

Murphy, David (2023) From Grothendieck groups to generators: the discrete cluster categories of type  $A\infty$ . PhD thesis.

https://theses.gla.ac.uk/83807/

Copyright and moral rights for this work are retained by the author

A copy can be downloaded for personal non-commercial research or study, without prior permission or charge

This work cannot be reproduced or quoted extensively from without first obtaining permission from the author

The content must not be changed in any way or sold commercially in any format or medium without the formal permission of the author

When referring to this work, full bibliographic details including the author, title, awarding institution and date of the thesis must be given

Enlighten: Theses <u>https://theses.gla.ac.uk/</u> research-enlighten@glasgow.ac.uk

# From Grothendieck Groups to Generators: The Discrete Cluster Categories of Type $A_{\infty}$

by David Murphy

A thesis submitted in fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

at the

School of Mathematics & Statistics College of Science & Engineering University of Glasgow



May 2023

## Abstract

In this thesis we look at two closely related families of categories: the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , and their completions in the sense of Paquette and Yıldırım.

We compute the triangulated Grothendieck group of the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , as well as their Paquette-Yıldırım completions. Further, we provide a counterexample to a theorem by Palu and provide a corrected statement of the result.

We also introduce the concept of homologically connected objects, and show that any object in the Paquette-Yıldırım completion of a discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  can be decomposed into homologically connected direct summands, and that the smallest thick subcategory containing an object is determined by its decomposition into homologically connected direct summands. This allows us to classify the classical generators of the Paquette-Yıldırım completions of the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , and associate an integer to each classical generator that is an upper bound on their generation time. This allows us to compute an upper bound for the Orlov spectrum, and to compute the Rouquier dimension of the Paquette-Yıldırım completions.

Further, we compute the graded endomorphism ring of a chosen classical generator as a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -graded, upper triangular matrix ring with polynomial rings and Laurent polynomial rings as entries.

# Contents

1	Preliminaries		10
	1.1	Triangulated Categories	10
	1.2	Localisation of Triangulated Categories	16
	1.3	Differential Graded Algebras	19
	1.4	Derived Categories	24
	1.5	Auslander-Reiten Theory	26
	1.6	Cluster Categories	29
2	Cluster Categories and Surfaces		35
	2.1	The Cluster Category of Dynkin Type $A_n$	36
	2.2	Discrete Cluster Categories of Type $A_{\infty}$	38
	2.3	The Holm-Jørgensen Construction	44
	2.4	A Completion of $\mathcal{C}_n$	45
	2.5	Marked Surfaces and Cluster Categories	48
3	Grothendieck Groups		54
	3.1	Grothendieck Groups	54
	3.2	The Grothendieck Groups of Discrete Cluster Categories	57
4	Generators of $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$		69
	4.1	Generators of a Triangulated Category	69
	4.2	Generators of $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$	73
	4.3	Graded Endomorphism Ring of $E$	84
	4.4	Generation Time	92

## Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisors, Sira Gratz and Greg Stevenson, for their invaluable assistance and guidance throughout. Their patience and help will never be forgotten and this work would never have been possible without them. I particularly thank them for their understanding during difficult times.

I would also like to thank Gwyn Bellamy for his supervision and pastoral care when Sira and Greg moved abroad. Having him around the department for general guidance and support was immensely helpful.

Further, I would like to thank my fellow post graduates and staff members who have made my time in Glasgow memorable and enjoyable. Particular thanks goes to Franco, Matt, Marina and Sam for their selfless willingness to help with mathematical issues, as well as Mikel for his consistent friendship and support.

Outwith the mathematical world, I would like to thank my family, you have always given me a place to come back to that is filled with love and support.

My appreciation also goes to my friends, particularly Adam, Alejandra, Ben, Dan, and Jack. You always had time for me when I needed it.

Finally, I would like to thank my partner Kate. Your constant support and encouragement were indispensable, helping to keep me motivated and healthy throughout this process. Everything you have done has meant so much to me.

## Author's Declaration

I declare that, except where explicit reference is made to the contribution of others, this dissertation is the result of my own work and has not been submitted for any other degree at the University of Glasgow or any other institution.

## Introduction

Discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  were introduced by Igusa and Todorov in [39] as part of a larger family of cluster categories that are stable Frobenius categories coming from cyclic posets. They are particularly well behaved triangulated categories and provide a practical setting in which to study cluster categories with infinitely many isomorphism classes of indecomposable objects.

We may model a discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , labelled  $C_n$  for  $n \geq 1$ , using a disc with an infinite set of marked points  $\mathscr{M}$  on the boundary, and a set of n accumulation points. That is, points on the boundary of the disc satisfying some limit condition of marked points from both clockwise and anticlockwise directions. The isomorphism classes of indecomposable objects of  $C_n$  are in bijection with the isotopy classes of arcs between marked points that are not isotopic to boundary segments of the disc, and an Ext<sup>1</sup>-space between indecomposable objects is non-trivial if and only if the corresponding arcs *cross* on the interior of the disc.

We also consider a second family of closely related categories in this thesis, the Paquette-Yıldırım completion [58] of the discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , denoted  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . The category  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is constructed by Paquette and Yıldırım as a Verdier localisation of  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$ , and can be modelled in a similar fashion to  $\mathcal{C}_n$ , by considering the accumulation points to be contained within the set of marked points.

In the first part of this thesis we compute the triangulated Grothendieck groups of  $C_n$  and  $\overline{C}_n$ , and in the second part we look at classical generators in  $\overline{C}_n$ . Our main results in the second part includes classifying the classical generators and computing bounds for the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{C}_n$ , as well as computing the graded endomorphism ring of a particular classical generator of  $\overline{C}_n$  with some desirable properties.

## **Cluster Algebras**

Fomin and Zelevinsky introduced the concept of cluster algebras in the early 2000's as an algebraic framework for dual canonical bases and total positivity in semisimple groups. They developed the foundational results and began the development of a rich theory surrounding cluster algebras in a series of papers [30, 31, 32], as well as [14] with Berenstein.

We may think of a cluster algebra as a commutative, unital algebra  $\mathcal{A}$  that has no zero divisors and a distinguished family of generators, the *cluster variables*. These cluster variables form overlapping subsets of n elements, known as *clusters*, which follow an *exchange relation*, where a cluster variable may be removed from a cluster and uniquely replaced by another cluster variable not already in the original cluster to obtain a new cluster. The process of removing a cluster variable and replacing it with a new one is known as *mutation*. Fomin and Zelevinsky provide a number of prototypical examples of cluster algebras in the introduction to [30], including the rank 1 cluster algebra  $\mathbb{C}[SL_2]$ , and a cluster algebra of arbitrary rank m, the homogeneous coordinate ring  $\mathbb{C}[Gr_{2,m+3}]$  of the Grassmannian of 2-dimensional subspaces of  $\mathbb{C}^{m+3}$ .

An important early development in cluster algebras was the classification of finite type cluster algebras, i.e. those with finitely many cluster variables. It was the main focus of [31] where the authors provided a bijection between the set of strong isomorphism classes of finite type cluster algebras and Cartan matrices of finite type.

## **Cluster Categories**

What followed [30] was a relative explosion in interest in cluster algebras, with connections being found in topics such as: the representation theory of algebras and finite dimensional algebras, combinatorics, Poisson geometry, and Teichmüller spaces. What is particularly relevant to our interests was the attempt to *categorify* cluster algebras. This is a loosely defined concept with the aim of being able to study cluster algebras via methods in category theory, primarily achieved by constructing categories that have properties resembling those of a cluster algebra, so-called *cluster categories*. To do this, Buan-Marsh-Reineke-Reiten-Todorov [18] introduce the notion of a *cluster tilting subcategory* (which they call an Ext-configuration), which resembles a cluster in a cluster algebra, with the indecomposable objects in the cluster tilting subcategory being analogous to its cluster variables.

A subcategory S of a triangulated category T is cluster tilting if it is functorially finite and  $S = (S[-1])^{\perp} = {}^{\perp}(S[1])$ , where [1] denotes the suspension functor of T, [-1] is the inverse suspension functor, and  $\mathcal{X}^{\perp}$  (resp.  ${}^{\perp}\mathcal{X}$ ) denotes the right (resp. left) 0-perpendicular subcategory for some subcategory  $\mathcal{X} \subseteq T$ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{X}^{\perp} = \{ Y \in \mathcal{T} \, | \, \operatorname{Hom}(X, Y) = 0 \text{ for all } X \in \mathcal{X} \},\$$
$$^{\perp} \mathcal{X} = \{ Y \in \mathcal{T} \, | \, \operatorname{Hom}(Y, X) = 0 \text{ for all } X \in \mathcal{X} \}.$$

With the motivation of categorifying cluster algebras in mind, we need to ask for more than just the existence of cluster tilting subcategories, we also wish to somehow mimic the cluster combinatorics present in a cluster algebra. To do this, we ask that a cluster category has what is called a *(weak) cluster structure*, which formalises an analogue of the exchange relations between clusters in a cluster algebra. Cluster structures were introduced by Buan, Iyama, Reiten and Scott [17], and under certain conditions cluster tilting subcategories always form a (weak) cluster structure.

The first cluster categories were introduced simultaneously by Caldero, Chapoton and Schiffler in [19], for cluster algebras of Dynkin type  $A_n$ , and by Buan, Marsh, Reineke, Reiten and Todorov in [18] for cluster categories associated to hereditary algebras more generally. The approach for hereditary algebras in general involves taking an orbit category of the bounded derived category of some finite dimensional hereditary algebra  $\mathcal{H}$  over a field k,

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}} := \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathrm{mod}\,\mathcal{H})/(\tau^{-1}\circ[1]),$$

where  $\tau$  is the Auslander-Reiten translation and [1] is the suspension functor of  $D^{b}(\text{mod }\mathcal{H})$ . The category  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}$  is a Hom-finite, k-linear, Krull-Schmidt, 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated category. The cluster variables of the cluster algebra associated to  $\mathcal{H}$  are in a one-to-one correspondence with the indecomposable objects of the cluster category associated to  $\mathcal{H}$ , and the clusters correspond to the cluster-tilting subcategories [18].

Later, Amiot [1] defined a cluster category for any finite dimensional k-algebra A of global dimension  $\leq 2$ , over a field k. This was done by taking the triangulated hull  $C_A$  of the orbit category  $D^b(\text{mod } A)/(\nu \circ [-2])$ , where  $\nu$  is a Serre functor, and showing that under certain conditions A induces a cluster tilting subcategory. This general approach also works in constructing a cluster category for Jacobi-finite quivers with potential, and in the case that A is hereditary, this is an equivalent construction to that found in [18].

An interesting phenomenon, noted already in the first work on cluster algebras by Fomin and Zelevinsky [30], is the relationship between cluster algebras/cluster categories and triangulations of marked surfaces. As noted earlier, the homogeneous coordinate ring  $\mathbb{C}[Gr_{2,m+3}]$  is a cluster algebra of rank m, however the clusters are also in bijection with the triangulations of an (m + 3)-gon, and the cluster variables are in bijection with the diagonals between non-adjacent vertices. The mutation of a cluster variable is equivalent to *flipping* the corresponding diagonal in a triangulation, that is removing a diagonal and replacing it with the unique diagonal that makes the new set of diagonals a different triangulation.

Further, these bijections can be seen in the world of cluster categories. Let  $A_m$  be a quiver with m vertices with the underlying graph of Dynkin type A, and let  $\mathcal{H}$  be isomorphic to the path algebra  $kA_m$ . Then the indecomposable objects of  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}$  are in bijection with the set of diagonals between non-adjacent vertices on a (m+3)-gon, and the cluster tilting subcategories are in bijection with triangulations of the (m+3)-gon [19]. We call this category the cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_m$ .

Much work has been done in understanding the relationship between cluster algebras/cluster categories and marked surfaces: such as in [20, 21, 28, 29, 51, 52] for cluster algebras, and in [16, 61, 69] for cluster categories.

For an arbitrary orientated Riemann surface with boundary and finitely many

marked points on the boundary, an associated cluster algebra was introduced by Fomin, Shapiro and Thurston [28], and later Fomin and Thurston [29]. An explicit description of a cluster category associated to a finitely marked, orientated Riemann surface with boundary was given by Brüstle and Zhang [16] for unpunctured surfaces, whilst a generalisation for punctured surfaces was given by Qiu and Zhou [61].

Interestingly, there is another way to recover cluster categories from a marked surface, by using quivers with potential and the cluster categories introduced by Amiot in [1]. This involves associating a quiver with potential to a triangulation of a marked surface, via a process introduced by Labardini-Fragoso in [47] in an attempt to relate the mutation of quivers with potential introduced by Derksen, Weyman and Zelevinsky [23] and cluster algebras associated to triangulations of surfaces from [28]. It was shown in [47] that the flipping of a diagonal in a triangulation of a surface is equivalent to the Derksen-Weyman-Zelevinsky mutation of a quiver with potential.

## The Category $C_n$

A cluster category of interest to us was introduced in [38] by Holm and Jørgensen, where they consider a polynomial ring k[T] as a differential graded ring, with trivial differential and T placed in homological degree 1. The category  $\mathcal{D}$  is the finite derived category

$$\mathcal{D} := \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{f}}(\mathrm{mod}_{dg}\,k[T]),$$

and  $\mathcal{D}$  is a Hom-finite, k-linear, Krull-Schmidt, 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated category. They show that there is a bijection between the indecomposable objects in  $\mathcal{D}$  and pairs of integers  $(a, b) \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that b > a + 1. Further details for  $\mathcal{D}$  are given in Section 2.3.

To model this bijection, a combinatorial model is associated to  $\mathcal{D}$ . Consider a disc with infinitely many marked points, all on the boundary, labelled by the integers. Then the isotopy classes of arcs between marked points that are non-isotopic to boundary segments are in bijection with the indecomposable objects of  $\mathcal{D}$ , and an Ext<sup>1</sup>-space between indecomposable objects is non-trivial if and only if the arcs corresponding to the indecomposable objects cross.

Moreover, Holm and Jørgensen show that a subcategory  $S \subset D$  is a maximal 1orthogonal subcategory if and only if the indecomposable objects of S are in bijection with a triangulation of the  $\infty$ -gon [38]. This provides an intuitive understanding of this category as an analogue of the cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_m$  as m approaches infinity, and thus we may consider it as a cluster category associated to the quiver of Dynkin type A with infinitely many vertices,  $A_{\infty}$ .

This interpretation is further supported by Keller and Reiten, who looked at a category equivalent to  $\mathcal{D}$  in [44],

$$\mathcal{D} \simeq \mathrm{D^b}(\mathrm{mod}\,kQ)/(\tau \circ [-1]),$$

where Q is the linearly orientated  $A_{\infty}^{\infty}$ -quiver,  $\cdots \rightarrow \cdots \rightarrow \cdots \rightarrow \cdots \rightarrow \cdots$ . In [44], the authors find a cluster tilting subcategory of  $\mathcal{D}$ .



Figure 1: A combinatorial model for the category  $\mathcal{D}$ , with x < y < z for  $x, y, z \in \mathbb{Z}$ . The arc  $\ell_A$  corresponds to the indecomposable object  $A \in \mathcal{D}$ . The circle on the boundary is an *accumulation point*, that is a point that is a limit of marked points from both a clockwise and anti-clockwise direction.

In fact,  $\mathcal{D}$  is equivalent as a triangulated category to a category in a larger family, the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , labelled here by  $\mathcal{C}_n$  for all  $n \geq 1$ , introduced by Igusa and Todorov in [39]. Namely  $\mathcal{D}$  is equivalent to  $\mathcal{C}_1$ . These categories are introduced as stable categories of Frobenius categories that are built from cyclic posets; in fact this process introduces a much larger class of categories than the ones discussed here, however the main topic of study in this thesis will be the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ .

With the combinatorial model of  $\mathcal{D} \simeq \mathcal{C}_1$  in mind, we can consider a combinatorial model for the category  $\mathcal{C}_n$  in general as an  $\infty$ -gon having n accumulation points. Again we have a bijection between the diagonals of an  $\infty$ -gon with n accumulation points and the indecomposable objects of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ , with a maximal 1-orthogonal subcategory corresponding to a maximal set of non-crossing diagonals, i.e. a triangulation of the  $\infty$ -gon with n accumulation points.

These categories have been the subject of a lot of interest in recent years: Gratz-Holm-Jørgensen classified their cluster tilting subcategories and torsion pairs [36], Gratz-Zvonareva classified their thick subcategories and t-structures [37], cotorsion pairs of  $C_2$  were classified by Chang-Zhou-Zhu [22], and a correspondence between *c*-vectors of the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  and roots of the Borel subalgebras of  $\mathfrak{sl}_{\infty}$  was found by Jørgensen and Yakimov [40].

We also consider a completion of the category  $C_n$ , introduced by Paquette and Yıldırım in [58]. The Paquette-Yıldırım completion of  $C_n$ , denoted  $\overline{C}_n$ , is a Hom-finite, Krull-Schmidt, k-linear, triangulated category, constructed by taking a localisation of the category  $C_{2n}$  by a specified thick subcategory. The category  $\overline{C}_1$  is equivalent to the stable category of  $\mathbb{Z}$ -graded maximal Cohen-Macauley modules over an  $A_{\infty}$  curve singularity by a result of August-Cheung-Faber-Gratz-Schroll [3].

A combinatorial model for  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  can be thought of as an adaptation of the combina-

### Main results

Our first main result is a computation of the triangulated Grothendieck group of  $C_n$  for all  $n \geq 1$ . The Grothendieck group of a triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$ , denoted  $K_0(\mathcal{T})$ , is the free abelian group on isomorphism classes of objects,  $G_0(\mathcal{T})$ , modulo the Euler relations coming from distinguished triangles in  $\mathcal{T}$ . The Grothendieck group of a triangulated category contains interesting information about the category, including a correspondence between subgroups of the Grothendieck group and the dense subcategories of the triangulated category, shown by Thomason [66].

To compute the Grothendieck group of  $C_n$ , we apply a slightly altered version of a result due to Palu [57] (Theorem 3.1.5), that provides an isomorphism between the triangulated Grothendieck group of a 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated category equipped with a cluster-tilting subcategory and the split Grothendieck group of a cluster-tilting subcategory satisfying a certain property, modulo relations coming from the exchange relations of the cluster-tilting subcategory. We use this result to show the following.

**Theorem 0.0.1** (3.2.5). The triangulated Grothendieck group of  $C_n$  is

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}_n) \cong \mathbb{Z}^n$$

In Remark 3.2.6, we provide a counterexample to the original statement of the theorem due to Palu, and give an updated statement of the result that is consistent with the proof given in [57]. We show that we may still apply the updated version of Palu's result in our situation.

Next we compute the triangulated Grothendieck group of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , the Paquette-Yıldırım completion of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ . It was shown in [58] that  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is not 2-Calabi-Yau for any  $n \geq 1$ , and moreover there is no Serre functor for  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . Therefore the same approach to computing the Grothendieck group using Theorem 3.1.5 is not viable. Instead we consider  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  as a localisation of  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$ , and show that there is a short exact sequence of categories (or localisation sequence),

$$0 \to \bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{C}_{1} \to \mathcal{C}_{2n} \to \overline{\mathcal{C}}_{n} \to 0$$

By applying the functor  $K_0(-)$  to the above sequence, we obtain the following result.

**Theorem 0.0.2** (3.2.9). The triangulated Grothendieck group of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is

$$K_0(\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n) \cong \mathbb{Z}^n \oplus (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^{n-1}$$

The second half of this thesis is a study of the classical generators of the categories

 $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . In particular we obtain a classification of the classical generators of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  and provide an upper bound on their generation time.

A classical generator of a triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$  is an object G (or, more generally, a subcategory) such that the smallest thick subcategory of  $\mathcal{T}$  that contains G is the category  $\mathcal{T}$  itself. Classical generators of triangulated categories can be very useful in understanding the category as a whole, and can be used to induce equivalences of algebraic triangulated categories, as shown by Keller [41].

We classify the classical generators of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , and provide an upper bound on the generation time for each classical generator, thereby providing an upper bound for the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}$ . To do this we introduce two conditions on objects in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

For an object  $G \in \overline{C}_n$ , let  $\langle G \rangle_1$  be the smallest full subcategory of  $\overline{C}_n$  containing G that is closed under direct sums, direct summands, suspension, and desuspension. We say that an object G is homologically connected if for any two indecomposable objects  $X, Y \in \langle G \rangle_1$  there is a sequence of morphisms of degree 1 between indecomposable objects in  $\langle G \rangle_1$  starting and ending at X and Y. Such a sequence is called a *zig-zag*, and we say that the number of morphisms of degree 1 in a zig-zag is the *length* of the zig-zag. A zig-zag between indecomposable objects X and Y is *minimal* if there exists no zig-zag between X and Y with a smaller length. Moreover, the supremum of lengths of minimal zig-zags in  $\langle G \rangle_1$  is known as the homological length of G.

We show that any object in  $\overline{C}_n$  may be decomposed into homologically connected direct summands. Such a decomposition of an object is called a hc (= homologically connected) decomposition of G.

For an object  $G \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , let  $\mathscr{M}_G$  denoted the subset of  $\mathscr{M}$ , consisting of endpoints of arcs corresponding to indecomposable objects in  $\langle G \rangle_1$ . We say  $\mathscr{M}_G$  is the orbit of G in  $\mathscr{M}$  and moreover, that G has a complete orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$  if  $\mathscr{M} = \mathscr{M}_G$ .

We also show that for any object G, the hc decomposition determines  $\langle G \rangle$ , the *thick* closure of G, i.e. the smallest thick subcategory of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  containing G. To do this, we incorporate a classification of thick subcategories of  $\mathcal{C}_n$  by Gratz and Zvonareva [37], who prove that there is an isomorphism of lattices between the thick subcategories of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ and non-exhaustive non-crossing partitions of  $[n] = \{1, \ldots, n\}$ . We prove that the orbit of objects in the hc decomposition of an object in  $\mathcal{C}_n$  corresponds to a non-exhaustive non-crossing partition of [n], and so determines the thick closure of the object.

Further, we show that a thick subcategory in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is the essential image of a thick subcategory in  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$  under the localisation functor  $\pi : \mathcal{C}_{2n} \to \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . Therefore, the thick closure of an object G in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is determined by the orbits in  $\mathscr{M}$  of the objects in the hc decomposition of G.

Subsequently, we show that a classical generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  must be homologically connected, and combine this with the previous result to classify the classical generators of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

**Theorem 0.0.3** (4.2.11). Let  $G = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m} G_i$  be an object in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , with  $G_i$  all indecompos-

### CONTENTS

able. Then G is a classical generator of  $\overline{C}_n$  if and only if G is homologically connected and G has a complete orbit in  $\mathcal{M}$ .

An important thing we wish to consider with classical generators is how quickly they can generate a category, that is, how many times we need to close under cones to go from the additive hull  $\operatorname{add}(G)$  of G to the triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$ . We call this the generation time of G, and the set of generation times for all classical generators of  $\mathcal{T}$  is called the Orlov spectrum of  $\mathcal{T}$ , denoted  $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{T})$  [56]. The infimum of the Orlov spectrum is known as the Rouquier dimension of  $\mathcal{T}$  [62].

It is in general a difficult task to compute the Orlov spectrum of a triangulated category, and it is still an open question under what conditions the Orlov spectrum of a triangulated category forms an integer interval. There is also interest in finding the upper and lower bounds of the Orlov spectrum of a triangulated category, with work by Elagin-Lunts and Rouquier [24, 62].

We show that the homological length of a classical generator G is an upper limit on the generation time of G. We do this by showing that an indecomposable object M in  $\overline{C}_n$  is in  $\langle G \rangle_{l+1}$  if there exists a minimal zig-zag of length l in  $\langle G \rangle_1$  between X and Y, such that the arc corresponding to M shares an endpoint with the arc corresponding to X, and the other endpoint with the arc corresponding to Y. Therefore the homological length, the supremum of lengths of minimal zig-zags, is an upper bound on the generation time of G.

We then show that in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  there is a classical generator with homological length l for all  $l \in \{1, \ldots, 2n-2\}$ . Moreover, we show that no classical generator has homological length  $\geq 2n - 1$ , and so the generation time of any classical generator in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  has an upper bound of 2n - 2.

**Theorem 0.0.4** (4.4.11). The Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{C}_n$  for  $n \ge 2$  is bounded above by 2n-2. That is

$$\mathcal{O}(\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n) \subseteq \{1, \ldots, 2n-2\}.$$

Moreover, the Rouquier dimension of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is 1.

We also take a closer look at a particular classical generator E of  $\overline{C}_n$  and compute its generation time and graded endomorphism ring. In particular, E has a generation time 1, which implies the second part of Theorem 0.0.4.

We show that the graded endomorphism ring,  $\operatorname{End}^*(E)$ , is isomorphic to an upper triangular  $(2n-1) \times (2n-1)$  matrix ring  $R_n^* = \{b_{ij}\}_{1 \leq i,j \leq 2n-1}$  where,

$$b_{ij} \cong \begin{cases} k[x] & \text{if } i = j \text{ and } i \text{ is odd,} \\ k[x^{\pm 1}] & \text{if } i < j, \text{ or } i = j \text{ and } i \text{ is even,} \\ 0 & \text{if } j < i, \end{cases}$$

and we have imposed a grading on  $R_n^*$  such that x is concentrated in degree -1.

$$\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^*(E) \cong R_n^*.$$

We construct a basis for the graded endomorphism ring  $\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^*(E)$  and for the ring  $R_n^*$ , and show that there is a bijection between these bases. Further, we show that this bijection preserves the multiplication of basis elements, and so is an isomorphism between  $\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^*(E)$  and  $R_n^*$ .

## Chapter 1

## Preliminaries

Throughout we let k be an algebraically closed field, and we consider modules as left modules.

## §1.1 | Triangulated Categories

Triangulated categories were developed in the early 1960's independently by Puppe [59] and by Verdier in his PhD thesis, which was published much later in 1996 [67]. Puppe's approach involved primarily using homotopy categories as the main example, and defines what we today would call a *pre-triangulated category* (Definition 1.1.2). Verdier used as his main example the derived categories that had also been defined in [67], alongside his supervisor, Grothendieck.

Since then triangulated categories have become ubiquitous across many areas of mathematics. They feature prominently in areas such as representation theory, algebraic topology and algebraic geometry, but also have far reaching applications to areas like analysis and  $C^*$ -algebras.

In this section we go over some definitions, building up from candidate triangles and pre-triangulated categories, through to triangulated categories and the octahedral axiom. We then look at functors between triangulated categories and some basic properties of these functors. Throughout we follow the first two chapters of Neeman's book on the subject [55].

### §1.1.1 | Definitions

We begin with one of the fundamental building blocks of triangulated categories, the candidate triangles.

**Definition 1.1.1.** [55] Let S be an additive category and  $[1]: S \to S$  be an additive endofunctor of S. We assume that [1] has an inverse, denoted by [-1]. A *candidate triangle* in S (with respect to [1]) is a diagram of the form:

$$X \xrightarrow{u} Y \xrightarrow{v} Z \xrightarrow{w} X[1]$$

such that the composites  $v \circ u$ ,  $w \circ v$  and  $u[1] \circ w$  are the zero morphisms. A morphism of candidate triangles is a set of morphisms  $f = (f_1, f_2, f_3)$  such that the following diagram with candidate triangles in each row commutes:

$$\begin{array}{cccc} X & \stackrel{u}{\longrightarrow} & Y & \stackrel{v}{\longrightarrow} & Z & \stackrel{w}{\longrightarrow} & X[1] \\ & & & & \downarrow_{f_2} & & \downarrow_{f_3} & & \downarrow_{f_1[1]} \\ & X' & \stackrel{u'}{\longrightarrow} & Y' & \stackrel{v'}{\longrightarrow} & Z' & \stackrel{w'}{\longrightarrow} & X'[1]. \end{array}$$

**Definition 1.1.2.** [55] A pre-triangulated category is an additive category, together with an additive automorphism [1], and a class of candidate triangles (with respect to [1]) called *distinguished triangles*. The following definitions must hold:

**TR0** Any candidate triangle which is isomorphic to a distinguished triangle is a distinguished triangle. The candidate triangle

$$X \xrightarrow{1} X \to 0 \to X[1]$$

is a distinguished triangle.

**TR1** For any morphism  $f: X \to Y$  there exists a distinguished triangle of the form

$$X \xrightarrow{J} Y \to Z \to X[1].$$

**TR2** Consider the two candidate triangles

$$X \xrightarrow{u} Y \xrightarrow{v} Z \xrightarrow{w} X[1]$$

and

$$Y \xrightarrow{-v} Z \xrightarrow{-w} X[1] \xrightarrow{-u[1]} Y[1].$$

If one is a distinguished triangle, then so is the other one.

**TR3** For any commutative diagram of the form

$$\begin{array}{cccc} X & \stackrel{u}{\longrightarrow} Y & \stackrel{v}{\longrightarrow} Z & \stackrel{w}{\longrightarrow} X[1] \\ & & & \downarrow^{g} \\ X' & \stackrel{u'}{\longrightarrow} Y' & \stackrel{v'}{\longrightarrow} Z' & \stackrel{w'}{\longrightarrow} X'[1] \end{array}$$

where the rows are distinguished triangles, there is a morphism  $h: Z \to Z'$ , not necessarily unique, which makes the diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc} X & \stackrel{u}{\longrightarrow} Y & \stackrel{v}{\longrightarrow} Z & \stackrel{w}{\longrightarrow} X[1] \\ \downarrow^{f} & \downarrow^{g} & \downarrow^{h} & \downarrow^{f[1]} \\ X' & \stackrel{u'}{\longrightarrow} Y' & \stackrel{v'}{\longrightarrow} Z' & \stackrel{w'}{\longrightarrow} X'[1] \end{array}$$

commutative.

When we are discussing triangles in a (pre-)triangulated category, we shall be referring to the class of distinguished triangles in said category. Not all candidate triangles are distinguished triangles, as shown by the following proposition.

**Proposition 1.1.3.** [55, Proposition 1.1.20] Suppose there exists a morphism of triangles

$$\begin{array}{cccc} X & \stackrel{u}{\longrightarrow} Y & \stackrel{v}{\longrightarrow} Z & \stackrel{w}{\longrightarrow} X[1] \\ \downarrow^{f} & \downarrow^{g} & \downarrow^{h} & \downarrow^{f[1]} \\ X' & \stackrel{u'}{\longrightarrow} Y' & \stackrel{v'}{\longrightarrow} Z' & \stackrel{w'}{\longrightarrow} X'[1] \end{array}$$

if f and g are isomorphisms, then so is h.

If we consider two candidate triangles

$$X \xrightarrow{u} Y \xrightarrow{v} Z \xrightarrow{w} X[1] \tag{1.1}$$

$$X \xrightarrow{u} Y \xrightarrow{v'} Z \oplus W \xrightarrow{w'} X[1]$$
(1.2)

where (1.1) is a distinguished triangle, then by Proposition 1.1.3 (1.2) is a distinguished triangle if and only if W = 0.

Given two candidate triangles and a morphism of triangles f between them we would like to be able to construct a new candidate triangle from this data. We call this new candidate triangle the mapping cone of f. A pre-triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$ is a *triangulated category* if, given a two of the three morphisms in a morphism of triangles, there is a suitable choice of the third morphism such that the mapping cone is a distinguished triangle.

**Definition 1.1.4.** [55] Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a pre-triangulated category. Suppose we are given a morphism of candidate triangles

$$\begin{array}{cccc} X & \stackrel{u}{\longrightarrow} & Y & \stackrel{v}{\longrightarrow} & Z & \stackrel{w}{\longrightarrow} & X[1] \\ & & & & & & \\ f & & & & & \\ f' & & & & & \\ X' & \stackrel{u'}{\longrightarrow} & Y' & \stackrel{v'}{\longrightarrow} & Z' & \stackrel{w'}{\longrightarrow} & X'[1] \end{array}$$

There is a way to form a new candidate triangle out of this data

$$Y \oplus X' \xrightarrow{g'} Z \oplus Y' \xrightarrow{h'} X[1] \oplus Z' \xrightarrow{f'[1]} Y[1] \oplus X'[1]$$

where

$$g' = \begin{pmatrix} -v & 0 \\ g & u' \end{pmatrix}, \ h' = \begin{pmatrix} -w & 0 \\ h & v' \end{pmatrix}, \ f'[1] = \begin{pmatrix} -u[1] & 0 \\ f[1] & w' \end{pmatrix}.$$

This new candidate triangle is called the *mapping cone* on a map of candidate triangles.

**Definition 1.1.5.** [55] Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a pre-triangulated category. Then  $\mathcal{T}$  is a *triangulated category* if it satisfies the following condition.

#### TR4' Given a diagram

$$\begin{array}{cccc} X & \stackrel{u}{\longrightarrow} Y & \stackrel{v}{\longrightarrow} Z & \stackrel{w}{\longrightarrow} X[1] \\ & & & \downarrow^{g} & & \downarrow^{f[1]} \\ X' & \stackrel{u'}{\longrightarrow} Y' & \stackrel{v'}{\longrightarrow} Z' & \stackrel{w'}{\longrightarrow} X'[1] \end{array}$$

where the rows are triangles, there is, by TR3, a way to choose  $h: Z \to Z'$  to make the diagram commutative. This h may be chosen so that the mapping cone

$$Y \oplus X' \xrightarrow{g'} Z \oplus Y' \xrightarrow{h'} X[1] \oplus Z' \xrightarrow{f'[1]} Y[1] \oplus X'[1]$$

is a triangle.

In a triangulated category, the endofunctor [1] is called the suspension functor, and its inverse [-1], is the desuspension functor. When we consider objects up to suspension, we mean that we consider objects up to both suspension and desuspension.

The following proposition may be regarded as a replacement for TR4' in the axioms of a triangulated category, as they have been shown to be equivalent as axioms by Proposition 1.1.6 and Theorem 1.8 of [54].

**Proposition 1.1.6.** [55, Proposition 1.4.6] Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a triangulated category. Let  $f: X \to Y$  and  $g: Y \to Y'$  be composable morphisms, with the triangles:

$$X \xrightarrow{f} Y \to Z \to X[1]$$
$$X \xrightarrow{gf} Y' \to Z' \to X[1]$$
$$Y \xrightarrow{g} Y' \to Y'' \to Y[1]$$

Then we can complete this to the commutative diagram



where the first and second rows and the second column are the given three triangles, and every row and column is a distinguished triangle.

Proposition 1.1.6 is known as TR4 or as the *Octahedral Axiom*, or occasionally as *Verdier's axiom* in homotopy theory.

There is an abundance of examples of triangulated categories throughout mathematics; for instance the stable homotopy category of spectra, the derived category of a ring, and more generally the stable category of a Frobenius category, are all triangulated categories. If there is an equivalence of triangulated categories between a triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$  and the stable category of a Frobenius category, then we say that  $\mathcal{T}$  is an *algebraic* triangulated category. The derived category of a ring will be discussed later in Section 1.4.

There are often times when we may not wish to look at a triangulated category as a whole, but only look at a subcategory whilst still retaining the triangulated structure, for that we need to look to triangulated subcategories.

**Definition 1.1.7.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a triangulated category. A full additive subcategory  $\mathcal{S}$  of  $\mathcal{T}$  is called a *triangulated subcategory* if every object isomorphic to an object in  $\mathcal{S}$  is in  $\mathcal{S}$ , if  $\mathcal{S}[1] = \mathcal{S}$ , and if for any distinguished triangle

$$X \to Y \to Z \to X[1]$$

with X and Y in  $\mathcal{S}$ , then Z is in  $\mathcal{S}$  too.

It follows from TR2 that it is sufficient for any two of X, Y or Z to be in a triangulated subcategory  $\mathcal{S}$  for the third object to also be in  $\mathcal{S}$ .

A particular type of triangulated subcategories that we wish to consider are thick subcategories. We say that a triangulated subcategory S of T is a *thick subcategory* if it is closed under direct summands.

### §1.1.2 | Triangulated Functors

There is a notion of a functor between two triangulated categories such that a triangle in one category is sent to a triangle in the other category. These are known as triangulated functors.

**Definition 1.1.8.** Let  $\mathcal{T}_1, \mathcal{T}_2$  be triangulated categories. A *triangulated functor* is an additive functor  $F: \mathcal{T}_1 \to \mathcal{T}_2$  together with natural isomorphisms

$$\phi_X: F(X[1]) \to (F(X))[1]$$

such that for any distinguished triangle

$$X \xrightarrow{u} Y \xrightarrow{v} Z \xrightarrow{w} X[1]$$

in  $\mathcal{T}_1$ , the candidate triangle

$$F(X) \xrightarrow{F(u)} F(Y) \xrightarrow{F(v)} F(Z) \xrightarrow{\phi_X \circ F(w)} (F(X))[1]$$

is a distinguished triangle in  $\mathcal{T}_2$ .

When we talk about the Grothendieck group of the Paquette-Yildirim completion of the discrete cluster cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , we will need to consider the kernel of a triangulated functor. This is a well defined concept that we give the definition of, as well as presenting a few elementary results concerning the kernel of a triangulated functor.

**Definition 1.1.9.** Let  $F: \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{D}$  be a triangulated functor. The *kernel* of F is defined to be the full subcategory of S of  $\mathcal{T}$  whose objects map to objects in  $\mathcal{D}$  isomorphic to 0. That is,

$$\mathcal{S} = \{ X \in \mathcal{T} \mid F(X) \text{ is isomorphic to } 0 \}.$$

Notably, the kernel of a triangulated functor is again triangulated and closed under direct summands, i.e. the kernel is a thick subcategory.

**Lemma 1.1.10** ([55]). Let  $F: \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{D}$  be a triangulated functor. Then the kernel S of F is a triangulated subcategory of  $\mathcal{T}$  and closed under direct summands.

*Proof.* Let  $X \in \mathcal{T}$  be in the kernel of F, then so is X[1], as  $F(X) \cong 0$  if and only if  $F(X[1]) = (F(X))[1] \cong 0$ . If

$$X \to Y \to Z \to X[1]$$

is a distinguished triangle in  $\mathcal{T}$ , then

$$F(X) \to F(Y) \to F(Z) \to (F(X))[1]$$

is in  $\mathcal{D}$ . If F(X) and F(Y) are isomorphic to 0, then by TR3 in Definition 1.1.2, the above triangle is isomorphic to

$$0 \to 0 \to 0 \to 0,$$

in particular  $F(Z) \cong 0$ . Thus, if  $X, Y \in S$ , then so is Z, and so S is a triangulated subcategory.

To show that S is closed under direct summands, consider that F is an additive functor, then  $F(X \oplus Y) = F(X) \oplus F(Y)$ . But if  $F(X \oplus Y)$  is isomorphic to 0, then so are F(X) and F(Y) since they are direct summands of 0.

The next theorem is due essentially to Verdier (he proves it for thick subcategories) and forms the basis of Verdier localisation, which we will later see is analogous to the localisation of a category by a given subcategory. This version of the theorem is found in [55] as Theorem 2.1.8.

**Theorem 1.1.11.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a triangulated category with  $\mathcal{S}$  a triangulated subcategory. Then there is a triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}/\mathcal{S}$ , and a triangulated functor  $F : \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}/\mathcal{S}$ such that  $\mathcal{S}$  is the kernel of F, and F is universal with this property. If  $G : \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{D}$  is a triangulated functor whose kernel contains  $\mathcal{S}$ , then it factors uniquely as

$$\mathcal{T} \xrightarrow{F} \mathcal{T}/\mathcal{S} \to \mathcal{D}.$$

Given an autoequivalence  $F: \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}$ , we may construct the *orbit category of*  $\mathcal{T}$  with respect to F [42]. That is, the category  $\mathcal{T}/F$  with the same objects as  $\mathcal{T}$ , and morphisms from X to Y are in bijection with

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}/F}(X,Y) := \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(X,F^nY).$$

Let  $\mathcal{H}$  be an hereditary, abelian category, and let  $\mathcal{T} \simeq D^{b}(\mathcal{H})$  with an autoequivalence G. Suppose that for each indecomposable object X in  $\mathcal{H}$ , then only finitely many objects  $G^{n}X$ ,  $i \in \mathbb{Z}$ , are in  $\mathcal{H}$ . Further, suppose there exists an  $N \geq 0$  such that each G-orbit of an indecomposable object in  $\mathcal{T}$  contains some object X[n] for  $X \in \mathcal{H}$ and  $0 \leq n \leq N$ . Then it was shown by Keller in [42] that the orbit category  $\mathcal{T}/G$  is canonically triangulated.

#### §1.1.3 | The Serre Functor

Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a k-linear, Hom-finite triangulated category with suspension functor [1]. A right Serre functor for  $\mathcal{T}$  [42] is a triangulated functor  $\phi: \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}$ , together with bifunctor isomorphisms

$$D \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(X, -) \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(-, \phi X), \ X \in \mathcal{T},$$

where  $D = \operatorname{Hom}_k(-,k)$ . The functor  $\phi$  is unique up to isomorphism of triangles, if it exists. A *left Serre functor* for  $\mathcal{T}$  is a triangulated functor  $\phi' \colon \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}$ , and isomorphisms

$$D \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(-, X) \xrightarrow{\sim} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(\phi' X, -), \ X \in \mathcal{T}.$$

If a triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$  has both a left and right Serre functor, we say it has Serre duality. Equivalently, if  $\phi$  or  $\phi'$  is an equivalence of categories, then  $\mathcal{T}$  has Serre duality [42].

Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a k-linear, Hom-finite triangulated category with suspension functor [1], and Serre duality with right Serre functor  $\phi$ . Then we say that  $\mathcal{T}$  is *Calabi-Yau of dimension* d (or, *d-Calabi-Yau*) [42], if there exists an isomorphism of triangulated functors,

$$\phi \xrightarrow{\sim} [d]$$

That is, there is an isomorphism  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(X,Y) \cong D\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(Y,X[d])$ , for all objects  $X,Y \in \mathcal{T}$ .

## §1.2 | Localisation of Triangulated Categories

In this section we discuss some of the various localisations of triangulated categories and how they compare to one another. We will see an example of a localisation of a triangulated category in Section 2.4 when we talk about the Paquette-Yildirim completion of the discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ .

We primarily follow the work of Krause in [45].

#### Verdier Localisation

One way of localising a subcategory is by taking a set of morphisms and formally inverting them.

Let  $F: \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{C}$  be a functor. We say that F makes a morphism  $\sigma$  in  $\mathcal{D}$  invertible if  $F(\sigma)$  is invertible. The set of morphisms made invertible by F is denoted  $\Omega(F)$ .

Given a category  $\mathcal{D}$  and a set  $\Omega$  of morphisms in  $\mathcal{D}$ , we consider the localisation of  $\mathcal{D}$  with respect to  $\Omega$ ,  $\mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$  together with a canonical localisation functor  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Omega}$ ,

$$\mathcal{Q}_{\Omega} \colon \mathcal{D} \longrightarrow \mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$$

which has the following properties;

- $\mathcal{Q}_{\Omega}$  makes the morphisms in  $\Omega$  invertible,
- if a functor  $F: \mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{C}$  makes the morphisms in  $\Omega$  invertible, then there is a unique functor  $\overline{F}: \mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}] \to \mathcal{C}$  such that  $F = \overline{F} \circ \mathcal{Q}_{\Omega}$ .

Both  $\mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$  and  $\mathcal{Q}_{\Omega}$  are essentially unique if they exist. The category  $\mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$  has the same objects as  $\mathcal{D}$ . Morphisms in  $\mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$  can be defined by taking the quiver Qwith the set of vertices  $Ob \mathcal{D}$ , and the set of arrows the disjoint union  $Mor \mathcal{D} \sqcup \Omega^{-1}$ , where  $\Omega^{-1} = \{\sigma^{-1} \colon Y \to X \mid \sigma \colon X \to Y \in \Omega\}$ . Let  $\mathcal{P}$  be the set of paths in Q, together with concatenation denoted by  $\circ_{\mathcal{P}}$ . Then  $Mor \mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$  is defined as the set of equivalence relations generated by the relations:

- $\alpha \circ_{\mathcal{P}} \beta = \alpha \circ \beta$  for all composable morphisms  $\alpha, \beta \in \operatorname{Mor} \mathcal{D}$ ,
- $\operatorname{id}_{\mathcal{P}} X = \operatorname{id}_{\mathcal{D}} X$  for all  $X \in \operatorname{Ob} \mathcal{D}$ ,
- $\sigma^{-1} \circ_{\mathcal{P}} \sigma = \operatorname{id}_{\mathcal{P}} X$  and  $\sigma \circ_{\mathcal{P}} \sigma^{-1} = \operatorname{id}_{\mathcal{P}} Y$  for all  $\sigma \colon X \to Y$  in  $\Omega$ .

Composition of morphisms in  $\mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$  is induced by composition in  $\mathcal{P}$ .

The functor  $Q_{\Omega}$  is the identity on objects and on morphisms is the composition

$$\operatorname{Mor} \mathcal{D} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{inc.}} \operatorname{Mor} \mathcal{D} \sqcup \Omega^{-1} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{inc.}} \mathcal{P} \xrightarrow{\operatorname{can.}} \mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}].$$

Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a triangulated subcategory of a triangulated category  $\mathcal{D}$ , and denote by  $\Omega(\mathcal{C})$  the set of morphisms in  $\mathcal{T}$  such that  $f \in \Omega(\mathcal{C})$  if Z in the triangle

$$X \xrightarrow{f} Y \to Z \to X[1]$$

is in  $\mathcal{C}$  [45, Lemma 4.6.1]. Then the Verdier localisation of  $\mathcal{D}$  by  $\mathcal{C}$  is defined as the localisation of  $\mathcal{D}$  by  $\Omega(\mathcal{C})$ ,

$$\mathcal{D}/\mathcal{C} := \mathcal{D}[\Omega(\mathcal{C})^{-1}].$$

Here  $\mathcal{D}/\mathcal{C}$  is the same category as in Theorem 1.1.11.

#### **Calculus of Fractions**

Another way to localise a category by a set of morphisms satisfying certain properties, is to define a new category with the same objects as the original category, but where morphisms are replaced by equivalence classes of left fractions.

**Definition 1.2.1.** Let  $\mathcal{D}$  be a category, and let  $\Omega$  be a collection of maps in  $\mathcal{D}$ . We say  $\Omega$  admits a *calculus of left fractions* if it satisfies:

- if  $\tau, \sigma$  are composable morphisms in  $\Omega$ , then  $\tau \circ \sigma$  is in  $\Omega$ , and the identity morphism is in  $\Omega$  for all objects in  $\mathcal{D}$ ,
- each pair of morphisms  $X' \stackrel{\sigma}{\leftarrow} X \stackrel{\alpha}{\rightarrow} Y$ , with  $\sigma$  in  $\Omega$  can be completed to a commutative diagram



such that  $\sigma'$  is in  $\Omega$ ,

• let  $\alpha, \beta: X \to Y$  be morphisms in  $\mathcal{D}$ . If there is a morphism  $\sigma: X' \to X$  in  $\Omega$  such that  $\alpha \circ \sigma = \beta \circ \sigma$ , then there exists a morphism  $\tau: Y \to Y'$  in  $\Omega$  such that  $\tau \circ \alpha = \tau \circ \beta$ .

For  $\Omega$  to admit a *calculus of right fractions* is defined dually, and we say that  $\Omega$  admits a *multiplicative system* if it admits both a calculus of right fractions and a calculus of left fractions.

Given a collection of maps  $\Omega$  that admits a calculus of left fraction, we follow [45] in defining a new category  $\Omega^{-1}\mathcal{D}$  as follows. The objects are those of  $\mathcal{D}$ . Given two objects X and Y in  $\Omega^{-1}\mathcal{D}$ , we call a pair  $(\tau, \sigma)$  of morphisms

$$X \xrightarrow{\tau} Y' \xleftarrow{\sigma} Y$$

in  $\mathcal{D}$  with  $\sigma \in \Omega$  a *left fraction*. The morphisms in  $\Omega^{-1}\mathcal{D}$  are equivalence classes  $[\tau, \sigma]$  of left fractions, where  $(\tau_1, \sigma_1)$  and  $(\tau_2, \sigma_2)$  are equivalent if there is a third left fraction  $(\tau_3, \sigma_3)$  such that there is a commutative diagram,



with  $\sigma_3 \in \Omega$ .

The composition of equivalence classes  $[\tau, \sigma]$  and  $[\alpha, \beta]$  is by definition the equivalence class  $[\alpha' \circ \tau, \sigma' \circ \beta]$ , forming the following commutative diagram.



The morphisms  $\sigma'$  and  $\beta'$  are those obtained from the second condition of Definition 1.2.1. There exists a canonical functor

$$\mathcal{R}_{\Omega} \colon \mathcal{D} \to \Omega^{-1}\mathcal{D}$$

that is the identity on objects, and takes a morphism  $\alpha \colon X \to Y$  to the equivalence class  $[\alpha, \mathrm{id}_Y]$ .

Both of the above constructions of a localisation of a triangulated category are in fact equivalent.

**Proposition 1.2.2** ([45]). The functor  $F: \Omega^{-1}\mathcal{D} \to \mathcal{D}[\Omega^{-1}]$ , which is the identity on objects and takes a morphism  $[\alpha, \sigma]$  to  $(Q_{\Omega}\sigma)^{-1} \circ Q_{\Omega}\alpha$  is an isomorphism.

Now let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a triangulated category and let  $\Omega$  be a multiplicative system. Then  $\Omega$  is compatible with the triangulated structure of  $\mathcal{T}$  if

- given  $\omega \in \Omega$ , then  $\omega[n] \in \Omega$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ ,
- given a morphism of triangles  $\phi = (\phi_1, \phi_2, \phi_3)$  with  $\phi_1$  and  $\phi_2$  in  $\Omega$ , then there exists a morphism  $(\phi_1, \phi_2, \phi'_3)$  with  $\phi'_3$  in  $\Omega$ .

The next lemma is Lemma 4.3.1 in [45].

**Lemma 1.2.3.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a triangulated category and let  $\Omega$  be a multiplicative system that is compatible with the triangulation of  $\mathcal{T}$ . Then the localisation  $\mathcal{T}[\Omega^{-1}]$  carries a unique triangulated structure such that the localisation functor  $\mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}[\Omega^{-1}]$  is exact.

That is, the localisation of a triangulated category is canonically a triangulated category, and the localisation functor a triangulated functor. Moreover, let  $\mathcal{S}$  be a thick subcategory of  $\mathcal{T}$ , and let  $\Omega(\mathcal{S})$  be the collection of morphisms such that  $f \in \Omega(\mathcal{S})$  if cone  $f \in \mathcal{S}$ . Then  $\Omega(\mathcal{S})$  admits a multiplicative system [67], and so the localisation  $\mathcal{T}/\mathcal{S}$  is well defined for any thick subcategory  $\mathcal{S}$ .

## §1.3 | Differential Graded Algebras

#### §1.3.1 | Chain Complexes

**Definition 1.3.1.** Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be an additive category. A *chain complex* in  $\mathcal{A}$  is a collection of objects  $(A_i)_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} \in \mathcal{A}$ , along with differentials  $d_n^A \colon A_n \to A_{n-1}$  such that  $d_n^A \circ d_{n+1}^A = 0$ 

for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

Given two chain complexes, A and B, a morphism between them is a collection of maps  $f_n: A_n \to B_n$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that the diagram

$$\begin{array}{ccc} A_n & \stackrel{d_n^A}{\longrightarrow} & A_{n-1} \\ \downarrow^{f_n} & \downarrow^{f_{n-1}} \\ B_n & \stackrel{d_n^B}{\longrightarrow} & B_{n-1} \end{array}$$

commutes. We denote the category of chain complexes over  $\mathcal{A}$  by  $Ch(\mathcal{A})$ .

We say that a chain complex A is bounded below if  $A_i = 0$  for all  $i \leq n$  for some  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Similarly, we say that a chain complex B is bounded above if  $B_i = 0$  for all  $i \geq m$  for some  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ . If a chain complex is both bounded above and bounded below, then we simply say it is bounded. The subcategory of  $Ch(\mathcal{A})$  made up of bounded (resp. bounded above, resp. bounded below) chain complexes is denoted  $Ch^b(\mathcal{A})$  (resp.  $Ch^-(\mathcal{A})$ , resp.  $Ch^+(\mathcal{A})$ ).

There exists a dual notion of a chain complex in  $\mathcal{A}$ , called a *cochain complex*, which is a collection of objects  $(C^i)_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} \in \mathcal{A}$  with a differential  $d_C^n \colon C^n \to C^{n+1}$ .

*Example* 1.3.2. Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be the category of modules over the polynomial ring in one variable,  $\operatorname{mod}(k[x])$ . Then we can consider the chain of modules

$$\cdots \to k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{x} k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{x} k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{x} k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{x} k[x]/(x^2) \to \cdots$$

The map d = x is a differential as  $x^2 = 0$ , and so this is a chain complex in  $\mathcal{A}$ . Additionally, we could also look at the chain complex

$$\cdots \to k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{0} k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{x} k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{0} k[x]/(x^2) \xrightarrow{x} k[x]/(x^2) \to \cdots$$

which is isomorphic in each degree to the first chain complex, but has a different differential. This different differentials mean that these chain complexes are non-isomorphic as chain complexes, even if they are isomorphic in each degree.

If we endow the category of chain complexes over an abelian category  $\mathcal{A}$  with a class of pairs (i, p) such that  $(i_n, p_n)$  is a split short exact sequence for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , then  $\operatorname{Ch}(\mathcal{A})$  is an exact category. Moreover, for some  $A \in \operatorname{Ch}(\mathcal{A})$ , we may define the object  $IA \in \operatorname{Ch}(\mathcal{A})$  such that

$$(IA)_n := A_n \oplus A_{n+1}, \quad d_n^{IA} = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & \mathbf{1} \\ 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

The object IA is both projective and injective for all  $A \in Ch(\mathcal{A})$ , and  $Ch(\mathcal{A})$  has enough projectives and enough injectives. Such a category, one that is exact, has enough projectives, has enough injectives, and where the class of projective and injective objects coincide is called a *Frobenius category*.

#### §1.3.2 | Graded Rings and Algebras

Before talking about differential graded algebras it makes sense to discuss graded rings and algebras.

**Definition 1.3.3.** Let R be a ring and let  $(I, \cdot)$  be a monoid. Then R is an *I-graded* ring if R has a decomposition of additive groups

$$R = \bigoplus_{i \in I} R_i,$$

such that for all  $i, j \in I$ 

$$R_i R_j \subseteq R_l,$$

where  $i \cdot j = l \in I$ . We say that a non-zero element  $r \in R_i$  is homogeneous of degree *i*.

Generally, graded rings are considered with an N-grading or a Z-grading, where we consider both N and Z under addition. It is possible to consider any ring R as a N-graded (or Z-graded) ring using the *trivial grading*, where we set R as  $R_0$  and all  $R_i$  to be trivial for  $i \neq 0$ . We say that a ring with a trivial grading is *trivially graded*. However the theory of graded rings is much richer than that of trivially graded rings, and gradings can be placed onto many rings.

Example 1.3.4. Let R = k[x] be the polynomial ring in one variable over a field k. Then R is considered to be an N-graded ring with  $R_i = \{ax^i \mid a \in k\}$ , in other words an element r is of homogeneous degree i if  $r = ax^i$  for some scalar  $a \in k$ . It is clear that this satisfies the conditions to be an N-graded ring, as each  $R_i$  is an additive group, and any two elements  $ax^i \in R_i$  and  $bx^j \in R_j$  multiply to give  $abx^{i+j} \in R_{i+j}$ . This can be extended to polynomial rings in multiple variables, where a ring  $S = k[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$  is N-graded with a decomposition  $S = \bigoplus_{i \in \mathbb{N}} S_i$  such that

$$S_i = \langle x_1^{m_1} x_2^{m_2} \cdots x_n^{m_n} \in k[x_1, \dots, x_n] \mid m_1 + m_2 + \dots + m_n = i \rangle,$$

is an additive abelian group.

When we consider rings without gradings, we often look at the modules over the ring. This is no different when we consider a graded ring, when we can look at the graded modules over a graded ring.

**Definition 1.3.5.** Let R be an I-graded ring and let M be an R-module. Then M is an I-graded R-module if

- $M = \bigoplus_{i \in I} M_i$ , where each  $M_i$  is an abelian group,
- $R_i M_j \subseteq M_{i \cdot j}$  for all  $i, j \in I$ .

Let V, W both be *I*-graded *R*-modules, then a morphism of *R*-modules  $f : V \to W$ is a morphism of graded *R*-modules if it additionally satisfies  $f(V_i) \subset W_i$  for all  $i \in I$ . We denote the category of graded *R*-modules by  $Mod_{gr}R$ . Any graded ring can be considered as a graded module over itself, and we can consider a graded ring as a module over a trivially graded ring. For instance, let R be a commutative, trivially graded ring and let  $S = R[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$  be a polynomial ring in n variables over R. Then S is an  $\mathbb{N}$ -graded R-module with the grading given by the same grading on S when viewed as a ring.

It is also possible to define a graded Hom-space between two graded R-modules Let V, W be two graded R-modules, then the grading on the space of morphisms is;

$$Hom_{\mathrm{Mod}_{\mathrm{gr}}R}(V,W)_n = \{ f \in \mathrm{Hom}_R(V,W) \mid f(V_p) \subset W_{p+n} \,\forall p \in \mathbb{Z} \}.$$

Additionally, it is possible for a module to have two distinct gradings, making them non-isomorphic in gr R – mod. For example, take the polynomial ring over R in nvariables,  $R[x_1, \ldots, x_n]$ . Then it can be considered with an N-grading as in Example 1.3.4, or it could also be considered with the trivial grading.

As with graded modules, there is a notion of a graded algebra.

**Definition 1.3.6.** Let A be an algebra over an *I*-graded ring R. Then we say that A is an *I*-graded R-algebra if  $A = \bigoplus_{i \in I} A_i$  is a *I*-graded R-module and

$$A_i A_j \subseteq A_{i \cdot j}$$

for all  $i, j \in I$ .

Notably, if R is trivially graded then we simply require all graded pieces  $A_i$  to be left R-modules. Examples of graded algebras include the tensor algebra over a vector space, exterior algebras and symmetric algebras. One may also look at Clifford algebras, which are an example of a  $\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z}$ -graded algebra, also known as a *superalgebra*.

#### §1.3.3 | The Differential

Graded rings can be generalised further to something called differential graded rings. These are graded rings that also carry the structure of a chain complex (Definition 1.3.1) and are often seen as a powerful tool in areas such as homological algebra and homotopy theory.

**Definition 1.3.7.** A differential graded ring, R, is a  $\mathbb{Z}$ -graded ring endowed with a degree one morphism  $d : R \to R$ , called the differential, such that  $d^2 = 0$ , and d satisfies the graded Leibniz rule. That is,

$$d(ab) = d(a)b + (-1)^{\deg(a)}a d(b),$$

for all  $a, b \in R$ .

A differential graded *R*-module, *M*, is a graded *R*-module with a differential  $d_M$  such that  $d_M^2 = 0$ , and

$$d_M(am) = d_M(a)m + (-1)^{\deg(a)}a \, d_M(m),$$

for all  $a \in R$  and  $m \in M$ . A morphism of differential graded R-modules  $f : M \to N$  is a morphism of graded rings that also satisfies  $f \circ d_M = d_N \circ f$ .

We denote the category of differential graded (=dg) R-modules as  $Mod_{dg}R$ . As with the trivial grading there exists a trivial differential, d = 0, which makes all  $\mathbb{Z}$ -graded rings into differential graded rings. For an example of a dg ring with a non-trivial differential, let R = k[x], a polynomial ring in one variable over a field, with grading given by  $x^i \in R_i$ . Let the differential be

$$d(ax^{i}) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } i \text{ is even,} \\ ax^{i+1} & \text{if } i \text{ is odd,} \end{cases}$$

for all  $a \in k$ . It is clear that  $d^2 = 0$ , and to check that d satisfies the graded Leibniz rule, we have

$$d(ax^{i} \cdot bx^{j}) = d(ax^{i}) \cdot bx^{j} + (-1)^{i}ax^{i} \cdot d(bx^{j}).$$

If i, j are even then both sides are zero, similarly if i, j are odd then both sides are also zero. If i is odd and j even, then  $d(ax^i \cdot bx^j) = abx^{i+j+1}$  and  $d(ax^i) \cdot bx^j + (-1)^i ax^i \cdot d(bx^j) = abx^{i+j+1} + 0 = abx^{i+j+1}$ . Finally, if i is even and j odd, then  $d(ax^i \cdot bx^j) = abx^{i+j+1}$  and  $d(ax^i) \cdot bx^j + (-1)^i ax^i \cdot d(bx^j) = 0 + (-1)^i abx^{i+j+1} = abx^{i+j+1}$ , and so d satisfies the graded Leibniz rule.

The grading of  $Hom_{Mod_{gr}R}(V, W)$  naturally induces a grading on  $Hom_{Mod_{dg}R}(V, W)$ , which can be seen as a dg *R*-module with the differential

$$\partial f: d_W \circ f - (-1)^{\deg(f)} f \circ d_V$$

In particular,  $\operatorname{Mod}_{\operatorname{dg}} R$  is enriched over dg abelian groups. The category  $\operatorname{Mod}_{\operatorname{dg}} R$  is also equipped with a family of endofunctors known as the *shift functors*;

$$[n] : \operatorname{Mod}_{\operatorname{dg}} R \to \operatorname{Mod}_{\operatorname{dg}} R$$
$$(\bigoplus_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} V_i, d_V) \mapsto (\bigoplus_{i \in \mathbb{Z}} V_{i+1}, (-1)^n d_V).$$

**Definition 1.3.8.** Let A be a dg R-module endowed with a degree zero morphism  $m: A \otimes A \to A$  such that,

$$d_A(ab) = d_A(a)b + (-1)^{\deg(a)}ad_A(b),$$

where  $ab := m(a \otimes b)$ , then A is a differential graded algebra over R. A morphism of differential graded algebras over R is a degree zero morphism  $f : A \to A'$  such that  $f \circ d_A = d_{A'} \circ f$ .

Examples of dg algebras include the tensor algebra of a vector space, De-Rham algebras, and Koszul complexes.

## §1.4 | Derived Categories

The derived category has its roots in Verdier's PhD thesis [67], taking form as the primary example of a triangulated category. Since then derived categories have become indispensable, with algebraic geometry and homological algebra making particularly heavy use of them.

In this section we build up to the seemingly abstract definition of a derived category by first looking at chain complexes and homotopic maps. We then look at homology functors and quasi-isomorphisms, all necessary ingredients in the construction of a derived category.

#### The Homotopy Category

Let A and B be objects in  $Ch(\mathcal{A})$ . Then we can impose an equivalence relation on  $Hom_{Ch(\mathcal{A})}(A, B)$  by relating morphisms that are *homotopic* to each other.

**Definition 1.4.1.** Let  $Ch(\mathcal{A})$  be the category of chain complexes over an additive category  $\mathcal{A}$ . We say that two morphisms  $f, g: A \to B$ , for any  $A, B \in Ch(\mathcal{A})$ , are homotopic (or, equivalently, f - g is null-homotopic) if there exists a collection of maps  $h_n: A_n \to B_{n+1}$  such that

$$f_n - g_n = d_{n+1}^B h_n - h_{n-1} d_n^A$$

for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . If f and g are homotopic, we write  $f \sim g$ .

When showing whether or not two morphisms are homotopic, we often visualise the problems using the following diagram.



**Definition 1.4.2.** Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be an additive category, and  $Ch(\mathcal{A})$  the category of chain complexes over  $\mathcal{A}$ . Then the *homotopy category*,  $K(\mathcal{A})$  has the same objects as  $Ch(\mathcal{A})$ , and morphism spaces

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathrm{K}(\mathcal{A})}(A,B) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathrm{Ch}(\mathcal{A})}(A,B)/\sim .$$

The homotopy category of an additive category  $\mathcal{A}$ ,  $K(\mathcal{A})$ , is a triangulated category [68, Proposition 10.2.4].

The homotopy category of bounded chain complexes in  $\mathcal{A}$  is denoted by  $K^b(\mathcal{A})$ , and the category of bounded below (resp. bounded above) chain complexes is denoted  $K^+(\mathcal{A})$  (resp.  $K^-(\mathcal{A})$ ).

#### §1.4.1 | Homology and the Derived Category

From now on, we consider the category  $\mathcal{A}$  to be abelian. That is, an additive category where every morphism has a kernel and cokernel, and every epimorphism (resp. monomorphism) is a cokernel (resp. kernel) of some morphism.

Let  $A, B \in K(\mathcal{A})$ , and suppose there is a morphism of chain complexes in  $K(\mathcal{A})$ ,  $f: A \to B$ . Then, for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , we may construct the commutative diagram

$$\operatorname{im} d_{n+1}^{A} \xrightarrow{\phi} \operatorname{ker} d_{n}^{A}$$

$$\uparrow \overline{d}_{n+1}^{A} \qquad \downarrow^{p}$$

$$\cdots \longrightarrow A_{n+1} \xrightarrow{d_{n+1}^{A}} A_{n} \xrightarrow{d_{n}^{A}} A_{n-1} \longrightarrow \cdots$$

$$\downarrow f_{n+1} \qquad \downarrow f_{n} \qquad \downarrow f_{n-1}$$

$$\cdots \longrightarrow B_{n+1} \xrightarrow{d_{n+1}^{B}} B_{n} \xrightarrow{d_{n}^{B}} B_{n-1} \longrightarrow \cdots$$

$$\downarrow \overline{d}_{n+1}^{A} \qquad \uparrow l$$

$$\operatorname{im} d_{n+1}^{B} \xrightarrow{\psi} \operatorname{ker} d_{n}^{B}$$

where p is the kernel of  $d_n^A$ , and l is the kernel of  $d_n^B$ . By the universal property of the kernel, and the fact that  $d_n^B f_n p = f_{n-1} d_n^A p = 0$ , there exists a unique morphism  $\alpha$ : ker  $d_n^A \to \ker d_n^B$  such that  $l\alpha = f_n p$ .

**Definition 1.4.3.** Let  $A, B \in K(\mathcal{A})$  be two chain complexes. We define the  $n^{th}$  homology functor,  $H_n: Ch(\mathcal{A}) \to \mathcal{A}$ , to act on objects by taking  $H_n(A) \cong \ker d_n^A / \operatorname{im} d_{n+1}^A$ . Given a map of chain complexes,  $f: A \to B$ , then  $H_n(f): H_n(A) \to H_n(B)$  is the unique morphism such that  $\operatorname{coker} \psi \circ \alpha = H_n(f) \circ \operatorname{coker} \phi$ .

We say that a chain complex B is *exact* if  $H_n(B) = 0$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

Example 1.4.4. Let  $\mathcal{A} = \operatorname{mod}(k[x])$  and let A be the chain complex as in Example 1.3.2. Then the kernel of  $d_i$  is the ideal of  $k[x]/(x^2)$  generated by x, and the image of  $d_{i+1}$  is also the ideal of  $k[x]/(x^2)$  generated by x. Therefore  $\operatorname{H}_i(A) = \operatorname{coker} \phi \cong \operatorname{ker} d_i/\operatorname{im} d_{i+1} = 0$  for all  $i \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

**Definition 1.4.5.** Let  $A, B \in K(\mathcal{A})$  be two objects with a morphism  $f: A \to B$ . We call f a quasi-isomorphism if  $H^n(f): H^n(A) \to H^n(B)$  is an isomorphism for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . The set of quasi-isomorphisms in  $K(\mathcal{A})$  is labelled  $S^{qi}(\mathcal{A})$ .

It is possible that two objects  $A, B \in K(\mathcal{A})$  with an isomorphism between  $H_n(A)$ and  $H_n(B)$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , are not quasi-isomorphic. This is as there is no guarantee that there exists a morphism  $f \colon A \to B$  such that  $H_n(f)$  is an isomorphism in  $\mathcal{A}$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

**Definition 1.4.6.** Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be an abelian category. Then the *derived category of*  $\mathcal{A}$ ,  $D(\mathcal{A})$ , is the localisation of  $K(\mathcal{A})$  by  $S^{qi}(\mathcal{A})$ , i.e. we formally invert all morphisms  $f \in S^{qi}(\mathcal{A})$ .

The derived category of an abelian, k-linear category is always a triangulated, klinear category. Throughout we shall make reference to the bounded below derived category,  $D^+(-)$ , the bounded above derived category,  $D^-(-)$ , and the bounded derived category,  $D^b(-)$ , which are defined as subcategories of D(-) with objects being complexes that are bounded below, bounded above, and bounded, respectively.

Let  $\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{B}$  be abelian categories such that there exists an equivalence between  $D(\mathcal{A})$ and  $D(\mathcal{B})$ . Then we say that  $\mathcal{A}$  and  $\mathcal{B}$  are *derived equivalent*. Moreover, two rings R, Sare also said to be derived equivalent if D(ModR) is equivalent to D(ModS).

## §1.5 | Auslander-Reiten Theory

Auslander-Reiten theory was developed in a series of papers by Auslander and, later, Auslander and Reiten [4, 5, 6, 7], to study the representation theory of Artinian rings, and involves the use of Auslander-Reiten sequences and Auslander-Reiten quivers. Some aspects of Auslander-Reiten theory are necessary for the understanding of cluster categories, and so we go over some of the basic ideas here.

#### §1.5.1 | The Auslander-Reiten Translation

To define the Auslander-Reiten translation functor, we begin by letting A be a finite dimensional k-algebra. Let proj A be the category of finitely generated projective Amodules, and inj A the category of finitely generated injective A-modules. Then we have dualities

$$D := \operatorname{Hom}_k(-, k) : \operatorname{mod} A \leftrightarrow \operatorname{mod} A^{\operatorname{op}},$$
$$(-)^* := \operatorname{Hom}_A(-, A) : \operatorname{proj} A \leftrightarrow \operatorname{proj} A^{\operatorname{op}},$$

which induce the equivalence

$$\nu := D(-)^* : \operatorname{proj} A \to \operatorname{inj} A,$$

called the Nakayama functor. For an object  $X \in \text{mod } A$  with a minimal projective resolution

$$P_1 \xrightarrow{d_1} P_0 \xrightarrow{d_0} X \to 0,$$

we define  $\tau X$ , the Auslander-Reiten translation of X, by the exact sequence

$$0 \to \tau X \to \nu P_0 \xrightarrow{\nu d_1} \nu P_1.$$

The Auslander-Reiten translation is a bijection between the isomorphism classes of non-projective objects in mod A and the isomorphism classes of non-injective objects, given in Theorem 1.5.1.

#### §1.5.2 | Auslander-Reiten Quivers

Let A be a finite dimensional k-algebra, and let  $M, N \in \text{mod } A$ . Then we say a morphism  $f: M \to N$  is *irreducible* if f is not a split epimorphism, a split monomorphism,

and f = gh implies either g is a split epimorphism and h is a split monomorphism. In particular, if  $f \neq 0$  is an irreducible morphism, then f is either an epimorphism or a monomorphism.

A short exact sequence

 $0 \to M \xrightarrow{f} N \xrightarrow{g} L \to 0$ 

is said to be an Auslander-Reiten sequence if f, g are both irreducible morphisms, and M, L are indecomposable objects in mod A. Auslander-Reiten sequences are uniquely determined up to isomorphism by the objects at either end of the sequence. Also, as an Auslander-Reiten sequence does not split by definition, then M cannot be injective and L cannot be projective. In fact, the following theorem shows that all non-injective indecomposable objects sit on the left of an Auslander-Reiten sequence, and that all non-projective indecomposable objects sit on the right of an Auslander-Reiten sequence.

**Theorem 1.5.1.** [6] Let A be a finite dimensional algebra and let M be an indecomposable object in mod A, then

- if M is not projective, then there exists an Auslander-Reiten sequence of the form  $0 \to \tau M \to E \to M \to 0.$
- if M is not injective, then there exists an Auslander-Reiten sequence of the form  $0 \to M \to E' \to \tau^{-1}M \to 0.$

Here  $\tau$  is the Auslander-Reiten translation, and  $\tau^{-1}$  is the inverse Auslander-Reiten translation.

Another tool from Auslander-Reiten theory that we make use of is the Auslander-Reiten quiver of a finite dimensional algebra A, which is a quiver with relations  $(Q_A, I_A)$ . The quiver  $Q_A$  has a set of vertices in bijection with the set of isomorphism classes of indecomposable objects in mod A. Let  $M, N \in \text{mod } A$  be indecomposable objects, and suppose there is an irreducible morphism from M to N, then there is an arrow in the Auslander-Reiten quiver starting at the vertex corresponding to M and ending at the vertex corresponding to N.

Incidentally, we may see the Auslander-Reiten sequences, and so the Auslander-Reiten translation, from the Auslander-Reiten quiver. Let  $M \in \text{mod } A$  be indecomposable, and suppose that

$$0 \to \tau M \to L_1 \oplus L_2 \oplus \cdots \oplus L_i \to M \to 0$$

is the Auslander-Reiten sequence ending at M. Then there exists a *mesh* in  $Q_A$ , a collection of paths starting at the vertex corresponding to  $\tau M$  and ending at the

vertex corresponding to M.



Moreover, we consider  $Q_A$  with a set of relations  $I_A$ , known as the mesh relations. For each mesh, using the notation in the above diagram, we have the k-linear sum of paths  $\sum_{j=1}^{i} b_j a_j$ , and  $I_A$  is generated by the sums of paths corresponding to the set of all meshes in  $Q_A$ . The path algebra of the Auslander-Reiten quiver is  $kQ_A/I_A$ , the path algebra of the underlying quiver modulo the mesh relations.

By an abuse of notation, for the Auslander-Reiten quiver  $(Q_A, I_A)$  of a finite dimensional algebra A, we shall drop the set of relations and denote the Auslander-Reiten quiver by  $Q_A$ .

Example 1.5.2. Let  $Q = 1 \rightarrow 2 \rightarrow 3$  be a linearly orientated quiver of Dynkin type  $A_3$ , and let B be the path algebra kQ. Let  $P_i$  be the indecomposable projective module associated to the vertex i,  $I_i$  be the indecomposable injective module associated to the vertex i, and  $S_i$  be the indecomposable simple module associated to the vertex i. We have the three isomorphisms  $P_3 \cong I_1$ ,  $P_1 \cong S_1$ , and  $I_3 \cong S_3$ . Then mod B has three indecomposable, non-projective modules,  $S_2, I_2, I_1$ . We know by Theorem 1.5.1 that these are the only indecomposable objects that sit on the right of an Auslander-Reiten sequence. These Auslander-Reiten sequences are

$$0 \to P_3 \to P_2 \to S_2 \to 0,$$
  
$$0 \to P_2 \to P_1 \oplus S_2 \to I_2 \to 0$$
  
$$0 \to S_2 \to I_2 \to I_1 \to 0.$$

These Auslander-Reiten sequences respectively give us the following meshes



Hence the Auslander-Reiten quiver  $Q_B$  has the form



where the dotted arrows takes an indecomposable object M to its Auslander-Reiten translation  $\tau M$ . The mesh relations of  $Q_B$  are  $I_B = \langle \beta_1 \alpha_1, \beta_2 \alpha_2 + \alpha_3 \beta_1, \beta_3 \alpha_3 \rangle$ .

## §1.6 | Cluster Categories

Cluster categories associated to hereditary algebras were introduced shortly after the introduction of cluster algebras, and were intended to be a categorification of cluster algebras. They were introduced in [18] as an orbit category of the bounded derived category of an hereditary algebra  $\mathcal{H}$ , and in [19] for the  $A_n$  case as the category of representations over a quiver with relations.

Another construction of cluster categories, this time for algebras of global dimension  $\leq 2$ , was introduced by Amiot in [1]. This cluster category has an equivalence to the cluster category found in [18] when the algebra is hereditary, and so may be seen as an extension of this construction.

#### §1.6.1 | Cluster Categories From Hereditary Algebras

We recall that, given a triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$  and an autoequivalence  $F: \mathcal{T} \to \mathcal{T}$ , we can construct the orbit category  $\mathcal{T}/F$  with the same objects as  $\mathcal{T}$ , and

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}/F}(X,Y) \cong \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(X,F^{n}Y)$$

**Definition 1.6.1.** Let  $\mathcal{H}$  be an hereditary algebra. Then the *cluster category associated* to  $\mathcal{H}$  is defined to be the  $\tau^{-1} \circ [1]$ -orbit category of the bounded derived category of  $\mathcal{H}$ , i.e.

$$\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}} := \mathrm{D}^{\mathrm{b}}(\mathcal{H}) / (\tau^{-1} \circ [1]).$$

Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a triangulated category with suspension functor [1], and let  $\mathcal{S}$  be a subcategory of  $\mathcal{T}$ . Let  $f \in \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(X, Y)$ , then, we call f a right *S*-approximation of  $Y \in \mathcal{T}$  if  $X \in \mathcal{S}$  and

$$\operatorname{Hom}(-, X) \xrightarrow{f} \operatorname{Hom}(-, Y) \to 0$$

is exact as functors on S. We call S a contravariantly finite subcategory of T if any  $Y \in T$  has a right S-approximation. A left S-approximation and a covariantly finite subcategory are dually defined. We say that a contravariantly and covariantly finite subcategory is functorially finite.

Contravariantly finite subcategories were first introduced in [8], with respect to finitely generated module categories of artin algebras.

$$\mathcal{S} = (\mathcal{S}[-1])^{\perp} = {}^{\perp}(\mathcal{S}[1])$$

where

$$\mathcal{X}^{\perp} = \{ Y \in \mathcal{T} \, | \, \operatorname{Hom}(X, Y) = 0 \text{ for all } X \in \mathcal{X} \}$$

and

$${}^{\perp}\mathcal{X} = \{Y \in \mathcal{T} \,|\, \operatorname{Hom}(Y, X) = 0 \text{ for all } X \in \mathcal{X}\}$$

for a subcategory  $\mathcal{X}$  of  $\mathcal{T}$ . In a 2-Calabi-Yau, Hom-finite triangulated category,  ${}^{\perp}(\mathcal{X}[1]) = (\mathcal{X}[-1])^{\perp}$  for all subcategories  $\mathcal{X}$ , and so it suffices to only show that  $\mathcal{X} = {}^{\perp}(\mathcal{X}[1])$ , or  $\mathcal{X} = (\mathcal{X}[-1])^{\perp}$ .

Exchange pairs in a cluster category were introduced in [18] as an extension of the notion of the completion of an almost complete basic tilting module over a hereditary algebra, to the theory of cluster categories and almost cluster tilting objects. They also provide us with an analogue of the idea of mutation of clusters in a cluster algebra, and are hence useful to understand when looking at cluster categories generally. More specifically, we wish to understand them as they play a crucial role in a result in [57] which we will use in the proof of Theorem 3.2.5.

**Definition 1.6.2.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a triangulated category, and let  $\mathcal{S} \subset \mathcal{T}$  be a cluster tilting subcategory, with  $M \in \mathcal{S}$ . Let  $\mathcal{S}'$  be the full additive subcategory of  $\mathcal{S}$  containing all the same indecomposables as  $\mathcal{S}$  except M, i. e.  $M \notin \mathcal{S}'$ . Then we call  $\mathcal{S}'$  an *almost* cluster tilting subcategory of  $\mathcal{T}$ , and M a complement of  $\mathcal{S}'$ .

It was shown in [18] that there are two complements for each almost cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{S}'$ , which we label M and  $M^*$  respectively. We call the pair  $(M, M^*)$  an exchange pair.

Let  $\mathcal{S}'$  be an almost cluster tilting subcategory of a cluster category  $\mathcal{T}$ , and let M and M' be complements of  $\mathcal{S}'$ . Let  $\mathcal{S}$ , resp.  $\mathcal{R}$ , be the cluster tilting subcategory containing  $\mathcal{S}'$  and M, resp. M'. Then we obtain the cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{R}$  from  $\mathcal{S}$  by removing the indecomposable object M and replacing it with the indecomposable object M'. This operation is the *mutation of*  $\mathcal{S}$  *at* M, denoted  $\mu_M(\mathcal{S})$ .

For every exchange pair  $(M, M^*)$  we have two non-split triangles due to [18], called the *exchange triangles*:

$$M \to B_{M^*} \to M^* \to M[1]$$
 and  $M^* \to B_M \to M \to M^*[1]$ 

where the maps  $B_M \to M$  and  $B_{M^*} \to M^*$  are right *S*-approximations, where *S* is the cluster tilting subcategory containing both the almost cluster tilting subcategory S' and its complement M.

Here we show an example of a cluster category associated to an hereditary algebra,
and then give a cluster tilting subcategory and its mutation at an indecomposable object.

*Example 1.6.3.* Let  $\mathcal{H} = \mod A_3$ , where  $A_3$  is the linearly orientated quiver

$$1 \longrightarrow 2 \longrightarrow 3.$$

Then the bounded derived category  $D^{b}(\mathcal{H})$  has the Auslander-Reiten quiver



where  $P_i$  (resp.  $I_i$ ) is the projective (resp. injective) module associated to vertex i,  $S_i$  is the simple module at vertex i, and [1] is the suspension functor. The Auslander-Reiten translation  $\tau$  of an object is given by the dotted arrows.

The cluster category  $C_{\mathcal{H}}$  is the orbit category of  $D^{b}(\mathcal{H})$  with respect to the functor  $\tau^{-1} \circ [1]$ , and has the Auslander-Reiten quiver



where the objects in red are isomorphic to the objects on the left hand side of the quiver. We represent the Auslander-Reiten quiver like this to show the Möbius striplike behaviour that the Auslander-Reiten quiver of a cluster category exhibits, as there are non-zero irreducible morphisms from the objects  $P_i[1]$  to  $P_{i-1}$  for i = 2, 3.

There is a canonical cluster tilting subcategory of  $C_{\mathcal{H}}$  given by  $\operatorname{add}(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{3} P_i)$ , the additive subcategory of objects corresponding to direct sums of projective modules of  $\mathcal{H}$ . Denote this cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}$ . Suppose we want to mutate  $\mathcal{T}$  at the object  $P_2$ , and say  $\mathcal{T}' = \operatorname{add}(P_1 \oplus P_3)$ . Then to find the exchange pair  $(P_2, M)$  we need an indecomposable object  $M \not\cong P_i$  such that  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}}(M, P_1[1]) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}}(M, P_3[1]) =$ 0. By highlighting the non-zero morphisms into  $P_1[1]$  and  $P_3[1]$  on the Auslander-Reiten quiver of  $\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}$ ,



we can see that the only object M not isomorphic to  $P_i$  for any i = 1, 2, 3, such that  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}}(M, P_1[1]) = \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}}(M, P_3[1]) = 0$ , is the object  $I_1$ .

Therefore the cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{S} = \mu_{P_2}(\mathcal{T})$  is the additive subcategory,

$$\mathcal{S} = \operatorname{add}(P_1 \oplus P_3 \oplus I_1).$$

### §1.6.2 | Quivers and Fomin-Zelevkinsky Mutation

The process of mutation of a quiver was introduced by Fomin and Zelevinsky in [30] as a combinatorial aspect to their definition of a cluster algebra. Here we go through the mutation of a quiver at a chosen vertex, under some mild conditions on the quiver.

Let Q be a quiver without loops and 2-cycles, and let i be a vertex of Q. The Fomin-Zelevinksy mutation of Q at i is constructed as follows:

- 1. for all subquivers  $j \to i \to l$ , we add a new arrow  $j \to l$ ,
- 2. reverse all arrows that start or end at i,
- 3. chose a maximal set of 2-cycles and delete the set from the quiver.

In the case of *i* being a sink or source, we simply reverse all of the arrows incident to *i*. The operation of quiver mutation is an involution, that is  $\mu_i \mu_i Q = Q$  for all  $i \in Q_0$ .

We label the new quiver obtained from mutation of Q at i by  $\mu_i Q$ , and we say that two quivers Q and Q' are *mutation equivalent* if we can mutate Q finitely many times to obtain Q'. The online applet [43] by Keller can be used to check whether two quivers are mutation equivalent.

*Example* 1.6.4. We look again at the quiver  $Q = A_3$  with linear orientation,

$$1\to 2\to 3$$

and we mutate at the vertex 2.

By the first step in the construction, we add an arrow from vertex 1 to vertex 3 and get the quiver



Next we reverse all of the arrows incident with vertex 2, and get



and since there are no 2-cycles to delete, we are done. So the mutation of the quiver

Q at vertex 2 is



As an example of showing that mutation is an involution, we now mutate the quiver  $\mu_2 Q$ , again at vertex 2. First we add an arrow  $3 \rightarrow 1$ , as there is a subquiver  $3 \rightarrow 2 \rightarrow 1$ ,



Now we reverse all arrows incident to 2,



Finally, given there is a 2-cycle between the vertices 1 and 3, we delete this to get

$$1 \rightarrow 2 \rightarrow 3$$
,

and so we see that  $\mu_2 \mu_2 Q = Q$ .

A quiver Q is said to be of *finite mutation type*, if there are only finitely many quivers in the mutation equivalence class of Q. All of the quivers of finite mutation type were classified by Felikson, Shapiro and Tumarkin across two papers [25, 26], where they show that a quiver is of finite mutation type if it satisfies some decomposition condition, or is mutation equivalent to one of the 11 exceptional cases. Namely, quivers of Dynkin type  $A_n$  and  $D_m$  are of finite mutation type.

### §1.6.3 | Cluster Structures

Not all categories that have cluster tilting subcategories will be cluster categories as in Definition 1.6.1. The study of cluster tilting subcategories in 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated categories developed into the notion of a *cluster structure* on a category [17].

**Definition 1.6.5.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a k-linear, Hom-finite, Krull-Schmidt, triangulated category. Let  $\mathcal{S}$  be a cluster tilting subcategory of  $\mathcal{T}$ , and let  $\mathcal{S}' \subset \mathcal{S}$  be an almost cluster tilting subcategory. Then we say  $\mathcal{T}$  has a *weak cluster structure* if the following hold:

1. Let  $M \in \mathcal{S}$  be an indecomposable object, then M can be replaced by another indecomposable object  $M' \in \mathcal{C}$  such that the new subcategory  $\mathcal{R}$  is again a cluster tilting subcategory.

2. For each  $M \in \mathcal{S}$ , there are triangles  $M' \xrightarrow{f} B \xrightarrow{g} M \to M'[1]$  and  $M \xrightarrow{s} B' \xrightarrow{t} M' \to M[1]$ , where g and t are minimal right  $\mathcal{S}'$ -approximations and f and s are minimal left  $\mathcal{S}'$ -approximations.

We say  $\mathcal{T}$  has a *cluster structure* if the following hold:

- 3. The Gabriel quiver of  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{T}}(\mathcal{S})$  has no loops or 2-cycles.
- 4. The Gabriel quiver of  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{T}}(\mathcal{R})$  is the Gabriel quiver of  $\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{T}}(\mathcal{S})$  under Fomin-Zelevinsky mutation at a vertex corresponding to M.

The discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  discussed in the rest of this thesis are not cluster categories in the sense of [18]. However they do have a cluster structure, which was shown in [38] for the one accumulation point case, and shown directly for naccumulation points in [35]. More generally, it was shown that any algebraic, 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated categories that admits a directed cluster tilting subcategory has a cluster structure by Štovíček and van Roosmalen [65].

The completion of the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  used in this thesis, due to Paquette and Yıldırım [58], do not have a cluster structure however, or even a weak cluster structure. This is due to Theorem 4.4 in [58], which states a cluster tilting subcategory must have an object corresponding to a *limit arc* (Subsection 2.4), which cannot be mutated. Thus the completion does not satisfy the first axiom in Definition 1.6.5.

# **Cluster Categories and Surfaces**

In this chapter we take a closer look at a class of cluster categories, those which can be defined via a marked surface. The connections between cluster combinatorics and surfaces has be known since the introduction of cluster algebras by Fomin and Zelevinsky in the early part of the century [30], and has been studied in great detail from the perspective of both surfaces, cluster algebras and cluster categories.

We begin this chapter by looking at one of the earliest connections between cluster combinatorics and marked surfaces, that of the bijection between the clusters of the cluster algebra associated to  $A_n$  and the triangulations of an (n + 3)-gon [33]. From there, we define one of the main topics of interest to this thesis, the discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , first introduced for a single accumulation point in [38] as a subcategory of a derived category of a polynomial ring seen as a differential graded ring, and later generalised for finitely many accumulation points in [39] as a stable Frobenius category constructed via cyclic posets. The construction of the discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  used throughout will be the one in [35], which is more combinatoric in nature. In the interest of completeness, and as a more algebraic view of these categories, we also provide the construction due to Holm and Jørgensen in [38].

We then look at the other main interest in this thesis, a completion of the discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  due to Paquette and Yildırım [58]. Although they may not be a cluster category in the sense of Definition 1.6.1, nor do they have a cluster structure, they are still a powerful tool in which to study cluster combinatorics, and have even been shown to arise in other settings, being equivalent to a category of graded maximal Cohen-Macaulay modules over an  $A_{\infty}$  singularity in the single accumulation point case [3]. As with the non-completed case, there are alternative constructions of the completed version. We go through some of these other constructions after describing the Paquette-Yildırım completion.

Finally, we conclude the chapter by looking at some more marked surfaces and their associated cluster categories. For instance, we look at the marked surface associated to the cluster category of Dynkin type  $D_n$  [63], and the cluster category associated to a marked surface satisfying some elementary properties [16, 61].

### § 2.1 | The Cluster Category of Dynkin Type $A_n$

The cluster algebra of Dynkin type  $A_n$  is one of the earliest examples of a cluster algebra, studied in [33, 31] shortly after the introduction of cluster algebras. In [33] it was shown that there is a bijection between the diagonals of an (n + 3)-gon and the cluster variables of the cluster algebra of type  $A_n$ , and further that there was a bijection between the triangulations of the (n + 3)-gon and the clusters. This representation carried over to the categorification of these cluster algebras into cluster categories, where the cluster variables correspond to indecomposable objects, and set of cluster variables in a cluster corresponds to the set of indecomposable objects in a clustertilting subcategory.

The mutation of an indecomposable object in a cluster tilting subcategory of  $C_{A_n}$  can be viewed as replacing the corresponding arc in a triangulation of an (n + 3)-gon with the unique arc that forms a different triangulation such that all other arcs in the triangulation remain.

Cluster categories constructed from hereditary algebras inherit a natural triangulated structure by a result of Keller [42] and so have an autoequivalence, known as the suspension (or shift) functor and denoted by [1]. In the case of cluster categories arising from non-punctured surfaces, there is an appropriate choice of bijection between indecomposable objects and arcs such that the suspension functor acts on arcs by a single rotation of both endpoints in a direction opposite to the orientation of the surface, as shown in the Figure 2.1. For the cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_n$ , this bijection is given in [19], where they associate a category to the set of arcs in the (n + 3)-gon where the Auslander-Reiten translation acts on an arc by rotating the endpoints in the opposite orientation, and showing that the category is equivalent to the cluster category of  $A_n$  defined in [18].



Figure 2.1: The suspension functor [1] acting upon the arc  $\ell_X$ , corresponding to the object X in the cluster category  $\mathcal{C}_{A_5}$ .

We use Example 1.6.3 to give an example of how the bijection between indecomposable objects in  $C_{A_n}$  and the arcs of the (n + 3)-gon can be constructed, using an adaptation of the coordinate system used in [38].

*Example* 2.1.1. The Auslander-Reiten quiver for  $C_{A_3}$  is given in Example 1.6.3.



From here, we may associate a coordinate system to the indecomposable objects, with coordinates being ordered pairs in  $\mathbb{Z}/6\mathbb{Z}$ . Let  $P_3 = (0, 2)$ , then we define the coordinates for each indecomposable object in the Auslander-Reiten quiver by using the following rule for each mesh relation.



We can now relabel the Auslander-Reiten quiver with the coordinate systems to get;



Figure 2.2: A representation of the set of indecomposable objects of  $C_{A_3}$  seen as arcs on the hexagon.

The indecomposable objects of a cluster tilting subcategories of  $\mathcal{C}_{A_n}$  are in bijec-

tion with triangulations of a hexagon, and mutation of an object in a cluster tilting subcategory is shown below.



Figure 2.3: A representation of the mutation of a cluster tilting subcategory by the indecomposable object corresponding to the arc  $\ell$ .

### §2.2 | Discrete Cluster Categories of Type $A_{\infty}$

Our main object of interest is the family of categories known as the discrete cluster categories of type  $A_{\infty}$ , as well as their completions in the sense of Paquette-Yıldırım. Although discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , which we label  $C_n$  where nrepresents the number of accumulation points, precede the work by Gratz, Holm, and Jørgensen [35] by a few years (particularly in [38], [39]), we follow their construction here. Later on, we pass to a completion of the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , labelled  $\overline{C}_n$ , following the Paquette-Yıldırım construction [58].

We start by defining the marked surface we use to construct the category  $C_n$ , where we always consider the circle  $S^1$  to have an anti-clockwise orientation.

**Definition 2.2.1.** A subset  $\mathcal{M}$  of the circle  $S^1$  is called *admissible* if it satisfies the following conditions:

- 1.  $\mathcal{M}$  has infinitely many elements,
- 2.  $\mathcal{M} \subset S^1$  is a discrete subset,
- 3.  $\mathscr{M}$  satisfies the *two-sided limit condition*, i.e. each  $x \in S^1$  which is the limit of a sequence in  $\mathscr{M}$  is a limit of both an increasing and decreasing sequence from  $\mathscr{M}$  with respect to the cyclic order.

We call the points at which the two-sided limits in  $\mathscr{M}$  converge accumulation points. Note that these accumulation points are not in  $\mathscr{M}$ , as they do not have defined successors and predecessors, meaning  $\mathscr{M}$  would not be discrete if they were to be included. As in [35], we may think of  $\mathscr{M}$  as the vertices of the  $\infty$ -gon. For an admissible subset  $\mathscr{M} \in S^1$ , we label the set of accumulation points  $L(\mathscr{M})$ , and give them a cyclic ordering induced by the orientation of  $S^1$ . Let  $a \in L(\mathscr{M})$  be an accumulation point, we define the successor  $a^+ \in L(\mathscr{M})$  of a(resp. predecessor  $a^- \in L(\mathscr{M})$  of a) to be the accumulation point such that  $a \leq b \leq a^+$ with  $b \in L(\mathscr{M})$  ( $a^- \leq c \leq a$  with  $c \in L(\mathscr{M})$ ) implies b = a or  $b = a^+$  (resp.  $c = a^$ or c = a). We define the segment between a and  $a^+$  to be the set of marked points  $\{x \in \mathscr{M} \mid a < x < a^+\}$ , where the ordering is given by the orientation of  $S^1$ . If  $|L(\mathscr{M})| = n$ , then there exists n segments in  $\mathscr{M}$ , and notably all of  $\mathscr{M}$  is one segment in the one accumulation point case.



Figure 2.4: An admissible subset  $\mathscr{M}$  of  $S^1$ . The marked points in  $\mathscr{M}$  converge to the accumulation points represented as small circles, and each marked point x has both a predecessor and a successor, labelled  $x^-$  and  $x^+$  respectively.

**Definition 2.2.2.** [35, Definition 0.2] A arc of  $\mathscr{M}$  is a subset  $\ell_X = \{x_0, x_1\} \subset \mathscr{M}$  where  $x_1 \notin \{x_0^-, x_0, x_0^+\}$ , where  $x^+$  and  $x^-$  are the successor and predecessor respectively to  $x \in \mathscr{M}$ . If  $\ell_Y = \{y_0, y_1\}$  is another arc, then  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_Y$  cross if  $x_0 < y_0 < x_1 < y_1 < x_0$  or  $x_0 < y_1 < x_1 < y_0 < x_0$ .

If we consider the disc D bounded by  $S^1$ , then we may think of an arc  $\ell_X = \{x_0, x_1\}$  as being a representative of the isotopy class of non-self-intersecting curves in D between the marked points  $x_0$  and  $x_1$ . Two arcs cross if any of their representative curves cross in the interior of D.

There are two types of arcs for us to consider; *short arcs* are the arcs that have both endpoints in the same segment, and *long arcs* are the arcs with endpoints in different segments.



Figure 2.5: Two arcs of  $\mathcal{M}$ , where  $\ell_X$  is a short arc and  $\ell_Y$  is a long arc.

By considering this combinatorial description of arcs and crossings, in [35] the authors associate a k-linear, Hom-finite, Krull-Schmidt, 2-Calabi-Yau, triangulated category to  $\mathscr{M}$ , labelled  $\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$  and called a *discrete cluster category of Dynkin type*  $A_{\infty}$ . The arcs of the  $\infty$ -gon are in bijection with the indecomposable objects of  $\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$ , where  $\ell_X$  is the arc corresponding to the indecomposable object  $X \in \mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$ . Given two indecomposable objects  $X, Y \in \mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$ , then  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})}(X, Y) \cong k$  if the corresponding arcs  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_{Y[-1]}$  cross, otherwise there are no morphisms from X to Y.

Let  $\mathscr{M}$  and  $\mathscr{M}'$  be admissible subsets of  $S^1$  such that  $|L(\mathscr{M})| = |L(\mathscr{M}')| = n$ , then there is an equivalence of categories between  $\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$  and  $\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M}')$ . Therefore for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 1}$ , we will consider an admissible subset of  $S^1$  with n accumulation points,  $\mathscr{M}^n$ , and so we consider the category  $\mathcal{C}_n := \mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M}^n)$  as the representative of the equivalence class of discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  with n accumulation points.

We have the following in  $C_n$ ;

1.  $C_n$  is 2-Calabi-Yau, that is there are natural isomorphisms

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_n}(X,Y) \cong D \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_n}(Y,X[2]),$$

where  $D(-) = \operatorname{Hom}_k(-, k)$  and  $[1]: \mathcal{C}_n \to \mathcal{C}_n$  is the suspension functor.

- 2. The suspension functor acts on arcs by taking  $\ell_X = \{x_0, x_1\}$  to  $\ell_{X[1]} = \{x_0, x_1^-\}$ .
- 3. We have

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{1}(X,Y) \cong \begin{cases} k & \text{if } \ell_{X} \text{ and } \ell_{Y} \text{ cross}, \\ 0 & \text{else}, \end{cases}$$

for indecomposable objects  $X, Y \in \mathcal{C}_n$ .

- 4. If  $\ell_X = \{x_0, x_1\}$  and  $\ell_Y = \{y_0, y_1\}$  with  $x_0 \leq y_0 \leq x_1^{--} < x_1 \leq y_1 \leq x_0^{--}$ , then a morphism  $X \to Y$  factors through S if and only if  $\ell_S = \{s_0, s_1\}$  with  $x_0 \leq s_0 \leq y_0$  and  $x_1 \leq s_1 \leq y_1$ .
- 5. Let  $\ell_X = \{x_0, x_1\}$  and  $\ell_Y = \{y_0, y_1\}$  such that  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(X, Y) \cong k$ , then we have the following distinguished triangles in  $\mathcal{C}_n$

$$X \to A \oplus B \to Y \to X[1]$$
$$Y \to C \oplus D \to X \to Y[1],$$

where  $\ell_A = \{x_0, y_1\}, \ell_B = \{y_0, x_1\}, \ell_C = \{x_0, y_0\}$  and  $\ell_D = \{x_1, y_1\}.$ 



Figure 2.6: Arcs corresponding to the distinguished triangles induced by non-trivial  $\operatorname{Ext}^{1}(X, Y) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^{1}(Y, X)$  groups.

Notice that  $\text{Ext}^1$ -spaces are symmetric in the two arguments, which is a consequence of  $\mathcal{C}_n$  having the 2-Calabi-Yau property.

**Definition 2.2.3.** Let X be an indecomposable object in  $C_n$ . Let  $\mathcal{M}_X \subseteq \mathcal{M}$  be the set of marked points that are the endpoints of the arcs corresponding to suspensions and desuspensions of X.

If  $A \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^{l} X_i$ , with all  $X_i$  indecomposable, then  $\mathscr{M}_A = \bigcup_{i=1}^{l} \mathscr{M}_{X_i}$ . We call  $\mathscr{M}_A$  the orbit of A in  $\mathscr{M}$ . If we have  $\mathscr{M}_A = \mathscr{M}$ , then we say  $\ell_A$  has a complete orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$ .

In particular,  $\mathcal{M}_X$  is equal to the union of the segments containing an endpoint of  $\ell_X$ , and so any object in  $\mathcal{C}_1$  has a complete orbit in  $\mathcal{M}$ .

The cluster-tilting subcategories of  $C_n$  were classified by Gratz, Holm and Jørgensen in [35] with combinatorial descriptions. For this, they defined what it means for a sequence of marked points in  $\mathcal{M}$  to converge to a point.

**Definition 2.2.4.** [35, Definition 1.4] Let  $\{x_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{Z}_{i \geq 0}}$  be a convergent sequence in  $\mathcal{M}$ . If  $\{x_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{Z}_{i > 0}}$  converges to  $p \in L(\mathcal{M})$ , then we write  $x_i \to p$ .

- We say that  $x_i \to p$  from below if there is a  $\mu \in S^1 \setminus \{p\}$  such that  $x_i \in [\mu, p]$  from some step.
- We say that  $x_i \to p$  from above if there is a  $\nu \in S^1 \setminus \{p\}$  such that  $x_i \in [p, \nu]$  from some step.

Furthermore, they introduced two different combinatorially defined sets of arcs based on convergence of arcs to a point, known as a leapfrog and a fountain, that can either form part of a triangulation, or a whole triangulation of  $(S^1, \mathcal{M})$ . These collections are important in the classification of the cluster-tilting subcategories of  $C_n$ .

**Definition 2.2.5.** [35, Definition 0.4] Let  $\mathscr{X}$  be a set of arcs of  $\mathscr{M}$ .

• Let  $a \in L(\mathscr{M})$ , then we say that  $\mathscr{X}$  has a leapfrog converging to  $a \in L(\mathscr{M})$  if there is a sequence  $\{x_i, y_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}}$  of arcs from  $\mathscr{X}$  with  $x_i \to a$  from below and  $y_i \to a$  from above. We call the set of arcs  $\{x_i, y_i\}_{i \in \mathbb{Z}_{\geq 0}}$  a leapfrog.

- Let a ∈ L(M) and z ∈ M, then we say that X has a right fountain at z converging to a if there is a sequence {z, x<sub>i</sub>}<sub>i∈Z≥0</sub> from X with x<sub>i</sub> → a from below. We say that X has a left fountain at z converging to a if there is a sequence {z, y<sub>i</sub>}<sub>i∈Z≥0</sub> from X with y<sub>i</sub> → a from above.
- We say that X has a fountain at z converging to a if it has a right fountain and a left fountain at z converging to a. We call the set of arcs {z, x<sub>i</sub>}<sub>i∈Z≥0</sub> ∪ {z, y<sub>i</sub>}<sub>i∈Z≥0</sub> a fountain.

This definition does not stipulate that either a fountain or a leapfrog have to be maximal in any sense, the endpoints of the arcs simply have to form a subset of  $\mathcal{M}$  that converges to an accumulation point, from either above, below, or both.



Figure 2.7: An example of a fountain at z converging to a on the left, and an example of a leapfrog converging to a on the right.

### § 2.2.1 | Cluster Tilting subcategories of $C_n$

When we are working in a 2-Calabi-Yau category, it is clear that  $(\mathcal{S}[-1])^{\perp} = {}^{\perp}(\mathcal{S}[1])$ , and so we only need to show that  $\mathcal{S} = {}^{\perp}(\mathcal{S}[1])$  for  $\mathcal{S}$  to be a cluster tilting subcategory. The cluster tilting subcategories of  $\mathcal{C}_n$  were classified by Gratz-Holm-Jørgensen in [35] for any  $n \geq 1$ .

Let  $\operatorname{add}(\mathcal{X})$  denote the full additive subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ , for some collection of objects  $\mathcal{X} \subset \operatorname{Ob}(\mathcal{C}_n)$ .

**Theorem 2.2.6.** [35, Theorem 5.7] Let  $\mathscr{X}$  be a set of arcs in  $(S^1, \mathscr{M})$ , and let  $\mathscr{X}$  be the set of objects in  $\mathcal{C}_n = \mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$  corresponding to the set  $\mathscr{X}$ . Then  $\operatorname{add}(\mathscr{X})$  is a cluster tilting subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}_n$  if and only if  $\mathscr{X}$  is a maximal set of pairwise non-long arcs, such that for each  $a \in L(\mathscr{M})$ , the set  $\mathscr{X}$  has a fountain or leapfrog converging to a.

In Section 3.2.2, we will need to chose a cluster tilting subcategory of  $C_n$  to work with, for each  $n \geq 1$ . For some technical reasons, it makes more sense for us to consider a cluster tilting subcategory with a leapfrog converging to each accumulation point rather than a fountain. With this in mind, from now on we shall fix a cluster tilting subcategory of  $C_n$  with which we want to work. **Construction 2.2.7.** Given we have *n* accumulation points induced by  $\mathscr{M}$  then we have  $L(\mathscr{M}) = \{a_1, \ldots, a_n\}$ , which has a cyclic ordering. Let  $\{z_1, \ldots, z_n\} \subset \mathscr{M}$  be a set of marked points such that  $z_i \in (a_i, a_{i+1})$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . By taking the arcs  $\ell_{Z_i} = \{z_i, z_{i+1}\}$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$  we inscribe an *n*-gon inside the circle; the arc  $\ell_{Z_i}$  shall correspond to the object  $Z_i \in \mathcal{C}_n$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . For all  $a_i \in L(\mathscr{M})$ , let  $\{z_i, z_{i+1}\}$  be the first arc in a leapfrog converging to  $a_{i+1}$ , such that if the arc  $\{x, y\}$  is in the leapfrog, then so are either the arcs  $\{x^+, y\}$  and  $\{x, y^+\}$ , or the arcs  $\{x^-, y\}$  and  $\{x, y^-\}$ . We label the leapfrog converging to  $a_i$  by  $\mathscr{L}_i$ . Without loss of generality, we may let  $\ell_{Y_i} = \{z_i, z_{i+1}^-\}$  be in  $\mathscr{L}_{i+1}$ . Notice that this implies that for every arc  $\ell_M \in \mathscr{L}_{i+1}$  that is not  $\ell_{Z_i}$ , there are exactly two other arcs,  $\ell_{M^-}, \ell_{M^+} \in \mathscr{L}_{i+1}$  that share an endpoint with  $\ell_M$ .

For  $n \ge 4$ , we give the inscribed *n*-gon a fan triangulation; that is, we add the arcs  $\ell_{X_i} = \{z_1, z_i\}$  for all i = 2, ..., n. Notice that this means that we have  $X_2 \cong Z_1$  and  $X_n \cong Z_n$ . This collection of arcs will look like Figure 2.8, along with a leapfrog  $\mathscr{L}_i$  converging to each accumulation point.

Theorem 2.2.6 ensures that this construction corresponds to a cluster tilting subcategory of  $C_n$ , as the collection of arcs is a maximal set of non-long arcs, and each accumulation point has a leapfrog converging to it.



Figure 2.8: The collection of arcs corresponding to the cluster tilting subcategory we wish to consider for n two-sided accumulation points, where leapfrogs are represented by the dashed lines. By Theorem 2.2.6, this collection of leapfrogs together with the fan triangulation of the inscribed n-gon corresponds a cluster tilting subcategory of  $C_n$ .

Given some cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}$ , with an exchange pair  $(M, M^*)$  and  $M \in \mathcal{T}$ , then by [35] the arc  $\ell_{M^*}$  must cross an arc  $\ell_X$  for some indecomposable object

 $X \in \mathcal{T}$ , as  $\mathcal{T}$  corresponds to a maximal set of pairwise non-long arcs. However, there exists a cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{S}$  with  $M^* \in \mathcal{S}$  such that  $\mathcal{S}$  and  $\mathcal{T}$  share an almost cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}'$ , which has complements M and  $M^*$ . This implies that the arcs  $\ell_M$  and  $\ell_{M^*}$  must cross. Therefore we have  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(M, M^*) \cong k$ , and therefore  $\dim_k \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_n}(M, M^*[1]) = 1$ . By the symmetry of  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(-, -)$  inherent in 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated categories, we also have  $\dim_k \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_n}(M^*, M[1]) = 1$ .

It is important to note that by definition  $B_M, B_{M^*} \in \mathcal{T}$  (Section 1.6), and the pair of arcs  $\ell_{B_M}$  and  $\ell_{B_{M^*}}$  form a quadrilateral with the arcs  $\ell_M$  and  $\ell_{M^*}$ .

### §2.3 | The Holm-Jørgensen Construction

Holm and Jørgensen were the first to look at the  $\infty$ -gon through the lens of a cluster category in [38]. They construct a subcategory of a derived category of a differential graded algebra, that can be represented as the arcs on an  $\infty$ -gon (or, equivalently, as curves between non-consecutive integers on the number line). This construction is shown to be equivalent to  $C_1$  in [39].

Let R = k[T] be the polynomial ring over a field k, seen as a differential graded algebra with zero differential and T placed in homological degree 1. Then  $\mathcal{D} = D^f(R)$ is the subcategory of the derived category of R with objects having finite dimensional homology over k. This is a Hom-finite, k-linear, Krull-Schmidt, 2-Calabi-Yau, triangulated category, where the indecomposable objects are isomorphic to the object

$$X_r = R/(T^{r+1})$$

for each integer  $r \ge 0$ , up to suspension.

The Auslander-Reiten quiver of  $\mathcal{D}$  is



Figure 2.9: The Auslander-Reiten quiver of  $\mathcal{D}, Q_{\mathcal{D}}$ .

In [38] the authors associate a coordinate system to the indecomposable objects of  $\mathcal{D}$  according to the rule

$$(m,n) = X_{n-m-2}[-n]$$

This allows them to associate the indecomposable objects to curves between integers on the number line, which are non-consecutive because we require  $n - m - 2 \ge 0$ , therefore m < n and  $n - m \ge 2$ . It is also clear from the Auslander-Reiten quiver that (m, n)[1] = (m - 1, n - 1). The morphism space between two indecomposable objects may also be seen on the Auslander-Reiten quiver  $Q_{\mathcal{D}}$ , in Figure 2.9, however we use the following definition and proposition found in [38].

**Definition 2.3.1.** Let X = (i, j) be an indecomposable object in  $\mathcal{D}$ . The unbounded subsets  $H^{-}(X)$  and  $H^{+}(X)$  of  $Q_{\mathcal{D}}$  are given by

$$H^{-}(X) = \{(m, n) \mid m \le i - 1, \ i + 1 \le n \le j - 1\},\$$
  
$$H^{+}(X) = \{(m, n) \mid j + 1 \le n, \ i + 1 \le m \le j - 1\}.$$

We write  $H(X) = H^{-}(X) \cup H^{+}(X)$ .

Using this definition, Holm and Jørgensen prove the following proposition.

**Proposition 2.3.2** ([38]). Let X and Y be indecomposable objects in  $\mathcal{D}$ . Then

$$\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{D}}(X,Y) \cong \begin{cases} k, & \text{for } Y \in H(X[1]), \\ 0, & \text{else.} \end{cases}$$

They later prove that the two curves on the number line associated to X and Y cross if and only if  $Y \in H(X[1])$  if and only if  $X \in H(Y[-1])$ . By considering the indecomposable objects in  $\mathcal{D}$  as curves between non-consecutive integers on the number line, and that morphism spaces between objects are induced by the crossing of these curves, it is relatively straightforward to see that  $\mathcal{D}$  and  $\mathcal{C}_1$  are equivalent as categories.

## §2.4 | A Completion of $\mathcal{C}_n$

We now give a completion of discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ , which was first presented by Paquette and Yıldırım in [58]. In the case of a single accumulation point, there is an alternative yet equivalent completion due to Fisher [27], which involves formally adding a certain class of homotopy colimits into  $C_1$ . However we stay with the Paquette-Yıldırım construction, which is much more combinatoric in nature, and which also provides us with a useful inbuilt functor between  $C_{2n}$  and a completion of a discrete cluster category.

### §2.4.1 | The Paquette Yıldırım Construction

We follow the construction given in [58], and state some results about the construction that will be of use to us.

**Construction 2.4.1.** [58] Let  $a_1, \ldots, a_n \in L(\mathscr{M})$  be the accumulation points of an admissible subset  $\mathscr{M}$  of  $S^1$ , which corresponds to the category  $\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$ . Then we replace each  $a_i \in L(\mathscr{M})$  with an interval  $[a_i^+, a_i^-]$  containing the points  $a_{ij} \in (a_i^+, a_i^-)$  for all  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ , such that  $a_{ij} < a_{ij'}$  if and only if j < j', and we have  $\lim_{j\to\infty} a_{ij} = a_i^+$  and  $\lim_{j\to-\infty} a_{ij} = a_i^-$ . We denote this new admissible subset of  $S^1$  as  $\mathscr{M}'$ . Let  $\mathcal{D}_n$  be

the full subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M}')$  consisting of objects that correspond to short arcs with endpoints in one of the segments  $(a_i^-, a_i^+)$ .

Let  $\Omega$  to be the set of morphisms f in  $Mor(\mathcal{C}_n)$  such that the cone of f corresponds to an arc with both endpoints in an interval  $(a_i^-, a_i^+)$  for some  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , i.e.

$$\Omega = \{ f \in \operatorname{Mor}(\mathcal{C}_n) \mid \operatorname{cone} f \in \mathcal{D}_n \}.$$

Then the completion of  $\mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M}) = \mathcal{C}_n$ , in the sense of Paquette-Yıldırım, is defined to be the localisation  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}(S^1, \mathscr{M}) := \mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M}')[\Omega^{-1}]$ . As before, we shall denote the completion by  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  when the admissible subset  $\mathscr{M}$  has *n* accumulation points and need not be specified.

As well as the short arcs and long arcs that we consider in  $C_n$ , there are two more types of arcs to think about in the Paquette-Yildirim completion; *limit arcs* are the arcs where a single endpoint is at an accumulation point, and *double limit arcs* are those arcs with both endpoints at accumulation points.

The following lemma shows how the Ext<sup>1</sup>-spaces are given in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

**Lemma 2.4.2.** [58, Prop. 3.14] Let  $X, Y \in \overline{C}_n$  be indecomposable objects. Then Hom<sub> $\overline{C}_n$ </sub>(X, Y[1]) is at most one dimensional. It is one dimensional if and only if one of the following conditions are met for the arcs  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_Y$ :

- $\ell_X, \ell_Y$  cross,
- $\ell_x \neq \ell_Y$  share exactly one accumulation point, and we can go from  $\ell_X$  to  $\ell_Y$  by rotating  $\ell_X$  about their common endpoint following the orientation of  $S^1$ ,
- $\ell_X = \ell_Y$  are double limit arcs.

Unfortunately, Lemma 2.4.2 shows that  $\overline{C}_n$  is no longer 2-Calabi-Yau, as any two limit arcs that share an endpoint at an accumulation point have a non-trivial Ext<sup>1</sup>-space in only one direction.

It is useful for us to note that Construction 2.4.1 is equivalent to the Verdier localisation of  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$  by the full subcategory  $\mathcal{D}_n$ , which we will see is equivalent to the disjoint union of *n* copies of  $\mathcal{C}_1$ .

Proposition 2.4.3. There is an equivalence of categories:

$$\mathcal{D}_n \simeq \bigsqcup_{i=1}^n \mathcal{C}_1,$$

where  $\bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} C_1$  denotes the disjoint union of n copies of  $C_1$ .

*Proof.* We note that  $\mathcal{D}_n$  only has objects corresponding to short arcs on n segments, and no two short arcs on different segments cross, so there are no morphisms between objects corresponding to short arcs on different segments. In other words, any two

subcategories that correspond to arcs on different segments, are orthogonal. We label the segments  $s_1, \ldots, s_n$ .

There exists a canonical functor  $\psi$  from  $\mathcal{D}_1$ , a subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}_2 = \mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M}')$ , to  $\mathcal{C}_1 = \mathcal{C}(S^1, \mathscr{M})$ , that takes an arc  $\ell_X = \{x', y'\}$  in  $\mathcal{D}_1$  to an arc  $\ell_{\psi X} = \{x, y\}$  in  $\mathcal{C}_1$ , such that for every marked point x' < z' < y' with  $x', y', z' \in \mathscr{M}'$ , there exists a marked point x < z < y with  $x, y, z \in \mathscr{M}$ , and every arc with  $x' \in \mathscr{M}'$  as an endpoint is sent to an arc with  $x \in \mathscr{M}$  as an endpoint. The functor  $\psi$  is fully faithful on Ext<sup>1</sup>-spaces as two arcs that cross in  $\mathcal{D}_1$  are sent to two arcs that also cross in  $\mathcal{C}_1$ . This is an equivalence of categories between  $\mathcal{D}_1$  and  $\mathcal{C}_1$ .

There also exists a fully faithful functor  $\rho_i$  from  $\mathcal{D}_n$  to  $\mathcal{D}_1$  that is the functor that canonically maps objects corresponding to arcs in the segment  $s_i$  to  $\mathcal{D}_1$ , and is the zero functor on all other objects. This is an equivalence of categories between  $\mathcal{D}_1$  and the full subcategory of  $\mathcal{D}_n$  corresponding to arcs in the segment  $s_i$ . The category  $\mathcal{D}_n$ has n mutually orthogonal subcategories equivalent to  $\mathcal{D}_1$  by construction, and so the canonical functor

$$\rho = \sum_{i=1}^{n} (\rho_i) \colon \mathcal{D}_n \to \bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{D}_1$$

is an equivalence of categories.

Hence there is an equivalence of categories:



Figure 2.10: How the equivalence  $\iota$  from  $\mathcal{C}_1 \sqcup \mathcal{C}_1$  to  $\mathcal{D}_2$  acts on corresponding arcs.

#### § 2.4.2 | Alternative Completions of $C_1$

The completion of  $C_1$  in the Paquetter-Yildirim sense is not the only completion that has been discussed in the literature. In this section we briefly discuss some other completions of  $C_1$ , found in [27] and [12] respectively.

### The Fisher Completion

In [27], Fisher constructs a completion of  $C_1$  by formally including a certain class of homotopy colimits into  $C_1$ . To do this they define a *slice* in the Auslander-Reiten quiver  $Q_D$ , Figure 2.9, as a collection of vertices and arrows associated to a direct system of irreducible morphisms

$$X_0[n] \to X_1[n-1] \to \cdots \to X_i[n-i] \to \cdots$$

and then take the homotopy colimit of this collection, which is defined as follows.

**Definition 2.4.4** ([60]). Let  $\{f_n : X_n \to X_{n+1} \mid n \in \mathbb{N}\}$  be a sequence of morphisms in  $\mathcal{T}$ , a triangulated category. The *homotopy colimit* of this sequence is an object hocolim<sub>i</sub>  $X_i = X \in \mathcal{T}$  that fits into the distinguished triangle

$$\bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} X_n \xrightarrow{\psi} \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} X_n \to X \to \bigoplus_{n \in \mathbb{N}} X_n [1].$$

Where  $\psi$  is the morphism given by the infinite matrix

$$\psi = \begin{pmatrix} e_{X_1} & f_1 & 0 & 0 & \cdots \\ 0 & e_{X_2} & f_2 & 0 & \cdots \\ 0 & 0 & e_{X_3} & f_3 & \cdots \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & e_{X_4} & \cdots \\ \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \vdots & \ddots \end{pmatrix}$$

with  $e_{X_n}$  denoting the identity morphism on  $X_n$ .

Let  $\mathcal{D} = D(k[T])$ , where k[T] is seen as a differential graded ring with T placed in homological degree 1. That is, the ambient derived category of the category considered in [38] by Holm and Jørgensen (Section 2.3), and so  $\mathcal{C}_1 \subset \mathcal{D}$ . Let

$$X_0[n] \to X_1[n-1] \to \cdots \to X_i[n-i] \to \cdots$$

be a slice in the Auslander-Reiten quiver of  $C_1$ . We label the homotopy colimit of this slice  $E_n \in \mathcal{D}$ , and there is a natural identification  $E_n[m] = E_{n+m}$  in  $\mathcal{D}$  for all  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

Then Fisher defines the completion of  $C_1$  to be the full subcategory

$$\widehat{\mathcal{C}}_1 = \operatorname{add}\{E_n, X_m[i]\} \subset \mathcal{T}$$

for all  $n, i \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ . We do not consider arbitrary coproducts inside of  $\widehat{\mathcal{C}}_1$ .

It was shown by August, Cheung, Faber, Gratz and Schroll in [3] that there is an equivalence of triangulated categories between  $\hat{C}_1$  and  $\overline{C}_1$ . In fact, it was shown that these completions occur naturally as the category of  $\mathbb{Z}$ -graded, maximal Cohen-Macaulay modules over  $\mathbb{C}[x, y]/(x^2)$ , with x in degree 1 and y in degree -1.

### §2.5 | Marked Surfaces and Cluster Categories

From the introduction of cluster algebras by Fomin and Zelevinsky in [31] it was known that there was a connection between cluster algebras and triangulations of marked surfaces. They have a brief discussion on an example of a cluster algebra, the homogeneous coordinate ring  $\mathbb{C}[Gr_{2,n+3}]$  of the Grassmannian of 2 dimensional subspaces of  $\mathbb{C}^{n+3}$ , and how its cluster variables are in bijection with the diagonals of an (n + 3)-gon, and clusters in bijection with triangulations of the (n + 3)-gon. In particular, the cluster categories considered throughout this thesis can be loosely seen as a limit of these categories as n tends to infinity. Since then there has been a lot of progress on the relationship between marked surfaces and cluster algebras/categories, and in this section we briefly go over the cluster categories of Dynkin type  $D_n$ , as well as looking at marked surfaces more generally.

Although not talked about explicitly here, a combinatorial model for the cluster categories of Dynkin type  $E_6, E_7$  and  $E_8$ , along with the combinatorial model for a family of related cluster categories, was found by Lamberti in [48].

#### § 2.5.1 | Cluster Categories of Dynkin Type $D_n$

After the cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_n$ , the next combinatorial model to follow was introduced by Schiffler in [63] for the cluster category of Dynkin type  $D_n$ . Schiffler constructs a cluster category from an *n*-gon with a single puncture, where some objects are in correspondence to ordered pairs of vertices (a, b) of the *n*-gon, where *b* is not the anti-clockwise successor of *a*. They also introduce a collection of *tagged arcs*, such that every vertex *x* induces two tagged arcs,  $\ell_{M_x^-}$  and  $\ell_{M_x^+}$ , with both endpoints at the same vertex, and represented by a (potentially tagged) arc between the vertex and the puncture.



Figure 2.11: Some arcs on the punctured *n*-gon, where the cross denotes the tagged arc  $\ell_{M_r^-}$  and the other arc with the same endpoints is  $\ell_{M_r^+}$ .

Schiffler then builds a category  $\mathcal{D}$  by defining the tagged arcs in the punctured *n*gon to be the indecomposable objects, and showing that the dimension of  $\text{Ext}^1(M, N)$ over a field k is equal to the *crossing number* of the two indecomposable objects Mand N. The crossing number is defined to be the minimal number of intersections of two arcs  $\ell_M$  and  $\ell_N$  on the interior of the *n*-gon.

The suspension functor (denoted by the Auslander-Reiten translation,  $\tau$ , in [63]) acts on tagged arcs with distinct endpoints in the same way as the non-punctured *n*-gon, by rotating each endpoint anti-clockwise to its successor, and acts on a tagged arc with a single endpoint, say  $M_x^-$ , by rotating the endpoint anti-clockwise to its successor, and by changing the sign of the tagged arc, i.e.  $\tau M_x^- \cong M_{x'}^+$  where x' is the anti-clockwise successor to x.

### §2.5.2 | Cluster Categories Via Marked Surfaces

There has been an abundance of work dedicated to understanding the cluster combinatorics and cluster structures inherent to marked surfaces in the years since the introduction of cluster algebras; such as in [28, 29, 20, 21, 52, 51] for cluster algebras, and in [16, 61, 69] for cluster categories.

In a series of papers [28, 29], Fomin and Thurston (as well as Shapiro in [28]) construct a cluster algebra from an arbitrary Riemann surface with boundary and finitely many marked points on each boundary segment. They go on to prove a series of results for these cluster algebras by using techniques found in combinatorial topology and hyperbolic geometry, exploiting a connection that until then had been commonly used in the reverse direction, using cluster algebra theory in certain topological and geometric settings.

Moving into the world of categories, Brüstle and Zhang [16] explicitly described a cluster category from a marked surface with finitely many marked points and without punctures. It was already known that a cluster category may be associated to a marked surface without punctures by combining two ideas; cluster categories from quivers with potential [1], and quivers with potential from triangulated surfaces [2, 47]. However, the aim of [16] is to combinatorically describe the objects and irreducible morphisms in the cluster category associated to a finitely marked surface without punctures. To do this, they classify the indecomposable objects as string objects and band objects, named for their connection to the objects in the module category of a string algebra. The string objects, similar to the objects in  $C_n$ , are given by the homotopy classes of arcs between marked points, whilst the band objects are given by scalar products (by elements of  $k^* = k \setminus \{0\}$ ) of elements in the fundamental group of the surface modulo certain relations.

This explicit description was generalised to the case of a punctured surface by Qiu and Zhou in [61]. To achieve this they combine the ideas presented in [16] for the non-punctured case, and the tagged arcs used in the combinatorial model for the cluster category associated to  $D_n$  [63].

#### §2.5.3 | Quivers With Potential Arising From Triangulations

For a surface S with a collection of marked points  $\mathbb{M} \subset S$  we may construct a triangulation of the surface under some mild assumptions on  $\mathbb{M}$ . It was noticed in [28, 34] that for a triangulation of a marked surface  $(S, \mathbb{M})$  we may associate a quiver with potential.

In this section we describe the construction of a quiver with potential arising from a triangulation of a surface, using [46] as a reference. **Definition 2.5.1.** Let Q be a quiver, and let P be a possibly infinite linear combination of cycles in Q, with coefficients in some field k. Then P is a *potential* if no two cycles in P with non-zero coefficients can be obtained from each other by rotation. We say that the pair (Q, P) is a *quiver with potential*.

*Example 2.5.2.* Let Q be the quiver



and let  $P = \alpha_1 \alpha_2 \alpha_3 + \alpha_6 \alpha_5 \alpha_4$ . Then P is a potential, and the pair (Q, P) is a quiver with potential.

**Construction 2.5.3.** Let  $(S, \mathbb{M})$  be a marked surface with all marked points on the boundary of S, and let  $\tau$  denote a triangulation of  $(S, \mathbb{M})$ , with an arc in  $\tau$  if it is non-isotopic to the boundary of S. The vertices of Q are in bijection with the arcs in  $\tau$ , and an arrow  $\alpha$  between two vertices i and j only exists if the arcs  $\ell_i$  and  $\ell_j$  are in the same triangle of  $\tau$ . The arrow  $\alpha$  goes from i to j if  $\ell_j$  is anti-clockwise of  $\ell_i$  about their shared endpoint.

The potential P is the linear combination of cycles coming from a triangle where all three edges are non-isotopic to the boundary of S, and cycles coming from linear paths around a puncture in S.

*Example* 2.5.4. Let S be an circle and  $|\mathbb{M}| = 8$ , with  $\mathbb{M} \subset \partial S$ , i.e. there are no punctures in  $(S, \mathbb{M})$ . Let  $\tau$  be the following triangulation of  $(S, \mathbb{M})$ .



The dotted arrows form the quiver  $Q_{\tau}$  associated to the triangulation  $\tau$ . Therefore, we

get the quiver with potential  $(Q_{\tau}, P_{\tau})$  that has the following quiver,



with potential  $P_{\tau} = \alpha_1 \alpha_2 \alpha_3 + \alpha_6 \alpha_5 \alpha_4$ .

Moreover, if we flip  $\tau$  at the arc labelled 5, that is, remove the arc 5 from  $\tau$  and replace it with the unique new arc 5' that forms a triangulation  $\tau'$ , then we get a new quiver with potential from  $\tau'$ .



From  $\tau'$  we get the quiver with potential  $(Q_{\tau'}, P_{\tau'})$  given by the quiver



and the potential  $P_{\tau'} = \beta_1 \beta_2 \beta_3$ .

Note that the quiver  $Q_{\tau'}$  is in fact the quiver  $Q_{\tau}$  under Fomin-Zelevinsky mutation at the vertex 5.

The phenomenon exhibited in Example 2.5.4, that flipping an arc is equivalent to Fomin-Zelevinsky mutation at the corresponding vertex of the associated quiver, is no accident. In fact, it was shown by Fomin, Shapiro and Thurston in [28] that this is true for any triangulation of a marked surface that can be triangulated.

**Proposition 2.5.5.** Let  $\tau$  be an ideal triangulation of a marked surface. Suppose  $\tau'$  is

obtained by flipping an arc labelled i in  $\tau$ . Then  $Q_{\tau'} = \mu_i(Q_{\tau'})$ .

The language used in [28] is that of signed adjacency matrices, however there is a natural way of obtaining a signed adjacency matrix from a quiver without loops and 2-cycles, and these statements are equivalent for our purposes.

Furthermore, using Proposition 2.5.5, it is also shown in [28] that the cluster algebra associated to a surface is uniquely determined by the surface, and does not depend on a choice of initial triangulation.

# **Grothendieck Groups**

In this chapter we look at Grothendieck groups and some of their basic properties. We then compute the triangulated Grothendieck group of discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ . Subsequently, we compute the triangulated Grothendieck group of the Paquette-Yildirim completion of the discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ .

### §3.1 | Grothendieck Groups

The Grothendieck group of a category is a way of constructing an abelian group on the set of objects in the category in a universal way. This is a generalisation of the Grothendieck group over a commutative monoid, and obeys the same universal property as found in the commutative monoid setting.

Given an commutative monoid M with Grothendieck group K, there exists a monoid homomorphism  $i: M \to K$  such that for any monoid homomorphism  $f: M \to A$  for an abelian group A, there is a unique group homomorphism  $g: K \to A$ such that  $f = g \circ i$ . That is, the following diagram commutes

$$M \xrightarrow{f} A.$$

$$\downarrow i \qquad \uparrow g$$

$$K.$$

The general idea of the Grothendieck group of a category is to take the free abelian group generated by the isomorphism classes of objects of the category, then taking the quotient by a set of relations [Y] = [X] + [Z] for all triples (X, Y, Z) in a distinguished class of triples. Here we discuss three different Grothendieck groups a category may have, depending upon the class of distinguished triples that we wish to consider. Throughout, for some category  $\mathcal{C}$ , we shall use the free abelian group,  $G_0(\mathcal{C})$ , with basis  $\{[X] \mid X \in \mathcal{C}\}$ , with [X] denoting the isomorphism class of  $X \in \mathcal{C}$ .

In an additive category, that is, a category with a zero object, finite products and finite coproducts, such that there is an isomorphism between the product and coproduct of any two objects, we consider (X, Y, Z) as a distinguished triple if and only if  $Y \cong X \oplus Z$ . **Definition 3.1.1.** Let S be an additive category. The *split Grothendieck group of* S,  $K_0^{\text{add}}(S)$ , is the group

$$K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{S}) = G_0(\mathcal{S}) / \langle [X \oplus Y] - [X] - [Y] \, | \, X, \, Y \in \mathcal{S} \rangle.$$

When working with the split Grothendieck group, we will want to use the following well-known result:

**Proposition 3.1.2.** [53, Proposition 2.1] Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a Krull-Schmidt category with a collection of non-isomorphic indecomposable objects  $\{X_i\}_{i \in I}$ . The split Grothendieck group of  $\mathcal{T}$  is the free abelian group

$$K_0^{\mathrm{add}}(\mathcal{T}) \cong \bigoplus_{i \in I} \mathbb{Z} \cdot [X_i]$$

with basis  $\{[X_i]\}_{i\in I}$ .

In a small abelian category, we choose a class of distinguished triples such that if

$$0 \to X \to Y \to Z \to 0$$

is a short exact sequence, then (X, Y, Z) is a distinguished triple.

**Definition 3.1.3.** Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be a small abelian category. The *abelian Grothendieck group* of  $\mathcal{A}$ ,  $K_0^{ab}(\mathcal{A})$ , is the group

$$K_0^{\rm ab}(\mathcal{A}) = G_0(\mathcal{A})/\langle [Y] - [X] - [Z] \mid 0 \to X \to Y \to Z \to 0 \text{ a short exact sequence} \rangle.$$

For a small triangulated category, a triple (X, Y, Z) is a distinguished triple if the triangle

$$X \to Y \to Z \to X[1]$$

is a distinguished triangle. This is the Grothendieck group that we will focus on from now on, and the one that we will compute for  $C_n$  and  $\overline{C}_n$ .

**Definition 3.1.4.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a small triangulated category. Then the *triangulated* Grothendieck group of  $\mathcal{T}$ ,  $K_0(\mathcal{T})$ , is the group

$$K_0(\mathcal{T}) = G_0(\mathcal{T})/\langle [Y] - [X] - [Z] | X \to Y \to Z \to X[1] \text{ a triangle in } \mathcal{T} \rangle.$$

From now on, whenever we refer to the Grothendieck group, this will be used to mean the triangulated Grothendieck group.

Generally when we talk about Grothendieck groups of categories, we wish to avoid categories with arbitrary coproducts, as these categories are guaranteed to have trivial Grothendieck groups due to something called the *Eilenberg swindle* [11], sometimes known as the Mazur swindle in the context of geometric topology [49, 50]. This is where we take any object  $X \in \mathcal{C}$  and show that it must be zero in the Grothendieck group via the isomorphism  $\bigoplus_{i=0}^{\infty} X \oplus X \cong \bigoplus_{i=0}^{\infty} X$ , and the relation

$$[\bigoplus_{i=0}^{\infty} X] \oplus [X] = [\bigoplus_{i=0}^{\infty} X],$$

and so [X] = 0 in the Grothendieck group. This holds for any of the categories that we have defined the Grothendieck group for, and so we limit ourselves to essentially small categories.

All of the different types of Grothendieck groups have analogous definitions, so it would be natural to ask whether there is any relationship between them. For example, let  $\mathcal{A}$  be an abelian category, and its bounded derived category  $D^{b}(\mathcal{A})$ , then if we know anything about  $K_{0}(D^{b}(\mathcal{A}))$ , do we have any information about  $K_{0}^{ab}(\mathcal{A})$ ?

We do in fact get a positive answer to this question, and there exists an isomorphism  $K_0(D^b(\mathcal{A})) \cong K_0^{ab}(\mathcal{A})$ . Similarly, we have Proposition 3.1.2 that gives us a way of computing the split Grothendieck group of a category without having to look at every possible relation, so is there a way that we can do this for an abelian or triangulated Grothendieck group? Unfortunately, there is no way of doing this in general, however there is a theorem due to Palu [57] that we can use in our situation, that relates the triangulated Grothendieck group of a 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated category to a quotient of the split Grothendieck group of a cluster tilting subcategory of the triangulated category.

**Theorem 3.1.5.** [57, Theorem 10] Let C be a Hom-finite, 2-Calabi-Yau triangulated category with a cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}$ , and let  $M \in \operatorname{ind}(\mathcal{T})$ . Let  $B_M$  and  $B_{M^*}$ be the central objects in the exchange triangles for the exchange pair  $(M, M^*)$ . Then, if  $K_0^{ab}(\operatorname{mod} \mathcal{T})$  is generated by all classes  $[S_N]$  of simple  $\mathcal{T}$ -modules, the triangulated Grothendieck group of C is the quotient of the split Grothendieck group of the cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}$  by all relations  $[B_{M^*}] - [B_M]$ :

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}) \cong K_0^{\mathrm{add}}(\mathcal{T}) / \langle [B_{M^*}] - [B_M] | M \in \mathrm{ind}(\mathcal{T}) \rangle$$

It should be noted that this is not the original statement in [57], as the condition that  $K_0^{ab} \pmod{\mathcal{T}}$  be generated by the simple modules in mod  $\mathcal{T}$  is implicitly used in the proof, but not explicitly stated as a requirement. Here mod  $\mathcal{T}$  is used to denote the category of  $\mathcal{T}$ -modules, i.e. the category of k-linear, contravariant functors from  $\mathcal{T}$  to the category of k-vector spaces, and  $K_0^{ab}(-)$  is used to mean the abelian Grothendieck group, where triples arise from short exact sequences, see Remark 3.2.6 for further details.

## § 3.2 | The Grothendieck Groups of Discrete Cluster Categories

In this section we look at some previous results on the Grothendieck groups of discrete cluster categories, before going on to compute the Grothendieck groups of  $C_n$  and  $\overline{C}_n$ .

### §3.2.1 | Discrete Cluster Categories of Dynkin Type

The Grothendieck group of the cluster category of a hereditary algebra was studied in [10] by Barot, Kussin and Lenzing. They compute Grothendieck groups for a number of cluster categories, including the cluster categories of finite dimensional hereditary algebras, and the cluster categories of canonical algebras, equivalently, the cluster category of the hereditary category of coherent sheaves on a weighted projective line.

For our purposes, we care about the Grothendieck groups of the cluster categories of a connected, hereditary, representation-finite algebra, for which they give the following classification.

**Proposition 3.2.1.** [10] Let  $\Delta$  be a Dynkin diagram, and let  $\mathcal{H}_{\Delta}$  be the hereditary, representation-finite algebra associated to  $\Delta$ . Then we have the following:

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}_{\mathcal{H}}) \cong \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } \Delta = A_m, E_m \text{ with } m \text{ even,} \\ \mathbb{Z} & \text{if } \Delta = A_m, D_m, E_7 \text{ with } m \text{ odd,} \\ \mathbb{Z}^2 & \text{if } \Delta = D_m \text{ with } m \text{ even.} \end{cases}$$

Here  $C_{\mathcal{H}}$  is the cluster category associated to  $\mathcal{H}$  in the sense of Buan, Marsh, Reineke, Reiten, and Todorov [18].

What is interesting to note is the periodic behaviour of the Grothendieck groups of Dynkin type  $A_m$  and  $D_m$  as m increases. This may lead us to naïvely assume that the Grothendieck group of  $\mathcal{C}_n$  may also exhibit a similar periodic behaviour as n increases, or that it may stabilise. However, we show in Theorem 3.2.5 that this does not happen, and the dimension of  $K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)$  increases as n does.

### 3.2.2 | The Grothendieck Group of $\mathcal{C}_n$

Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a cluster tilting subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ . As  $\mathcal{C}_n$  is a Krull-Schmidt category, this implies by Proposition 3.1.2 that  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T})$  is exactly the free abelian group generated by the indecomposable objects  $X \in \mathcal{T}$ . This leaves us with only the exchange pairs of  $\mathcal{T}$  to find, and thus we can compute the Grothendieck group of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ . The exchange pairs are found with the following lemma.

**Lemma 3.2.2.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a cluster tilting subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ , and let  $\mathscr{T}$  be the corresponding collection of arcs. Let  $X, Y, W, Z \in \mathcal{T}$  be indecomposable or zero objects, such that the corresponding arcs in  $\mathscr{T}$  form a quadrilateral. Let  $M \in \operatorname{ind}(\mathcal{T})$  correspond to an arc  $\ell_M$  as in the following diagram.



Let  $M^* \in \mathcal{C}_n \setminus \mathcal{T}$  be the unique indecomposable object such that  $(M, M^*)$  is an exchange pair. Then

$$B_M \cong W \oplus Z, \ B_{M^*} \cong X \oplus Y.$$

*Proof.* By [39], there exists two triangles for the pair of long arcs  $\ell_M$  and  $\ell_{M'}$ ,

$$M \to X \oplus Y \to M^* \to M[1]$$
$$M^* \to W \oplus Z \to M \to M^*[1]$$

However we also have the exchange triangles [18],

$$M \to B_{M^*} \to M^* \to M[1]$$
 and  $M^* \to B_M \to M \to M^*[1]$ 

By using the fact that  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(M, M^*) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^1(M^*, M) \cong k$ , we now only need to show that none of these triangles split.

To split, the triangle

$$M \xrightarrow{u} X \oplus Y \xrightarrow{v} M^* \xrightarrow{w} M[1]$$

must have a retraction v, however we have

$$\operatorname{Hom}(M^*, X \oplus Y) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^1(M^*, X[-1] \oplus Y[-1]) = 0$$

where the final equality holds as neither  $\ell_{X[-1]}$  nor  $\ell_{Y[-1]}$  cross  $\ell_{M^*}$ , and so have trivial Ext<sup>1</sup>-spaces. Hence there are no maps  $v': M^* \to X \oplus Y$ , and so v cannot be a retract. Thus the triangle doesn't split.

A similar argument works for the triangle

$$M^* \to W \oplus Z \to M \to M^*[1]$$

The two exchange triangles are non-split by definition. Hence we have  $B_M \cong W \oplus Z$ and  $B_{M^*} \cong X \oplus Y$ .

Before we move on, we recall the cluster tilting subcategory from Construction 2.2.7, shown in Figure 3.1.

**Construction 3.2.3.** We construct a cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}_n$  of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ . Given there are *n* accumulation points, we have  $L(\mathcal{M}) = \{a_1, \ldots, a_n\}$  with a cyclic order.

Let  $\{z_1, \ldots, z_n\} \subset \mathscr{M}$  be a set of marked points such that  $a_{i-1} < z_i < a_i$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . By taking the arcs  $\ell_{Z_i} = \{z_i, z_{i+1}\}$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$  we inscribe an *n*-gon inside the circle; the arc  $\ell_{Z_i}$  shall correspond to the object  $Z_i \in \mathcal{C}_n$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . For all  $a_i \in L(\mathscr{M})$ , let  $\{z_i, z_{i+1}\}$  be the first arc in a leapfrog converging to  $a_i$ , such that if the arc  $\{x, y\} \neq \{z_i, z_{i+1}\}$  is in the leapfrog, then so are either the arcs  $\{x^+, y\}$  and  $\{x, y^+\}$ , or the arcs  $\{x^-, y\}$  and  $\{x, y^-\}$ . We label the collection of arcs in the leapfrog converging to  $a_i$  by  $\mathscr{L}_i$ . Without loss of generality, we may let  $\ell_{Y_i} = \{z_i, z_{i+1}^-\}$  be in  $\mathscr{L}_i$ . Notice that this implies that for every arc  $\ell_M \in \mathscr{L}_i$  that is not  $\ell_{Z_i}$ , there are exactly two other arcs,  $\ell_{M^-}, \ell_{M^+} \in \mathscr{L}_i$  that share an endpoint with  $\ell_M$ .

For  $n \ge 4$ , we give the inscribed *n*-gon a fan triangulation; that is, we add the arcs  $\ell_{X_i} = \{z_1, z_i\}$  for all i = 2, ..., n. Notice that this means that we have  $X_2 \cong Z_1$  and  $X_n \cong Z_n$ . This collection of arcs will look like Figure 2.8, along with a leapfrog  $\mathscr{L}_i$  converging to each accumulation point.



Figure 3.1: The collection of arcs corresponding to the cluster tilting subcategory we wish to consider for n two-sided accumulation points, where leapfrogs are represented by the dashed lines. By Theorem 2.2.6, this collection of leapfrogs together with the fan triangulation of the inscribed n-gon corresponds a cluster tilting subcategory of  $C_n$ .

As  $\mathcal{T}_n$  corresponds to a triangulation of a marked surface, we may associate a quiver with potential  $Q(\mathcal{T}_n)$  to  $\mathcal{T}_n$  following Construction 2.5.3.

**Proposition 3.2.4.** Let  $\mathcal{T}_n$  be the cluster tilting subcategory in Construction 2.2.7, and let  $\mathcal{L}_i$  be the collection of arcs in the leapfrog converging to  $a_i$ . Then there is a subquiver of  $Q(\mathcal{T}_n)$  with vertices corresponding to arcs in  $\mathcal{L}_i$  of the following form; *Proof.* Let  $\ell_M = \{m_1, m_2\}$  be an arc in the leapfrog  $\mathscr{L}_i$ , such that  $z_i < m_1 < a_i < m_2 < z_{i+1}$ . Then we have two cases, either  $\ell_{M'} = \{m_1, m_2^-\}$  and  $\ell_{M''} = \{m_1^-, m_2\}$  are both arcs in  $\mathscr{L}_i$ , or  $\ell_{N'} = \{m_1, m_2^+\}$  and  $\ell_{N''} = \{m_1^+, m_2\}$  are both arcs in  $\mathscr{L}_i$ .

In the first case,  $\ell_{M'}$  and  $\ell_{M''}$  are both clockwise rotations of  $\ell_M$  about their respective shared endpoints. Moreover,  $\ell_M$  and  $\ell_{M'}$  form a triangle in the triangulation associated to  $\mathcal{T}_n$ , along with an arc  $\{m_2, m_2^-\}$ , which is isotopic to the boundary. Hence there is a arrow in  $Q(\mathcal{T}_n)$  from the vertex corresponding to  $\ell_{M'}$  to the vertex corresponding to  $\ell_M$ , and a similar argument finds an arrow from the vertex corresponding to  $\ell_{M''}$  to the vertex corresponding to  $\ell_M$ . Thus the following quiver is a subquiver of  $Q(\mathcal{T}_n)$ ,

$$1 \longrightarrow 2 \longleftarrow 3.$$

The second case is when  $\ell_{N'}$  and  $\ell_{N''}$  are both anti-clockwise rotations of  $\ell_M$  about their respective shared endpoints. From these we get a subquiver of  $Q(\mathcal{T}_n)$ ,

 $1' \longleftarrow 2' \longrightarrow 3'.$ 

We note that if  $\ell_M$  is of the type in the first case, then the arcs  $\ell_{M'}$  and  $\ell_{M''}$  will be of the type in the second case, and vice versa with the arcs  $\ell_{N'}$  and  $\ell_{N''}$  of the type in the first case.

Thus we get a subquiver of  $Q(\mathcal{T}_n)$ ,

where the terminal vertex corresponds to the arc  $\ell_{Z_i}$ .

The subquiver in Proposition 3.2.4 is the full quiver (with trivial potential) associated to the cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}_1 \subset \mathcal{C}_1$ .

In the case of n = 2, then the quiver associated to  $\mathcal{T}_2 \subset \mathcal{C}_2$  is given by two copies of the subquiver in Proposition 3.2.4 with the terminal vertices identified, i.e. the quiver,

 $\cdots \longrightarrow \cdot \longleftrightarrow \cdot \cdots \rightarrow \cdot \longleftrightarrow \cdot \cdots \rightarrow \cdot \longleftrightarrow \cdot \cdots \rightarrow \cdot \longleftrightarrow \cdot \cdots$ 

Furthermore, we consider Proposition 3.2.4 to find the quiver with potential associated to  $\mathcal{T}_n$  for  $n \geq 3$  (Figure 3.2).

The path algebra  $\mathcal{A} \cong kQ(\mathcal{T}_n)/P$  is generated by paths of finite length, with the longest path  $\beta_{n-2}\alpha_{n-2}\ldots\beta_2\alpha_2\beta_1\alpha_1\delta$ , with length 2n-3. Hence, any object in mod  $\mathcal{A}$ can be generated by a finite sum of simple objects in  $K_0^{ab}(\text{mod }\mathcal{A}) \cong K_0^{ab}(\text{mod }\mathcal{T}_n)$ . Therefore we may use Theorem 3.1.5, combined with Lemma 3.2.2, to obtain the following result.



Figure 3.2: The quiver with potential associated to the cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}_n \subset \mathcal{C}_n$  for  $n \geq 3$ , where each arm is a subquiver of the type in Proposition 3.2.4. The potential is  $P = \langle \sum_{i=1}^{n-2} \gamma_i \beta_i \alpha_i \rangle$ .

**Theorem 3.2.5.** Then the discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  with n accumulation points,  $C_n$ , has the triangulated Grothendieck group,

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}_n) \cong \mathbb{Z}^n$$

Moreover, for  $n \geq 2$ , the elements  $\{[Y_1], [X_2], \ldots, [X_n]\}$  forms a basis of  $K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)$ .

Proof. One may see by Lemma 3.2.2 that each leapfrog  $\mathscr{L}_i$  induces two basis elements  $[Z_i], [Y_i]$  in  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T}_n)/\langle [B_M] - [B_{M^*}] \rangle$ . To see this, take some arc  $\ell_M \in \mathscr{L}_{i+1}$ , with arcs  $\ell_{M^-}, \ell_{M^+} \in \mathscr{L}_{i+1}$  sharing an endpoint with  $\ell_M$ . Then one of the pair of objects  $B_M$  and  $B_{M^*}$  coming from the exchange triangles must be trivial, and the other have two indecomposable direct summands, due to the construction of the leapfrog. From this, and by the relation  $[B_M] - [B_{M^*}] = 0$ , one may see that we get that we get  $[M^-] = [M^+]$  using Lemma 3.2.2. Then, via induction on the arcs in the leapfrog, one may see that every arc  $\ell_M \in \mathscr{L}_{i+1}$  corresponds to either  $[Z_i]$  or  $[Y_i]$  in  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T}_n)/\langle [B_M] - [B_{M^*}] \rangle$ .

To prove the claim for all n > 0, we shall prove it for n = 1, 2, 3 respectively, and then for  $n \ge 4$ .

In the case n = 1, we only have  $a_1 \in L(\mathscr{M})$ . Thus the first non-trivial arc in  $\mathscr{L}_1$  is the arc  $\ell_{Z_1} = \{z_1^-, z_1^+\}$ , which we label  $Z_1$  in lieu of the arc  $\{z_1, z_2\}$ . Let us take the arc  $\ell_{Y_1} = \{z_1^{--}, z_1^+\}$ . From this, we may see that the arc  $\ell_{Z_1^*}$  has endpoints  $\{z_1^{--}, z_1\}$ . Using Lemma 3.2.2 we see that  $B_{Z_1} \cong Y_1$  and  $B_{Z_1^*} = 0$ , so we have  $[B_{Z_1}] = [Y_1]$  and  $[B_{Z_1^*}] = 0$ , meaning  $[B_{Z_1}] - [B_{Z_1^*}] = [Y_1]$ . There are no more relations in  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T}_1)$  left to consider, and so by Theorem 3.1.5 [57],

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}_1) \cong \mathbb{Z}$$

In the case of n = 2, the arc  $\ell_{Z_1} = \{z_1, z_2\}$  is contained in both  $\mathscr{L}_1$  and  $\mathscr{L}_2$ , and thus we have  $Z_1 \cong Z_2$ . One can see from Lemma 3.2.2 that  $B_{Z_1} \cong Y_1 \oplus Y_2$  and  $B_{Z_1^*} \cong 0$ , and thus we have  $[B_{Z_1}] - [B_{Z_1^*}] = [Y_1] + [Y_2]$ , which means that when we quotient by  $[B_{Z_1}] - [B_{Z_1^*}]$  we get  $[Y_2] = -[Y_1]$ . Meaning we have only two basis elements in  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T}_2)/\langle [B_M] - [B_{M^*}] \rangle$ , and there are no more relations to consider. Hence, by Theorem 3.1.5 [57],

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}_2) \cong \mathbb{Z}^2.$$

When we have n = 3, we must consider the triangle consisting of sides being the arcs  $\ell_{Z_1} = \{z_i, z_{i+1}\}$ , with i = 1, 2, 3. The exchange pair of  $Z_1$  consists of  $B_{Z_1} \cong Z_2 \oplus Y_1$  and  $B_{Z_1^*} \cong Z_3$ , giving us the relation  $[Z_2] + [Y_1] = [Z_3]$ . Similarly, via the exchange pairs at  $Z_2$  and  $Z_3$  respectively, we have the relations,

$$[Z_3] + [Y_2] = [Z_1]$$
$$[Z_1] + [Y_3] = [Z_2].$$

Which means that we have three basis elements of  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T}_3)/\langle [B_M] - [B_{M^*}] \rangle$ , which are the elements  $\{[Z_1], [Z_2], [Z_3]\}$ , with no more relations to consider, and so by Theorem 3.1.5,

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}_3) \cong \mathbb{Z}^3$$

For  $n \ge 4$ , we have the additional arcs forming the fan triangulation of the inscribed *n*-gon to consider. The corresponding objects to these arcs induce the elements  $[X_i]$ in  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T}_n)$ , for all  $i = 3, \ldots, n-1$ . In these cases we wish to consider the exchange pairs on two different families of objects,  $\{Z_i\}_{i=1,\ldots,n}$  and  $\{X_j\}_{j=3,\ldots,n-1}$ .

For all  $X_i$ , i = 3, ..., n - 1 using Lemma 3.2.2, we have the exchange pairs  $B_{X_i} \cong Z_i \oplus X_{i-1}$  and  $B_{X_i^*} \cong X_{i+1} \oplus Z_{i-1}$ . These exchange pairs give us the relations,

$$[Z_i] + [X_{i-1}] = [Z_{i-1}] + [X_{i+1}], \quad \text{for all } i = 3, \dots, n-1,$$

where we use the fact that by definition  $X_2 \cong Z_1$  and  $X_n \cong Z_n$ . By inspection at the arcs  $\ell_{Z_i}$  for  $i = 2, \ldots, n-1$ , one can see that by Lemma 3.2.2 we have the exchange pairs  $B_{Z_i} \cong X_{i+1} \oplus Y_i$  and  $B_{Z_i^*} \cong X_i$ . This means we have the set of relations

$$[X_i] = [X_{i+1}] + [Y_i],$$

for i = 2, ..., n - 1.

It only remains to check the relations induced by the exchange pairs for  $Z_1$  and  $Z_n$ .

One may easily check that we have the exchange pairs by applying Lemma 3.2.2,

$$B_{Z_1} \cong Z_2 \oplus Y_1 \qquad B_{Z_1^*} \cong X_3$$
$$B_{Z_n} \cong Y_n \oplus X_{n-1} \qquad B_{Z_n^*} \cong Z_{n-1}.$$

These exchange pairs then induce the relations,

$$[X_3] = [Z_2] + [Y_1]$$
$$[Z_{n-1}] = [Y_n] + [X_{n-1}].$$

This means that all of the relations  $\langle B_M - B_{M^*} \rangle$ , for M an indecomposable summand of the cluster tilting object T, have been found. These are

$$[Z_i] = -[X_{i-1}] + [X_{i+1}] + [Z_{i-1}] \qquad \text{for all } i = 3, \dots, n-1 \qquad (3.1)$$

$$[Y_i] = -[X_{i+1}] + [X_i] \qquad \text{for all } i = 2, \dots, n-1 \qquad (3.2)$$

$$[Z_2] = [Y_1] + [X_3] \tag{3.3}$$

$$[Y_n] = [Z_{n-1}] - [X_{n-1}].$$
(3.4)

By considering (3) and then (1) inductively, we find each  $[Z_i]$  for i = 2, ..., n - 1 in terms of the elements  $\{[Y_1], [X_2], ..., [X_n]\}$ . We may also find all  $[Y_i]$  for i = 2, ..., nin terms of the same set of elements, by considering (2) and (4). Note, given we also have  $X_2 \cong Z_1$  and  $X_n \cong Z_n$ , so therefore  $[X_2] = [Z_1]$  and  $[X_n] = [Z_n]$ , meaning we have found all elements in terms of linear combinations of the set of elements  $\{[Y_1], [X_2], ..., [X_n]\}$ .

Given there are no more relations to consider, this means we have a basis for the group  $K_0^{\text{add}}(\mathcal{T}_n)/\langle B_M - B_{M^*}\rangle$ ;

$$\{[Y_1], [X_2], \ldots, [X_n]\}.$$

All of these elements in the basis have infinite order, as there exists no relation such that m[A] = 0 for any  $m \in \mathbb{Z}$  and  $A \in ind(\mathcal{T}_n)$ ; and so, by Theorem 3.1.5,

$$K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)\cong\mathbb{Z}^n.$$

Remark 3.2.6. A natural question to ask is why this choice of cluster tilting subcategory is being used in particular. We choose this cluster tilting subcategory primarily because it satisfies an implicit condition required to apply Theorem 3.1.5, which other cluster tilting subcategories do not necessarily satisfy. This is that, given a cluster tilting subcategory  $\mathcal{T}$ , then  $K_0^{ab} \pmod{\mathcal{T}}$  must be generated by the simple  $\mathcal{T}$ -modules,  $S_M$ associated to the indecomposable object  $M \in \mathcal{T}$ .

For example, take the additive subcategory  $S \subset C_1$  with indecomposable objects that correspond to a fountain at  $z \in \mathcal{M}$  converging to  $a \in L(\mathcal{M})$ . This is a cluster tilting subcategory by [35] when the corresponding arcs are maximal as a set of pairwise non-crossing arcs. When we apply Theorem 3.1.5 to S we get the result that  $K_0(\mathcal{C}_1) \cong \mathbb{Z}^2$ . We know this cannot be true by considering only the triangles in  $\mathcal{C}_1$  that correspond to the crossings of arcs, which shows that  $K_0(\mathcal{C}_1)$  must be a quotient of  $\mathbb{Z}$ .

We also see that  $\mathcal{S}$  does not satisfy the condition of  $K_0^{ab} \pmod{\mathcal{S}}$  is generated by simple  $\mathcal{S}$ -modules. To do this, we can associate a quiver to a triangulation (see Subsection 2.5.3), and for  $\mathcal{S}$  this quiver with potential has infinite length paths between vertices, and so a projective  $\mathcal{S}$ -module P may not be the sum of finitely many simple  $\mathcal{S}$ -modules in  $K_0^{ab} \pmod{\mathcal{S}}$ . Thus  $K_0^{ab} \pmod{\mathcal{S}}$  is not generated by the simple  $\mathcal{S}$ -modules.

This is a condition that is mentioned within the proof of Theorem 3.1.5 in [57], however is not mentioned within the statement of the theorem. Whilst this does serve as a counterexample to the theorem as it is originally stated, the author still believes that a form of the theorem could still be used on cluster tilting subcategories without this condition, however a more explicit computation may be necessary, and it would be preferable to find a cluster tilting subcategory satisfying this condition if possible.

The author does not currently know of any 2-Calabi-Yau, triangulated category with at least one cluster tilting subcategory, such that there does not exist a cluster tilting subcategory that satisfies the conditions of Theorem 3.1.5.

### § 3.2.3 | The Grothendieck Groups of $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$

Here we compute the triangulated Grothendieck group of the completed discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  with *n* two-sided accumulation points,  $\overline{C}_n$ . A similar approach to the main result used in the previous section would not be feasible, as the results in [57] require the category in question to be 2-Calabi-Yau, a property that  $\overline{C}_n$ does not have due to the lack of Serre functor. Therefore a new approach must be made, one for which the 2-Calabi-Yau property is not necessary.

This new approach involves using the localisation functor used in [58] (Construction 2.4.1) to construct the category  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  from the category  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$ . As shown in Proposition 2.4.3 this essentially surjective functor  $\pi$  has a kernel of n copies of the category  $\mathcal{C}_1$ , and so fits into the short exact sequence:

$$0 \to \bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{C}_{1} \xrightarrow{\rho} \mathcal{C}_{2n} \xrightarrow{\pi} \overline{\mathcal{C}}_{n} \to 0$$

Before we get to the main result and its proof, we must provide some useful statements that hold for both  $C_n$  and  $\overline{C}_n$ . We state these lemmas for  $C_n$ , however note that the statements and proofs are analogous for  $\overline{C}_n$ .

**Lemma 3.2.7.** Let  $W \in C_n$  be any indecomposable object such that the arc  $\ell_W$  is a short arc. Then  $\ell_W$  has an odd number of marked points between its two endpoints if and only if  $[W] \neq 0$ .

*Proof.* We will show this inductively.

Let  $\ell_{W_i}$  be an arc with  $i \in \mathbb{Z}_{>0}$  marked points between its two endpoints, with all  $\ell_{W_i}$  sharing one endpoint, i.e.  $\{\ell_{W_i}\}_{i>0}$  is a left sided fountain. It is clear to see that  $\ell_{W_0}$  is isotopic to a boundary segment between two adjacent marked points, and therefore a zero object, so  $[W_0] = 0$ .

Next, we have  $W_1$ , to which we will assign  $[W_1] \in K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)$ . We can then use the following triangle to find all subsequent  $[W_i] \in K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)$ ;

$$W_i \to W_{i+1} \to W_1[i] \to W_i[1]$$

This is verified as a distinguished triangle by construction of a quadrilateral of arcs, with the arcs  $\ell_{W_i}$  and  $\ell_{W_1[i]}$  crossing.

From this, we can see that in  $K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)$  we have;

$$[W_{i+1}] = [W_i] + (-1)^i [W_1]_i$$

and hence, using induction on i, we find

$$[W_i] = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } i \text{ is even} \\ [W_1] & \text{if } i \text{ is odd} \end{cases}$$

Recall from Figure 2.8 and the proof of Theorem 3.2.5 that we have the set of arcs  $\{\ell_{Y_1}, \ell_{X_2}, \ldots, \ell_{X_n}\}$  that correspond to a basis in  $K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)$ . For reference, we give a figure with these arcs on it.



Figure 3.3: The set of arcs corresponding to the chosen representatives of the basis of  $K_0(\mathcal{C}_n)$ .

**Lemma 3.2.8.** Let  $W \in C_{2n}$  be indecomposable with  $\ell_W$  a short arc such that  $[W] \neq 0$ in  $K_0(C_{2n})$ , then there exists  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that there exists a triangle of the form

$$X_i \to A \oplus W[j] \to X_i[l] \to X_i[1],$$

for some  $i \in \{2, ..., n\}$  with l even, and where  $\ell_A$  is a short arc. Moreover, one of the following is true,

- $z_1$  is an endpoint of  $\ell_A$ , and  $[A] = [X_2] + [Y_1]$ ,
- or  $z_1$  is an endpoint of  $\ell_{W[j]}$ , and  $(-1)^j[W] = [X_2] + [Y_1]$ .

*Proof.* There exists some  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $\ell_{W[j]} = \{z_i, x\}$ , where  $a_i < x < z_i < a_{i+1}$ . By Lemma 3.2.7, there are an odd number of marked points between  $z_i$  and x.

We consider two cases, where  $\ell_W$  has endpoints on the same segment as  $z_1$ , and where  $\ell_W$  has endpoints on the same segment as  $z_i$  for  $i \neq 1$ .

Suppose  $i \neq 1$ , then  $\ell_{W[j]}$  shares the endpoint  $z_i$  with  $\ell_{X_i}$ , and the endpoint x with  $\ell_{X_i[l]}$ , where l > 0 is even. We see that l is even as there is an odd number of marked points between  $z_i$  and x, and the endpoints of  $\ell_{M[1]}$  are the predecessor of the endpoints of  $\ell_M$  with respect to the anti-clockwise orientation, for any indecomposable object  $M \in C_n$ . Therefore, if there are m marked points between the marked points  $a > b \in \mathcal{M}$ , and  $\ell_M$  has an endpoint at a, then  $\ell_{M[m+1]}$  has an endpoint at b.

Also, the arcs  $\ell_{X_i}$  and  $\ell_{X_i[l]}$  cross, meaning there is a triangle

$$X_i \to A \oplus B \to X_i[l] \to X_i[1],$$

where  $\ell_B = \{z_i, z_i - l\}$  and  $\ell_A = \{z_1, z_1 - l\}$ . Therefore  $B \cong W[j]$  and  $\ell_A$  is a short arc with  $z_1$  as an endpoint.

To show that  $[A] = [X_2] + [Y_1]$ , consider the objects  $X_2$  and  $Y_1[l]$ . Then the corresponding arcs are  $\ell_{X_2} = \{z_1, z_2\}$  and  $\ell_{Y_1[l]} = \{z_1 - l, z_2^- - l\}$  respectively, and  $\ell_{X_2}$  crosses  $\ell_{Y_1[l]}$ . Hence we have a triangle

$$X_2 \to A' \oplus B' \to Y_1[l] \to X_2[1],$$

with  $\ell_{A'} = \{z_1, z_1 - l\}$  and  $\ell_{B'} = \{z_2, z_2^- - l\}$ , so there is an even number of marked points between the endpoints of the short arc  $\ell_{B'}$  and  $A' \cong A$ . In the Grothendieck group, this means we have the relation

$$[A] + [B] = [X_2] + [Y_1[l]].$$

However, [B] = 0 by Lemma 3.2.7 and l is even so  $[Y_1[l]] = [Y_1]$ , therefore we get  $[A] = [X_2] + [Y_1]$ .

Now suppose that  $\ell_W$  has endpoints on the same segment as  $z_1$ . Then there exists some  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $\ell_{W[j]} = \{z_1, z_1 - l\}$ , still with l > 0 even. For any  $i = 2, \ldots, n$ ,
there exists a triangle

$$X_i \to A \oplus W[j] \to X_i[l] \to X_i[1]$$

with  $\ell_A = \{z_i, z_i - l\}$ , as  $\ell_{X_i}$  crosses  $\ell_{X_i[l]}$  and both share an endpoint with  $\ell_{W[j]}$ .

To show that  $(-1)^{j}[W] = [X_{2}] + [Y_{1}]$ , we use the same argument as when  $\ell_{W}$  has endpoints in the same segment as  $z_{i}$ , to show that  $[W[j]] = [X_{2}] + [Y_{1}]$ , and note that  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$  could be either odd or even, and so we use  $(-1)^{j}[W] = [W[j]] = [X_{2}] + [Y_{1}]$  to prove our statement.

With these results, we can now compute the Grothendieck group for  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

**Theorem 3.2.9.** Let  $\overline{C}_n$  be the completion of a discrete cluster category of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$  with n two-sided accumulation points. Then  $\overline{C}_n$  has the triangulated Grothendieck group:

$$K_0(\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n) \cong \mathbb{Z}^n \oplus (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^{n-1}$$

*Proof.* We have the localisation functor  $\pi: \mathcal{C}_{2n} \to \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , which has kernel *n* copies of  $\mathcal{C}_1$  by Proposition 2.4.3. This means that we have a short exact sequence of categories (in the language of [64]):

$$0 \to \bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} \mathcal{C}_{1} \xrightarrow{\rho} \mathcal{C}_{2n} \xrightarrow{\pi} \overline{\mathcal{C}}_{n} \to 0$$

We also use the fact that the Grothendieck group functor,  $K_0(-)$ , is right exact [64, Fact 1.2], and so that means we have the commutative diagram with exact rows:

where the first and second isomorphisms come from Theorem 3.2.5.

Therefore, given g is a surjection, it is sufficient to describe the map f and find its cokernel.

We know that the functor  $\rho : \bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} C_1 \to C_{2n}$  is injective on objects, with each copy of  $C_1$  mapping into alternating segments in  $C_{2n}$ . This is due to the choice of  $\mathcal{D}$  by Paquette and Yıldırım in the construction of  $\overline{C}_n$  [58]. We will label the basis elements of  $K_0(\bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} C_1)$  as  $\{[M_1], \ldots, [M_n]\}$ , with corresponding arcs  $\ell_{M_1}, \ldots, \ell_{M_n} \in \bigsqcup_{i=1}^{n} C_1$ . Further, we shall choose the labelling such that  $\rho(M_1) \cong X$ , where X is the object corresponding to the arc  $\ell_X = \{z_1^{--}, z_1\}$ , and so we have  $f([M_1]) = [\rho(M_1)] = [X]$ . Generally we say that the arc  $\ell_{\rho(M_i)} = \{z_{2i-1}^{--}, z_{2i-1}\}$  corresponds to the object  $\rho(M_i)$ , and so  $[\rho(M_i)] \neq 0$  by Lemma 3.2.7.

Notice that if we choose an object, W, that corresponds to the arc  $\ell_W = \{z_i^{--}, z_i\}$ and so  $[W] \neq 0$  by Lemma 3.2.7, then X is the unique object, corresponding to the arc  $\ell_X$ , fitting into the distinguished triangle

$$X_i \to X \oplus W \to X_i[2] \to X_i[1]$$

and so  $[X] = [X_2] + [Y_1]$ , by Lemma 3.2.8.

Given  $[\rho(M_i)] \neq 0$  we may now apply Lemma 3.2.8, giving us the triangle

$$X_{2i-1} \to X \oplus \rho(M_i) \to X_{2i-1}[2] \to X_{2i-1}[1]$$

with  $[X] = [X_2] + [Y_1]$ . This in turn means we have

$$[\rho(M_i)] = \begin{cases} 2[X_{2i-1}] - [X_2] - [Y_1] & \text{if } i = 2, \dots, n \\ [X_2] + [Y_1] & \text{if } i = 1 \end{cases}$$

By summing  $[\rho(M_i)]$  and  $[\rho(M_1)]$ , we get  $[\rho(M_i)] + [\rho(M_1)] = 2[X_{2i-1}]$ , and so we get the image of f being the span of the elements  $\{[X_2] + [Y_1], 2[X_{2i-1}]\}$  for all i = 2, ..., n. This gives us  $\operatorname{im}(f) \cong (2\mathbb{Z})^{n-1} \oplus \mathbb{Z}$ , and so by the exact sequence

$$\mathbb{Z}^n \xrightarrow{f} \mathbb{Z}^{2n} \xrightarrow{g} K_0(\overline{\mathcal{C}_n}) \to 0,$$

we get  $K_0(\overline{\mathcal{C}_n}) \cong \mathbb{Z}^{2n}/\ker(g) \cong \mathbb{Z}^{2n}/\operatorname{im}(f)$ , where the last equivalence comes from the above sequence being exact. Hence we get

$$K_0(\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n) \cong \mathbb{Z}^n \oplus (\mathbb{Z}/2\mathbb{Z})^{n-1}$$

•

# Generators of $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$

In this chapter we start by looking at what it means for an object to generate a triangulated category, and how we can use the set of generating objects of a triangulated category to define a dimension on the category. We follow this up by classifying the generators of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , the completed discrete cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ .

Then we compute the graded endomorphism ring of a particularly nice generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  in an attempt to obtain a homological description of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  for all  $n \geq 1$ , similar to that of  $\mathcal{C}_1$  discussed by Holm and Jørgensen in [38].

Finally, we introduce a homological length for an object in a triangulated category, and show that the homological length of a generator in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is an upper bound for the time that generator takes to generate  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . Subsequently, we use this to provide an upper bound for the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

With the exception of the section on the graded endomorphism ring of a given generator, the results in this chapter can be extended to the non-completed categories  $C_n$ , with only a few subtleties to contend with.

## §4.1 | Generators of a Triangulated Category

Objects that generate a triangulated category have been the subject of study for many years, notably being used to construct equivalences of categories by Keller [41] for algebraic triangulated categories. There are a few different definitions of what it means for an object to be a generator, with various implications between the definitions. Throughout when we say generator, we shall mean what may be referred to as a classical generator by some authors. Many of the definitions in the section are adapted versions of the definitions given in [15] by Bondal and Van den Bergh.

Recall the definition of a thick subcategory.

**Definition 4.1.1.** Let C be a triangulated category with a triangulated subcategory  $\mathcal{B}$ , then we say  $\mathcal{B}$  is a *thick subcategory* of C if it is closed under direct summands.

It is important to understand thick subcategories, as they play a crucial role in the definition of classical generators of a triangulated category.

**Definition 4.1.2.** Let  $\mathscr{E} = \{E_i\}_{i \in I}$  be a collection of objects in  $\mathcal{C}$ . We say that  $\mathscr{E}$  classically generates  $\mathcal{C}$  if the smallest thick subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}$  containing  $\mathscr{E}$  is  $\mathcal{C}$  itself.

Some authors use the term *classical generator* to distinguish them from other notions of generators, for instance a *(weak) generator* E in a triangulated category is an object such that for all objects K, there exists a non-zero morphism  $E \to K[n]$ for some  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . It should be noted that all classical generators are weak generators, however the converse is not always true. Whenever we refer to generators, we shall always be referring to classical generators.

Following [13], we define an operation on two subcategories of a triangulated category to obtain another subcategory containing both of the original subcategories.

**Definition 4.1.3.** Let  $\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{S} \subset \mathcal{C}$  be two subcategories, then  $\mathcal{R} \star \mathcal{S}$  is the full subcategory of direct summands of all objects Y such that there exists a triangle

$$X \to Y \to Z \to X[1]$$

with  $X \in \mathcal{R}$  and  $Z \in \mathcal{S}$ .

The following proposition shows us that given three subcategories  $\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{S}, \mathcal{T} \subseteq \mathcal{C}$ , then the subcategory  $\mathcal{R} \star \mathcal{S} \star \mathcal{T}$  is well defined.

**Proposition 4.1.4.** The operation  $\star$  is associative.

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{R}, \mathcal{S}, \mathcal{T}$  be subcategories of a triangulated category  $\mathcal{C}$ . Suppose that  $Z \in (\mathcal{R} \star \mathcal{S}) \star \mathcal{T}$ , we show that  $Z \in \mathcal{R} \star (\mathcal{S} \star \mathcal{T})$ .

As  $Z \in (\mathcal{R} \star \mathcal{S}) \star \mathcal{T}$ , then we can choose some object  $X \in \mathcal{R} \star \mathcal{S}$  such that we have two triangles,

$$A \xrightarrow{f} X \to B \to A[1]$$

and

$$X \xrightarrow{g} Z' \to C \to X[1]$$

with  $A \in \mathcal{R}$ ,  $B \in \mathcal{S}$  and  $C \in \mathcal{T}$ , with Z a direct summand of  $Z' \in (\mathcal{R} \star \mathcal{S}) \star \mathcal{T}$ . Given the two composable morphisms f and g, we can construct the triangle

$$A \xrightarrow{gf} Z' \to D \to A[1].$$

With these three triangles, we can apply the octahedral axiom to get



From the commutative diagram, we see that  $D \in \mathcal{S} \star \mathcal{T}$ , and so  $Z' \in \mathcal{R} \star (\mathcal{S} \star \mathcal{T})$ , hence  $Z \in \mathcal{R} \star (\mathcal{S} \star \mathcal{T})$  as it is closed under direct summands.

Therefore  $(\mathcal{R} \star \mathcal{S}) \star \mathcal{T}$  is a full subcategory of  $\mathcal{R} \star (\mathcal{S} \star \mathcal{T})$ , and to show the reverse inclusion is a dual argument, so we see that  $\star$  is associative.

Given some subcategory  $\mathcal{R} \subseteq \mathcal{C}$ , it is possible to build an iterative series of subcategories from  $\mathcal{R}$  using this operation. These subcategories prove to be a useful tool in determining whether or not a collection of objects classically generate  $\mathcal{C}$  or not.

**Definition 4.1.5.** Let  $\mathscr{G} = \{G_j\}_{j \in J}$  be a collection of objects in  $\mathcal{C}$ . We denote by  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1 \subset \mathcal{C}$  the full subcategory consisting of all direct summands of finite coproducts of suspensions of objects in  $\mathscr{G}$ . Further, we define the full subcategory  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n+1}$  to be

$$\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n+1} := \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n \star \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1$$

Moreover, we define  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle$  to be the union of all  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n$ , i.e.

$$\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle := \bigcup_n \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n$$

We assume all  $\langle G \rangle_i$  to be closed under isomorphism. It is clear from the definition that  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n \subset \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n+1}$  for all  $n \geq 1$ . This is due to having the following triangle

$$X \to X \to 0 \to X[1]$$

for any  $X \in \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n$ , and so  $X \in \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n+1}$ .

Notice also that by Proposition 4.1.4 we may see that  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n$  may be obtained via the operation of any two  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_a$  and  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_b$ , as long as a + b = n. For instance, we define  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n$  as  $\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n-1} \star \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1$ , but we also have

$$\begin{split} \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_n &= \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n-1} \star \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1 \\ &= (\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n-2} \star \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1) \star \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1 \\ &= \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n-2} \star (\langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1 \star \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_1) \\ &= \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_{n-2} \star \langle \mathscr{G} \rangle_2, \end{split}$$

where the third equality comes from Proposition 4.1.4.

Throughout the rest of this thesis, we need only consider finite collections of objects, and so can express things in terms of objects in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . In other words, we consider objects that classically generate  $\mathcal{C}$  and we consider the subcategory  $\langle \operatorname{add}(G[i] \mid i \in \mathbb{Z}) \rangle \subseteq \mathcal{C}$ for an object  $G \in \mathcal{C}$ , which we denote as  $\langle G \rangle$ . If an object E classically generates a triangulated category  $\mathcal{C}$ , then we say E is a *classical generator*.

Next, we show that there is another way to characterise the subcategory  $\langle E \rangle$  for some object  $E \in \mathcal{C}$ , which will be useful when we look for generators of a triangulated category. **Proposition 4.1.6.** Let C be a triangulated category, and let  $E \in C$ . Then  $\langle E \rangle \subseteq C$  is the smallest thick, triangulated subcategory containing E.

*Proof.* We must show that  $\langle E \rangle$  is closed under direct summands, suspension and extensions, and is the smallest such subcategory containing E. By definition,  $\langle E \rangle$  is closed under direct summands.

Let  $X, Y \in \langle E \rangle$  such that there exists a triangle

$$X \to Z \to Y \to X[1].$$

Further, there exists some  $i, j \in \mathbb{Z}$  such that  $X \in \langle E \rangle_i$  and  $Y \in \langle E \rangle_j$ . Thus  $Z \in \langle E \rangle_{i+j} \subseteq \langle E \rangle$ , and so  $\langle E \rangle$  is closed under extension.

For closure under suspension, we know that  $\langle E \rangle_1$  is closed under suspension by definition. Now assume that  $\langle E \rangle_n$  is closed under suspension, and that some object  $X \in \langle E \rangle_{n+1}$  is the central object in a triangle

$$Z \to X \to Y \to Z[1]$$

where  $Z \in \langle E \rangle_n$  and  $Y \in \langle E \rangle_1$ . Then, by TR2 in Definition 1.1.5, there exists a triangle

$$Z[1] \to X[1] \to Y[1] \to Z[2],$$

which implies that  $X[1] \in \langle E \rangle_{n+1}$  as  $\langle E \rangle_n$  and  $\langle E \rangle_1$  are closed under suspension, and so  $\langle E \rangle_{n+1}$  is also closed under suspension. Hence it is only left to show that  $\langle E \rangle$  is the smallest such subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}$  containing E.

Suppose there exists a thick subcategory  $\mathcal{B} \subset \langle E \rangle \subseteq \mathcal{C}$ , and an object  $A \in \langle E \rangle$  but not in  $\mathcal{B}$ . Further, suppose that  $A \in \langle E \rangle_{n+1}$ , then we have a triangle

$$X_n \to A \to Y_1 \to X_n[1]$$

with  $X_n \in \langle E \rangle_n$  and  $Y_1 \in \langle E \rangle_1$ . If  $Y_1$  is not in  $\mathcal{B}$ , then  $E \notin \mathcal{B}$  as  $Y_1$  is a direct sum of suspensions of direct summands of E, and  $\mathcal{B}$  is closed under direct sums, direct summands, and suspension.

Therefore we suppose that  $Y_1 \in \mathcal{B}$ . Then  $X_n \notin \mathcal{B}$ , as  $\mathcal{B}$  is thick and  $A \notin \mathcal{B}$ . Repeating this, we obtain a series of triangles

$$X_{n-1} \to X_n \to Y_2 \to X_{n-1}[1],$$

$$\vdots$$

$$X_{i-1} \to X_i \to Y_{n-i+2} \to X_{i-1}[1]$$

$$\vdots$$

$$X_1 \to X_2 \to Y_n \to X_1[1],$$

where  $X_i \in \langle E \rangle_i$ ,  $Y_j \in \langle E \rangle_1$  and  $X_i \notin \mathcal{B}$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ . However  $X_1 \in \langle E \rangle_1$  and

so is a direct sum of objects isomorphic to some suspension of a direct summand of E, and so E cannot be in  $\mathcal{B}$ , as  $\mathcal{B}$  is closed under suspension and direct summands. Hence  $\langle E \rangle$  is the smallest thick, triangulated subcategory of  $\mathcal{C}$  containing E.

As an immediate consequence of this proposition, we see that classical generators have the following property.

**Corollary 4.1.7.** An object  $E \in C$  is a classical generator if and only if  $\langle E \rangle = C$ .

If, for some  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ , we have  $\langle E \rangle_n = \mathcal{C}$ , then we call E a strong generator of  $\mathcal{C}$  and say that E generates  $\mathcal{C}$  in n steps. Note that if one classical generator of a category  $\mathcal{C}$  is a strong generator, then all other classical generators are also strong generators. To show this, let  $E \in \mathcal{C}$  be a strong generator and consider another classical generator  $G \in \mathcal{C}$ . By definition, E must be contained in some subcategory  $\langle G \rangle_n$  of  $\mathcal{C}$ , and given E generates  $\mathcal{C}$  in finite steps, say m steps, then we must have  $\langle G \rangle_{nm} = \mathcal{C}$ . Hence G is a strong generator.

We shall use the following definition throughout the next few sections, as it is an important requirement used in the proofs of some of the results stated.

**Definition 4.1.8.** Let  $G = \bigoplus_{j \in J} G_j$  be a classical (resp. strong) generator of some triangulated category  $\mathcal{C}$ . We say that G is a minimal classical (resp. strong) generator of  $\mathcal{C}$  if there exists no classical (resp. strong) generator, G', such that  $G \cong G' \oplus G_j$  for some  $j \in J$ .

If a minimal strong generator  $E \in \mathcal{C}$  generates  $\mathcal{C}$  in n steps, then a strong generator  $E' \cong E \oplus F$ , for some  $F \in \mathcal{C}$ , must generate  $\mathcal{C}$  in  $\leq n$  steps, as  $\langle E \rangle_i \subseteq \langle E' \rangle_i$  for all  $i \geq 0$ , and  $\langle E \rangle_n = \mathcal{C}$ .

## § 4.2 | Generators of $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$

In this section we introduce homologically connected objects, and show that under certain conditions, any object in a triangulated category may be decomposed into homologically connected direct summands. We use the notion of homologically connected to classify the classical generators of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

#### §4.2.1 | Homologically Connected Objects

We say that a morphism  $f \in \operatorname{Ext}^{i}(X, Y)$  is a morphism of degree *i*.

**Definition 4.2.1.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a Hom-finite, Krull-Schmidt triangulated category. Let  $G = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m} G_i$  be an object in  $\mathcal{T}$ . Then we say G is homologically connected if for any two indecomposable objects  $F_1$  and  $F_{l+1}$  in  $\langle G \rangle_1$ , then there is some finite set of non-zero morphisms of degree 1,  $f_1, \ldots, f_l$ , between indecomposable objects in  $\langle G \rangle_1$  that form a sequence between  $F_1$  and  $F_{l+1}$ ;

$$F_1 \xrightarrow{f_1} F_2 \xrightarrow{f_l} F_{l+1}.$$

We call these sequences a zig-zag from  $F_1$  to  $F_{l+1}$ .

The direction of the morphisms and their composition is not required, it is sufficient to know that there is a zig-zag between all indecomposable direct summands of G. We say that a zig-zag between two indecomposable objects has *length* l if there are lmorphisms of degree 1 in the zig-zag, and a zig-zag in *minimal* if it has the smallest length of all zig-zags between the same objects. We fix it so that a minimal zigzag between two isomorphic objects has length zero. The *homological length* of a homologically connected object G is the supremum of the length of all minimal zigzags between any two indecomposable direct summands of G. If no supremum exists, then we say that the homological length is  $\infty$ .

Let  $f \in \text{Ext}^1(X, Y)$  be a morphism of degree 1, then we say that an object Z in a distinguished triangle

$$Y \to Z \to X \to Y[1],$$

is an extension of X by Y.

The following proposition shows us how to reduce the length of a zig-zag by using the cones of morphisms in the zig-zag.

**Lemma 4.2.2.** Let  $X, Y, Z \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  be indecomposable objects such that

$$X - Y - Z$$

is a minimal zig-zag between  $X, Z \in \langle G \rangle$ , for a homologically connected object  $G \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . Let  $X \in \langle G \rangle_a$  and  $Y \in \langle G \rangle_b$ , such that  $Y \not\cong X[\pm 1]$  if  $\ell_X$  is a limit arc. Then there exists an indecomposable object  $A \in \langle G \rangle_{a+b}$  that is a direct summand of an extension of X by Y, or a direct summand of an extension of Y by X, such that there exists a minimal zig-zag

A - - Z.

If  $\ell_X$  is a limit arc and  $Y \cong X[1]$  (resp.  $Y \cong X[-1]$ ), then such an A exists as a direct summand of an extension of Y[1] by X (resp. A is a direct summand of an extension of X by Y[-1]).

*Proof.* We have two cases to consider, where  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_Y$  cross, and where they share an endpoint. First, we consider when  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_Y$  cross.

Let  $\ell_X = \{x_1, x_2\}, \ell_Y = \{y_1, y_2\}$  and  $\ell_Z = \{z_1, z_2\}$ , where  $x_1 < y_1 < x_2 < y_2 < x_1$ . Let  $f \in \text{Ext}^1(X, Y)$ , then there exists a triangle

$$Y \longrightarrow A \oplus A' \longrightarrow X \longrightarrow Y[1]$$

where  $\ell_{A\oplus A'} = \ell_A \oplus \ell_{A'} = \{x_1, y_1\} \oplus \{x_2, y_2\}$ , and  $A, A' \in \langle G \rangle_{a+b}$  as  $X \in \langle G \rangle_a$  and  $Y \in \langle G \rangle_b$ . As there is a non-zero morphism of degree 1 between Y and Z in at least one direction, then either  $\ell_Y$  and  $\ell_Z$  cross, or they share an endpoint. If  $\ell_Z$  and  $\ell_Y$  share an endpoint, then  $\ell_Z$  and  $\ell_A$  share an endpoint (or  $\ell_Z$  and  $\ell_{A'}$  share an endpoint), and therefore there is a morphism of degree 1 in some direction between Z and A (or between Z and A').

Suppose  $\ell_Z$  and  $\ell_Y$  cross, and further suppose  $y_1 < z_1 < y_2 < z_2 < y_1$ . However, we know  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_Z$  cannot cross or share an endpoint as there are no morphisms of degree 1 between X and Z by minimality of the zig-zag. Therefore one of the following holds

$$y_1 < x_2 \le z_1 < y_2 < z_2 \le x_1 < y_1,$$
  
$$y_1 < z_2 \le x_2 < y_2 < x_1 \le z_1 < y_1,$$

and so  $\ell_{A'}$  and  $\ell_Z$  cross and thus there is a morphism of degree 1 between A' and Z.

Now suppose  $\ell_X = \{x, x_1\}$  and  $\ell_Y = \{x, y_1\}$  share an endpoint at an accumulation point. We consider two cases, one where  $Y \not\cong X[\pm 1]$ , and the second case where  $Y \cong X[1]$  (or,  $Y \cong X[-1]$ ). For the first case, let  $x < x_1 < y_1^- < x$ , so we get the triangle

$$X \to A \to Y \to X[1]$$

where  $\ell_A = \{x_1, y_1\}$ . Let  $\ell_Z = \{z_1, z_2\}$ , as there is a morphism of degree 1 between Y and Z, but no morphisms of degree 1 between X and Z, then either  $x_1 < z_1 < y_1 < z_2 < x < x_1$ , or one of the following holds and  $y_1$  is an accumulation point,

$$x_1 < z_1 < y_1 = z_2 < x < x_1,$$
  
$$x_1 < y_1 = z_1 < z_2 < x < x_1.$$

Therefore  $\ell_A$  either shares an endpoint with  $\ell_Z$  at an accumulation point, or they cross, and so there is a morphism of degree 1 between A and Z. Further, if  $X \in \langle G \rangle_a$  and  $Y \in \langle G \rangle_b$ , then  $A \in \langle G \rangle_{a+b}$ . A similar argument holds when we consider  $x < y_1 < x_1^- < x$ .

Next we focus on the second case where  $Y \cong X[1]$  (resp.  $Y \cong X[-1]$ ). There exists a non-zero morphism of degree 1 between X and Y[1] (resp. between X and Y[-1]) by [58]. Any  $\ell_Z$  that crosses  $\ell_Y$  but not  $\ell_X$  either crosses  $\ell_{Y[1]}$  (resp. crosses  $\ell_{Y[-1]}$ ), or  $\ell_Z = \{x_1, x_1^{--}\}$  (resp.  $\ell_Z = \{x_1, x_1^{++}\}$ ), and in this case Z is isomorphic to A.

If  $\ell_Z$  crosses  $\ell_{Y[1]}$  (resp. crosses  $\ell_{Y[-1]}$ ) we are back in the previous case, and so there exists some object  $A \in \langle G \rangle_{a+b}$  such that there exists a zig-zag

$$A \longrightarrow Z$$

The new zig-zags that are formed using Lemma 4.2.2 are minimal zig-zags, which we show with the next lemma.

**Lemma 4.2.3.** Let  $G \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  be homologically connected, and let

$$G_1 - G_2 - \cdots - G_{d+1},$$

be a minimal zig-zag of objects in  $\langle G \rangle_1$ , with length d. Then there exists a minimal

zig-zag

$$M_i - G_{i+1} - \cdots - G_{d+1},$$

of length d - i + 1, with  $M_i \in \langle G \rangle_i$ , and  $2 \leq i \leq d$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\ell_{G_i} = \{y_i, z_i\}$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, d+1$ . By Lemma 4.2.2, there exists an object  $M_2 \in \langle G \rangle_2$  such that

$$M_2 - G_3 - G_d - G_{d+1}$$

is a zig-zag. We repeat this process d-1 times using Lemma 4.2.2, producing a series of zig-zags for  $i = 2, \ldots, d$ ,

$$M_i \longrightarrow G_{i+1} \longrightarrow \cdots \longrightarrow G_{d+1},$$

where  $M_i \in \langle G \rangle_{i-1}$ . We show that this zig-zag is minimal.

If  $G_{i+1} \not\cong M_i[\pm 1]$ , or if  $M_i$  is a long arc, then we may have  $\ell_{M_{i+1}} = \{y_1, z_{i+1}\}$ . This is because  $G_{i+1}$  and  $M_i$  are indecomposable objects with a morphism of degree 1 between them, and so the cone of the morphism  $G_{i+1}[-1] \to M_i$  (or  $M_i[-1] \to G_{i+1}$ ) is a direct sum of objects corresponding to arcs sharing endpoints with  $\ell_{G_{i+1}}$  and  $\ell_{M_i}$ .

If  $M_i$  is a limit arc and  $G_{i+1} \cong M_i[1]$  (resp.  $G_{i+1} \cong M_i[-1]$ ), then we may replace  $G_{i+1}$  in the zig-zag with  $G_{i+1}[1] \cong M_i[2]$  (resp.  $G_{i+1}[-1] \cong M_i[-2]$ ). This is possible as  $G_{i+2}$  cannot be a short arc by Corollary 4.2.12, and  $\ell_{G_{i+2}}$  crosses  $\ell_{G_{i+1}}$  but not  $\ell_{M_i}$ , so  $\ell_{G_{i+2}}$  must cross  $\ell_{G_{i+1}[1]}$  (resp.  $\ell_{G_{i+1}[-1]}$ ). In this case we have  $\ell_{M_{i+1}} = \{x_1, z_i^-\}$  (resp.  $\ell_{M_{i+1}} = \{y_1, z_i^+\}$ ).

As the zig-zag

$$G_1 \longrightarrow G_2 \longrightarrow \cdots \longrightarrow G_d \longrightarrow G_{d+1}$$

is minimal, then  $\ell_{G_a}$  does not cross any arc  $\ell_{G_j}$  for  $j = a + 2, \ldots, d + 1$ , or share an accumulation as an endpoint. However, as  $\ell_{M_i}$  shares one endpoint with  $\ell_{G_1}$  and another with  $\ell_{G_i}$ , then  $\ell_{G_j}$ ,  $j \ge i + 2$  can only cross  $\ell_{M_i}$  if it also cross some  $\ell_{G_a}$ , or shares an endpoint at an accumulation point with some  $\ell_{G_a}$ , for  $a \le i$ . This cannot happen, and so there exists no morphisms of degree 1 between  $M_i$  and  $G_j$  for  $j \ge i+2$ , and so the zig-zag

$$M_i - G_{i+1} - \cdots - G_{d+1},$$

is minimal with  $M_i \in \langle G \rangle_i$ .

Next we show when we can expect an indecomposable object to be homologically connected.

**Proposition 4.2.4.** Let  $X \in \overline{C}_n$  be an indecomposable object. Then X is homologically connected.

*Proof.* We must check the four different types of arc; double limit arcs, limit arcs, long arcs, and short arcs.

If  $\ell_X$  is a double limit arc, then  $X \cong X[i]$  for all  $i \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and so X is homologically connected. Similarly, if  $\ell_X$  is a limit arc, then by [58] there exists a morphism of degree 1 in  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(X, X[i])$  for all i < 0, so X is homologically connected.

Now suppose that  $\ell_X$  is a long arc, then there exists a morphism of degree 1 in  $\text{Ext}^1(X, X[i])$  for all  $i \in \mathbb{Z} \setminus \{0\}$ , as  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_{X[i]}$  cross for all  $i \neq 0$ . So X is homologically connected.

Now let  $\ell_X$  be a short arc. Then  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_{X[1]}$  cross, and so

$$\operatorname{Ext}^{1}(X, X[1]) \cong k.$$

Therefore there exists a non-zero morphism of degree 1 in  $\text{Ext}^1(X, X[1])$ , and so there exists a sequence of morphisms of degree 1 from X[i] to X for all  $i \ge 0$ . Hence there is a zig-zag between any two suspensions of X, and so X is homologically connected.  $\Box$ 

Next, we show that any object in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , and more generally any object in a Homfinite, Krull-Schmidt triangulated category, can be decomposed into a direct sum of homologically connected summands.

**Lemma 4.2.5.** Let  $\mathcal{T}$  be a Hom-finite, Krull Schmidt triangulated category such that each indecomposable object is homologically connected, and let G be an object in  $\mathcal{T}$ . Then there exists a decomposition of  $G \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^{l} X_i$ , such that  $X_a$  is homologically connected for all  $a = 1, \ldots, l$ , and  $X_a \oplus X_b$  is not homologically connected for  $a \neq b$ .

*Proof.* Suppose that  $G \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^{m} G_i$  where  $G_i$  are all indecomposable. We construct a graph Q with m vertices, with an edge between i and j if  $G_i \oplus G_j$  is homologically connected. Then we either have a set of disjoint graphs, or the graph is connected. We label the connected subgraphs  $Q_1, \ldots, Q_l$ .

For a connected subgraph  $Q_a$  with vertices  $\{a_1, \ldots, a_p\}$ , let  $X_a \cong \bigoplus_{i=1}^p G_{a_i}$ . Then  $X_a$  is homologically connected as each indecomposable direct summand is homologically connected by assumption, and an edge between  $a_i$  and  $a_j$  represents a zig-zag between  $G_{a_i}$  and  $G_{a_j}$  in  $\langle X_a \rangle_1$ . Hence there exists a zig-zag between any two indecomposable objects in  $\langle X_a \rangle_1$ , meaning  $X_a$  is homologically connected.

As there are no morphisms of degree 1 between the indecomposable objects corresponding to vertices in disjoint subgraphs, then each  $X_a$  and  $X_b$ , for  $a \neq b$ , have no morphisms of degree 1 between them, and so  $X_a \oplus X_b$  is not homologically connected. Therefore we have

$$G \cong X_1 \oplus \cdots \oplus X_l,$$

such that each  $X_a$  is homologically connected and  $X_a \oplus X_b$  is not homologically connected for any  $a \neq b$ .

We call such a decomposition of an object X a hc (=homologically connected) decomposition of X.

#### §4.2.2 | Thick Subcategories

The thick subcategories of  $C_n$  were classified by Gratz and Zvonareva in [37]. In fact, they prove that there exists an isomorphism of lattices between the thick subcategories of  $C_n$ , thick( $C_n$ ), and non-exhaustive non-crossing partitions of  $[n] = \{1, \ldots, n\}$ .

Let  $\mathcal{P} = \{B_m \subseteq [n] \mid m \in I\}$  be a collection of non-empty subsets of [n] for some indexing set I. Then Gratz and Zvonareva [37] define  $\mathcal{P}$  to be a *non-exhaustive* non-crossing partitions of [n] if  $B_{m_1} \cap B_{m_2} = 0$  when  $m_1 \neq m_2 \in I$ , and whenever

$$1 \leq i < k < j < l \leq n$$

for  $i, j, k, l \in [n]$  with  $i, j \in B_{m_1}$  and  $k, l \in B_{m_2}$  for  $m_1, m_2 \in I$ , then  $m_1 = m_2$ . The set of non-exhaustive non-crossing partitions of [n] is denoted  $NNC_n$ .

Let  $\mathcal{P} = \{B_m \subseteq [n] \mid m \in I\}$  be a non-exhaustive non-crossing partition of [n]. The authors of [37] consider the full subcategory  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle \subseteq \mathcal{C}_n$  that is closed under direct sums and direct summands, and contains the zero object,

$$\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle := \operatorname{add} \{ X \in \mathcal{C}_n \mid \ell_X = \{x, y\}, x, y \in \bigcup_{i \in B_m} (a_i, a_{i+1}), \text{ for some } m \in I \}.$$

Recall that  $a_1, \ldots, a_n$  are the accumulation points in the combinatorial model for  $\mathcal{C}_n$ .

**Theorem 4.2.6.** [37, Theorem 3.7] There is an isomorphism of lattices

$$NNC_n \cong \operatorname{thick}(\mathcal{C}_n)$$

Under this isomorphism a non-exhaustive non-crossing partition  $\mathcal{P}$  corresponds to the thick subcategory  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle$ .

It is noted by Gratz and Zvonareva [37] that in general for  $\mathcal{P} = \{B_m \subseteq [n] \mid m \in I\}$ , the subcategory  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle$  is equivalent to the union of mutually orthogonal thick subcategories of the form  $\langle \{B_m\} \rangle$ . Here, we show how to construct  $\langle G \rangle$  for any object  $G \in \mathcal{C}_n$  in terms of non-exhaustive non-crossing partitions of [n].

**Lemma 4.2.7.** Let  $F \in C_n$  be a object, and let  $F \cong \bigoplus_{i \in I} F_i$  be hc decomposition of F. Let  $\{B_{m_i} \mid i \in I\}$  be a collection of subsets of [n] such that  $\mathscr{M}_{F_i} = \bigcup_{p \in B_{m_i}} (a_p, a_{p+1})$  for all  $i \in I$ .

Then  $\mathcal{P} = \{B_{m_i} \mid i \in I\}$  is a non-exhaustive non-crossing partition of [n]. Moreover,  $\langle F \rangle$  is equivalent to  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle$ .

*Proof.* First, we show that the collection  $\mathcal{P}$  is a non-exhaustive non-crossing partition of [n].

Let  $B_{m_i}, B_{m_j}$  be two subsets of [n], corresponding to the homologically connected objects  $F_i$  and  $F_j$  respectively. As  $F_i$  and  $F_j$  are non-isomorphic objects in a hc decomposition of F, there are no morphism of degree 1 between indecomposable objects in  $\langle F_i \rangle_1$  and indecomposable objects in  $\langle F_j \rangle_1$ . That is,  $\mathcal{M}_{F_i} \cap \mathcal{M}_{F_j} = 0$  as arcs corresponding to an indecomposable object  $A \in \langle F_i \rangle_1$  and an indecomposable object  $B \in \langle F_j \rangle_1$  cannot cross, and in particular  $\ell_A$  and  $\ell_{B[1]}$  cannot share an endpoint. Hence  $B_{m_i} \cap B_{m_j} = 0$  if  $m_i \neq m_j$ .

Let  $e, f, g, h \in [n]$  such that

$$1 \le e < g < f < h \le n_{\rm s}$$

with  $e, f \in B_{m_i}$  and  $g, h \in B_{m_j}$ . As  $F_i$  and  $F_j$  are homologically connected, there exists zig-zags

 $X_1 - X_2 - X_3 - X_{s-1} - X_s,$ 

$$Y_1 - \cdots + Y_2 - \cdots + Y_3 - \cdots + Y_{t-1} - \cdots + Y_t$$

with  $X_1, \ldots, X_s \in \langle F_i \rangle_1$  and  $Y_1, \ldots, Y_t \in \langle F_j \rangle_1$ , such that  $\ell_{X_1}$  has an endpoint  $x \in (a_e, a_{e+1}), \ell_{X_s}$  has an endpoint in  $x' \in (a_f, a_{f+1}), \ell_{Y_1}$  has an endpoint in  $y \in (a_g, a_{g+1})$ , and  $\ell_{Y_t}$  has an endpoint in  $y' \in (a_h, a_{h+1})$ . As there is a morphism of degree 1 between  $X_{s'}$  and  $X_{s'+1}$ , then  $\ell_{X_{s'}}$  and  $\ell_{X_{s'+1}}$  must cross, similarly  $\ell_{Y_{t'}}$  and  $\ell_{Y_{t'+1}}$  must cross.

Let  $\ell_X$  be an arc with endpoints  $\{x, x'\}$ , such that  $\ell_X$  traces  $\ell_{X_{s'}}$  until  $\ell_{X_{s'}}$  and  $\ell_{X_{s'+1}}$ cross, then  $\ell_X$  traces  $\ell_{X_{s'+1}}$  for all  $s' = 1, \ldots, s - 1$ . We define  $\ell_Y = \{y, y'\}$  similarly for  $t' = 1, \ldots, t - 1$ . As x < y < x' < y' < x, then  $\ell_X$  and  $\ell_Y$  must cross, therefore  $\ell_{X_{s'}}$ and  $\ell_{Y_{t'}}$  must cross for some  $s' \in \{1, \ldots, s\}$  and some  $t' \in \{1, \ldots, t\}$ . Hence there is a morphism of degree 1 between  $X_{s'} \in \langle F_i \rangle_1$  and  $Y_{t'} \in \langle F_j \rangle_1$ , and so  $F_i \oplus F_j$  must be homologically connected. However,  $F_i$  and  $F_j$  are both part of a hc decomposition of F, and so by Lemma 4.2.5,  $F_i \oplus F_j$  is only homologically connected if i = j. Therefore  $m_i = m_j$ , and so  $\mathcal{P}$  is a non-exhaustive non-crossing partition of [n].

To show that  $\langle F \rangle$  is equivalent to  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle$ , we note that  $\langle F \rangle$  is a thick subcategory and so is equivalent to  $\langle \mathcal{P}' \rangle$  for some non-exhaustive non-crossing partition  $\mathcal{P}'$ . Suppose  $\langle \mathcal{P}' \rangle \subset$  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle$ , then there exists some  $p \in [n]$  such that indecomposable objects corresponding to arcs with an endpoint in  $(a_p, a_{p+1})$  are in  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle$  but not  $\langle \mathcal{P}' \rangle$ . However, there exists an indecomposable direct summand of F that corresponds to an arc with an endpoint in  $(a_p, a_{p+1})$ , as  $\mathscr{M}_{F_i} = \bigcup_{p \in B_{m_i}} (a_p, a_{p+1})$  for all  $i \in I$  and  $\mathcal{P} = \{B_{m_i} \mid i \in I\}$ . Therefore  $F \notin \langle \mathcal{P}' \rangle$ , and so  $\langle F \rangle$  is equivalent to  $\langle \mathcal{P} \rangle$ .

Note that  $C_n$  satisfies the axioms of Lemma 4.2.5, as  $C_n$  is a full triangulated subcategory of  $\overline{C}_n$  [58], and so every indecomposable object is homologically connected by Lemma 4.2.4.

We provide two examples of thick subcategories of  $C_6$  as illustration.



Figure 4.1: A representation of the thick subcategory  $\mathcal{T}_1$  of  $\mathcal{C}_6$  containing the object  $W \cong X \oplus Y \oplus Z$ . The indecomposable objects correspond to the arcs that are entirely contained in the shaded area, with non-exhaustive non-crossing partition  $\mathcal{P} = \{\{1, 6\}, \{2, 5\}, \{3, 4\}\}.$ 



Figure 4.2: A representation of the thick subcategory  $\mathcal{T}_2$  of  $\mathcal{C}_6$  containing the objects  $D \cong A \oplus B \oplus C$ . The indecomposable objects correspond to the arcs that are entirely contained in the shaded area, with non-exhaustive non-crossing partition  $\mathcal{P}' = \{\{1, 2, 5\}, \{3, 4\}\}.$ 

We may use the classification of thick subcategories in  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$  to classify the thick subcategories in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  by using the localisation functor  $\pi : \mathcal{C}_{2n} \to \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  from [58].

**Proposition 4.2.8.** Let  $\varphi : \mathcal{C} \to \overline{\mathcal{C}}$  be a localisation functor, and let  $\mathcal{T}' \subseteq \overline{\mathcal{C}}$  be a thick subcategory. Then  $\mathcal{T}'$  is equivalent to the essential image of some thick subcategory  $\mathcal{T} \subseteq \mathcal{C}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\mathcal{D} \subseteq \mathcal{C}$  be the subcategory defined as follows

$$\mathcal{D} := \{ X \in \mathcal{C} \, | \, 0 \not\cong \varphi(X) \in \mathcal{T}' \},\$$

and let  $\mathcal{T}$  be the thick closure of  $\mathcal{D}$ . We show that  $\varphi(\mathcal{T}) \simeq \mathcal{T}'$ .

As  $\varphi$  is an identity on objects, and  $\mathcal{T}'$  is a thick subcategory then  $\mathcal{D}$  is closed under direct summands. Now let  $X, Y \in \mathcal{D}$  such that there exists a triangle

$$X \to Z \oplus Z' \to Y \to Z[1]$$

with  $Z \in \mathcal{T}$  but not in  $\mathcal{D}$ , and  $Z' \in \mathcal{D}$ . The localisation functor  $\varphi$  is triangulated and therefore induces a triangle in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ ,

$$\varphi(X) \to \varphi(Z) \oplus \varphi(Z') \to \varphi(Y) \to \varphi(X[1]).$$

However, as  $\varphi(X), \varphi(Y), \varphi(Z') \in \mathcal{T}'$  but  $\varphi(Z) \notin \mathcal{T}' \setminus \{0\}$ , then  $\varphi(Z) \cong 0$  as  $\mathcal{T}'$  is thick.

Therefore any object in  $\mathcal{T}$  but not in  $\mathcal{D}$  is isomorphic to a zero object in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}$ , and so  $\varphi(\mathcal{T}) \simeq \mathcal{T}'$ .

The thick subcategories of  $C_6$  from Figures 4.1 and 4.2 respectively induce the following thick subcategories in  $\overline{C}_3$ .



Figure 4.3: The thick subcategory  $\mathcal{T}'_1$  of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_3$  that is equivalent to  $\pi(\mathcal{T}_1)$ . Again, indecomposable objects in  $\mathcal{T}'_1$  are in correspondence with the arcs entirely contained in the shaded area.



Figure 4.4: The thick subcategory  $\mathcal{T}'_2$  of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_3$  that is equivalent to  $\pi(\mathcal{T}_2)$ .

Recall from Definition 2.2.3 that an object  $X \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  has an orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$  denoted by  $\mathscr{M}_X$  (more specifically,  $\ell_X$  has an orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$ ), which corresponds to the union of segments and accumulation points containing an endpoint of an arc corresponding to a direct summand of X. Also recall that X (again, specifically  $\ell_X$ ) has a complete orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$  if  $\mathscr{M}_X = \mathscr{M}$ . Here, we classify the thick subcategories of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  in terms of orbits of homologically connected objects.

**Lemma 4.2.9.** Let G be an object in  $\overline{C}_n$ , with hc decomposition  $G \cong \bigoplus_{i \in I} G_i$ . Then an indecomposable object  $X \in \overline{C}_n$  is in  $\langle G \rangle$  if and only if  $\mathscr{M}_X \subseteq \mathscr{M}_{G_i}$  for some  $i \in I$ . That is,  $\langle G \rangle$  is completely determined by the disjoint union  $\bigsqcup_{i \in I} \mathscr{M}_{G_i}$ .

Proof. The subcategory  $\langle G \rangle$  is a thick subcategory of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , and so by Proposition 4.2.8 there exists a thick subcategory  $\mathcal{T}$  of  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$  such that  $\pi(\mathcal{T}) \simeq \langle G \rangle$ . Moreover,  $\mathcal{T} \simeq \langle F \rangle$  for some object  $F \in \mathcal{C}_{2n}$  by Lemma 4.2.7, where  $\pi(F) \cong G$ . Therefore an indecomposable object  $U \in \mathcal{C}_{2n}$  is in  $\mathcal{T}$  if and only if  $\ell_U$  has both endpoints in  $\mathscr{M}_{F_j}$ , for some  $F_j$  in the hc decomposition of F, by Theorem 4.2.6 and Lemma 4.2.7. Hence  $\ell_{\pi(U)}$  has both endpoints in  $\mathscr{M}_{\pi(F_j)} \subseteq \mathscr{M}_{G_i}$  for some  $i \in I$  if and only if  $\pi(U) \in \langle G \rangle$ .

#### §4.2.3 | Generators

This next proposition shows that being homologically connected is a necessary condition for an object to be a generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

**Proposition 4.2.10.** Let G be a generator of  $\overline{C}_n$ . Then G is homologically connected. *Proof.* Suppose that  $G \in \overline{C}_n$  is not homologically connected. We show that G cannot be a generator of  $\overline{C}_n$ .

By Lemma 4.2.5, there exists a hc decomposition of G,

$$G \cong \bigoplus_{i \in I} G_i.$$

Further, Lemma 4.2.9 tells us that an object  $X \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is in  $\langle G \rangle$  if and only if  $\mathcal{M}_X \subseteq \mathcal{M}_{G_i}$ for some  $i \in I$ . Now let  $Y \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  correspond to the arc  $\ell_Y = \{y_1, y_2\}$ , such that  $y_1 \in \mathcal{M}_{G_j}$ and  $y_2 \in \mathcal{M}_{G_{j'}}$  with  $j \neq j' \in I$ . Then  $\mathcal{M}_Y \not\subset \mathcal{M}_{G_i}$  for any  $i \in I$ , hence  $Y \notin \langle G \rangle$ , so Gis not a classical generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

Finally, we can combine Lemma 4.2.9 and Proposition 4.2.10 to classify all of the generators of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , and moreover, show that they all must be strong generators too.

**Theorem 4.2.11.** Let G be an object in  $\overline{C}_n$ , then G is a generator of  $\overline{C}_n$  if and only if G is homologically connected and G has a complete orbit of  $\mathcal{M}$ .

*Proof.* Let G be a generator, then by Proposition 4.2.10 G is homologically connected, and by Proposition 4.2.9  $\mathcal{M}_X \subseteq \mathcal{M}_G$  for all  $X \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , and so G has a complete orbit in  $\mathcal{M}$ .

Let G be homologically connected and have a complete orbit in  $\mathcal{M}$ , then by Proposition 4.2.9 all indecomposable objects are in  $\langle G \rangle$ , and so G is a generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .  $\Box$ 

It follows from Theorem 4.2.11 that no short arcs may be direct summands of a minimal strong generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  for all n.

**Corollary 4.2.12.** Let  $\ell_X$  be a short arc. Then X cannot be a direct summand of a minimal strong generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

*Proof.* Let  $\ell_X$  be a short arc, and G be a generator with X as a direct summand, and let F be an object such that  $G \cong F \oplus X$ .

Let G have no other direct summands with endpoints in the same segment as  $\ell_X$ . Then  $\operatorname{Ext}^i(X, F) = 0$  for all  $i \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and so G is not homologically connected.

Now let Y be an indecomposable direct summand of F such that  $\mathcal{M}_X \subsetneq \mathcal{M}_Y$ . If  $\ell_Y$  has only one endpoint on the segment shared by  $\ell_X$ , then  $\ell_Y$  is a long arc or limit arc, and thus there exists a triangle

$$Y[j] \to X \oplus Z \to Y[l] \to Y[j+1]$$

and so  $X \in \langle Y \rangle$  and so F is also a generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

If  $\mathcal{M}_X = \mathcal{M}_Y$ , then Proposition 4.2.9 implies that  $X \in \langle Y \rangle$ , as Proposition 4.2.4 means that Y must be homologically connected.

Therefore, G cannot be a minimal generator if it has a short arc as an indecomposable direct summand.

**Lemma 4.2.13.** Let G be a generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , and suppose there exists a zig-zag in  $\langle G \rangle_1$ ,

 $M_1 \longrightarrow M_2 \cdots M_d \longrightarrow M_{d+1} \longrightarrow M_1,$ 

such that  $M_1 \not\cong M_i[j]$  for all i = 2, ..., d+1 and  $j \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and  $\ell_{M_1}$  shares an endpoint each with  $\ell_{M_2[a_2]}$  and  $\ell_{M_{d+1}[a_{d+1}]}$  for some  $a_2, a_{d+1} \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Then the object F such that  $G \cong F \oplus M_1$  is a generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . *Proof.* As  $\ell_{M_1}$  shares an endpoint each with  $\ell_{M_2[a_2]}$  and  $\ell_{M_{d+1}[a_{d+1}]}$ , then F has a complete orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$ . We now need to show that F is homologically connected.

Let  $\ell_{M_i[a_i]} = \{x_i, y_i\}$ , where  $x_i < x_{i+1} \le y_i < y_{i+1} < x_i$  and  $x_{i+1} = y_i$  if and only if  $y_i$  is an accumulation point. That is, for some  $m \in \mathcal{M}$  such that  $x_1 < m < y_1 < x_1$ , then  $x_i \le m \le y_i < x_i$  for some  $i = 2, \ldots, d+1$ , again with equality if and only if m is an accumulation point.

Suppose an arc  $\ell_N = \{n_1, n_2\}$  crosses  $\ell_{M_1}$ , and N is in  $\langle G \rangle_1$ . Then  $\ell_N$  must also cross some arc  $\ell_{M_i}$  for  $i = 2, \ldots, d+1$ , or share an endpoint with  $\ell_{M_i}$  at an accumulation point. In either case, there exists a zig-zag of length 1 between N and  $M_i$ , and so F is homologically connected.

Therefore, Theorem 4.2.11 tells us that F is a generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

### § 4.3 | Graded Endomorphism Ring of E

In this section we look at a particular generator of  $\overline{C}_n$ , which we label E, and compute its graded endomorphism ring as a matrix ring over the field k. This generator is chosen because it has some particular properties that we want when considering its graded endomorphism ring, for instance that the algebra is upper triangular.

#### 4.3.1 | The Generator E

The generator E can be thought of as similar to a fan triangulation of a polygon, with all arcs sharing an endpoint at a single accumulation point, and with an endpoint contained in one of the segments or at an accumulation point.

More explicitly, let  $X_i \in \overline{C}_n$  correspond to the arc  $\ell_{X_i} = \{a_1, z_i\}$  for all  $i = 1, \ldots, n$ , and  $Y_j \in \overline{C}_n$  correspond to the arc  $\ell_{Y_j} = \{a_1, a_{j+1}\}$  for  $j = 1, \ldots, n-1$ . Then we let Ebe the direct sums of all  $X_i$ 's and  $Y_j$ 's, i.e.

$$E = \left(\bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} X_i\right) \oplus \left(\bigoplus_{j=1}^{n-1} Y_j\right).$$

**Proposition 4.3.1.** An indecomposable object is in  $\langle E \rangle_1$  if and only if it corresponds to an arc of the form  $(a_1, y)$ , for  $a_1 \neq y \in \mathcal{M}$ . Thus E has a complete orbit in  $\mathcal{M}$ .

*Proof.* Let  $M \in \langle E \rangle_1$  be indecomposable, then by definition M is a direct summand of E[p] for some  $p \in \mathbb{Z}$ . This means that either  $M \cong X_i[a]$  for some  $i \in \{1, \ldots, n\}, a \in \mathbb{Z}$ , or  $M \cong Y_j[b]$  for some  $j \in \{1, \ldots, n-1\}, b \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

If  $M \cong X_i[a]$ , then it corresponds to the arc  $\{a_1, z_i - a\}$  by [58]. If  $M \cong Y_j[b]$ , then it corresponds to the arc  $\{a_1, a_{j+1}\}$ , also by [58]. Therefore, when  $M \in \langle E \rangle_1$  is indecomposable,  $\ell_M$  is the form  $\{a_1, y\}$  for  $a_1 \neq y \in \mathcal{M} \cup L(\mathcal{M})$ .

Now let  $\ell_N = \{a_1, y\}$  for some  $a_1 \neq y \in \mathcal{M} \cup L(\mathcal{M})$ . If  $y \in L(\mathcal{M})$ , then  $N \cong Y_j$  for some  $1 \leq j \leq n-1$ . Similarly, if  $y \in \mathcal{M}$ , then  $N \cong X_i[a]$  for some  $1 \leq i \leq n$  and  $a \in \mathbb{Z}$ . In both cases, N is isomorphic to an indecomposable summand of a suspension of E, and therefore  $N \in \langle E \rangle_1$ .



Figure 4.5: The arcs corresponding to  $X_i$ 's and  $Y_j$ 's.

#### **Lemma 4.3.2.** The object E is a generator of $\overline{C}_n$ .

*Proof.* By Proposition 4.3.1, E has a complete orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$ . Also, by [58], for any two arcs  $\ell_U$  and  $\ell_V$  sharing an endpoint at an accumulation point, then  $\operatorname{Ext}^1(U, V) \cong k$  if and only if  $\ell_U$  is an anti-clockwise rotation of  $\ell_V$  about the shared endpoint. Therefore there exists a zig-zag of length 1 between all indecomposable summands of E, and so E is homologically connected. The result then follows by Theorem 4.2.11.

#### § 4.3.2 | $End^*(E)$

In this subsection, we state what that graded endomorphism ring of an object in a triangulated category is, and then compute the graded endomorphism ring for E. We do this in an attempt to obtain a homological description of the category  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , similar to that found in [38] and [3], by using a result due to Keller [41] stating that an algebraic triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$  with a classical generator G is equivalent to  $D^{\text{perf}}(\text{RHom}(G,G))$ . Therefore if it can be shown that there exists a quasi-isomorphism between RHom(E, E) and  $\text{End}^*(E)$ , then there is a triangulated equivalence between  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  and  $D^{\text{perf}}(\text{End}^*(E))$ .

**Definition 4.3.3.** Let M be an object of a triangulated category  $\mathcal{T}$ , then the graded endomorphism ring of M, denoted  $\operatorname{End}^*(M)$ , is the graded ring with  $i^{th}$  degree

$$\operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{T}}^{i}(M) = \operatorname{Ext}_{\mathcal{T}}^{i}(M, M) \cong \operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{T}}(M, M[i]).$$

Let  $f \in \operatorname{End}^{i}_{\mathcal{T}}(M)$  and  $g \in \operatorname{End}^{j}_{\mathcal{T}}(M)$ . Then we define multiplication as

$$gf := g[i] \circ f \in \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{T}}^{i+j}(M)$$

To compute the graded endomorphism ring of E, it is worth first looking at the graded endomorphism rings of the indecomposable direct summands of E. We follow the concept of a similar proof found in [3].

**Lemma 4.3.4.** Let  $X_i \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  be the indecomposable object that corresponds to the arc  $\{a_1, z_i\}$ . Then

$$\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^*(X_i) \cong k[x]$$

as graded rings, with x concentrated in degree -1.

*Proof.* We follow part of the proof of [3, Prop. 3.6]. By [58, Prop. 3.14], we have

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^l(X_i)) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } l \le 0, \\ 0 & \text{if } l > 0, \end{cases}$$

which agrees on dimensions with k[x] considered as a graded ring with x concentrated in degree -1. All that is left to show is that the ring structures on  $\operatorname{End}_{\overline{C}_n}^*(X_i)$  and k[x] agree.

Let  $f \in \operatorname{End}^{-l}(X_i)$  be a morphism with l > 0, then by the construction of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  in [58] and using [39, Lemma 2.4.2], we see f factors through an l-fold product  $\operatorname{End}^{-1}(X_i) \times \ldots \times \operatorname{End}^{-1}(X_i)$ . This shows that the graded endomorphism ring of  $X_i$  is isomorphic to k[x] with x in degree -1.

**Lemma 4.3.5.** Let  $Y_j \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  be the indecomposable object that corresponds to the arc  $\{a_1, a_{j+1}\}$ . Then

$$\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^*(Y_j) \cong k[x^{\pm 1}]$$

as graded rings, with x concentrated in degree -1.

*Proof.* By [58, Prop. 3.14] we have

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^l(Y_j)) = 1$$

for all  $l \in \mathbb{Z}$ . We need to show that multiplication agrees.

Given  $g \in \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^{-l}(Y_j)$  for l > 0, we may use the same approach as in Lemma 4.3.4 to show that g factors through an l-fold product  $\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^{-1}(Y_i) \times \ldots \times \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^{-1}(Y_i)$ . Hence

$$\bigoplus_{l \le 0} \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^l(Y_j) \cong k[x]$$

such that x is placed in degree -1.

Let  $f \in \operatorname{End}^{l'}(Y_j)$  for l' > 0, we show that there exists an l'-fold product  $\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^1(Y_i) \times \dots \times \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^1(Y_i)$ . Let  $A \in \mathcal{C}_{2n}$  such that  $\pi(A) \cong Y_j$  under the localisation functor  $\pi$ . There exists an l-fold product  $h = h_1 \cdots h_{l'} \in \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{C}_{2n}}^{-1}(A) \times \dots \times \operatorname{End}_{\mathcal{C}_{2n}}^{-1}(A)$  in  $\mathcal{C}_{2n}$  by [39], where each  $h_i$  is in the multiplicative system  $\Omega$ . Therefore in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ , there exists a morphism  $\pi(h_i)^{-1} \in \operatorname{End}^1(\pi(A)) \cong \operatorname{End}^1(Y_j)$ , and so  $f = \pi(h)^{-1} \in \operatorname{End}^{l'}(Y_j)$  factors through an l'-fold product  $\operatorname{End}^1_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}(Y_i) \times \ldots \times \operatorname{End}^1_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}(Y_i)$ . Thus

$$\bigoplus_{l' \ge 0} \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^{l'}(Y_j) \cong k[y]$$

such that y is placed in degree 1.

Let  $s \in \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^1(Y_j)$ , then  $s = \pi(t)^{-1}$  where  $t \in \Omega$ , as  $\operatorname{Hom}_{\mathcal{C}_{2n}}(A, A[1]) = 0$  where  $\pi(A) \cong Y_j$ . Then there exists  $s' \in \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^{-1}(Y_j)$  such that  $s' = \pi(t)$ , and so  $ss' = id_{Y_j}$ . Therefore

$$\bigoplus_{l \in \mathbb{Z}} \operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^l(Y_j) \cong k[x^{\pm 1}]$$

with x placed in degree -1.

When finding a graded ring with an isomorphism to the graded endomorphism ring of E, it is necessary to find a ring with matching dimensions in each degree. Hence it is important to know the dimension of  $\operatorname{End}^{i}(E)$  over k for all  $i \in \mathbb{Z}$ , which we compute in the following lemma.

**Lemma 4.3.6.** The dimension of the  $l^{th}$  Ext-space of E is

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^l(E)) = \begin{cases} 2n^2 - n & \text{if } l \leq 0\\ 2n^2 - 2n & \text{if } l > 0. \end{cases}$$

*Proof.* We may consider  $\operatorname{End}^{l}(E)$  as the direct sum of all  $\operatorname{Ext}^{l}(X_{i}, E)$  and  $\operatorname{Ext}^{l}(Y_{j}, E)$ , for  $1 \leq i \leq n$  and  $1 \leq j \leq n-1$  respectively. Then we may use the sum

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{End}^l(E)) = \sum_{i=1}^n \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E)) + \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, E)).$$
(4.1)

We now need only to compute  $\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E))$  and  $\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, E))$  in each degree  $l \in \mathbb{Z}$ .

To compute  $\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, E))$ , we may use [58, Prop. 3.14], which tells us that for some object  $M \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  that corresponds to the arc  $\{a_1, z\}$  for some  $z \in \mathscr{M}$ , then  $\operatorname{Hom}(Y_j, M[1]) \cong k$  if and only if  $a_{j+1} \leq z < a_1$ , else  $\operatorname{Hom}(Y_j, M[1])$  is trivial. Hence we have  $\operatorname{Hom}(Y_j, X_i[l]) \cong \operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, X_i) \cong k$  for all  $l \in \mathbb{Z}$  if and only if i > j, and  $\operatorname{Hom}(Y_j, X_i[l])$  is trivial otherwise. Similarly, we have  $\operatorname{Hom}(Y_j, Y_{j'}[l]) \cong$  $\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, Y_{j'}) \cong k$  if and only if  $j' \geq j$ . This means we have

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, E)) = \sum_{i=1}^n \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, X_i)) + \sum_{j'=1}^{n-1} \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}(Y_j, Y_{j'}))$$
$$= (n-j) + (n-j)$$
$$= 2n - 2j$$

For  $\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E))$ , we may also use [58, Prop. 3.14], which tells us that  $\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, Y_j) \cong k$  when  $j \ge i$  and is trivial otherwise. Further,  $\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, X_{i'}) \cong k$ 

if and only if i' > i, or if i = i' and  $l \leq 0$ , which means that we must consider  $\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E))$  in two different cases, one when l > 0 and the other when  $l \leq 0$ . When we consider l > 0, we have

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E)) = \sum_{i'=1}^n \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, X_{i'})) + \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}(X_i, Y_j))$$
$$= (n-i) + (n-i)$$
$$= 2n - 2i,$$

and when we consider  $l \leq 0$ ,

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E)) = \sum_{i'=1}^n \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, X_{i'})) + \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}(X_i, Y_j))$$
$$= (n - i + 1) + (n - i)$$
$$= 2n - 2i + 1.$$

Finally, we apply this to equation (4.1) and get

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{End}^l(E)) = \sum_{i=1}^n \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E)) + \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, E))$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^n (2n - 2i + 1) + \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} (2n - 2j)$$
$$= 2n^2 - n$$

when  $l \leq 0$ , and

$$\dim_k(\operatorname{End}^l(E)) = \sum_{i=1}^n \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(X_i, E)) + \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} \dim_k(\operatorname{Ext}^l(Y_j, E))$$
$$= \sum_{i=1}^n (2n - 2i) + \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} (2n - 2j)$$
$$= 2n^2 - 2n$$

when l > 0.

We relabel the indecomposable direct summands of E by  $E_1, \ldots, E_{2n-1}$ , where  $X_i \cong E_{2i-1}$  and  $Y_j \cong E_{2j}$ . From Figure 4.5, this corresponds to  $\ell_{E_{i+1}}$  being an anticlockwise rotation of  $\ell_{E_i}$  about their common endpoint.

Let  $e_{i,j}^l$  be a non-zero vector in  $k \cong \operatorname{Ext}^l(E_i, E_j)$ . It is clear from Lemma 2.4.2 that  $e_{i,j}^l$  only exists when j > i, or j = i and j is odd, for all  $l \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and when i = j for all  $l \leq 0$  when j is even, and does not exist otherwise, given that  $\operatorname{Ext}^l(E_i, E_j)$  is otherwise trivial.

**Proposition 4.3.7.** The collection of morphisms  $\{e_{i,j}^l \mid e_{i,j}^l \neq 0\}$  forms a basis of  $\operatorname{End}^*(E)$ .

Proof. Let  $f \in \text{End}^*(E)$  be any non-zero morphism. Then f decomposes as a sum of non-zero morphisms  $f_{i,j}^l \in \text{Ext}^l(E_i, E_j)$ , this is a finite sum as f is a morphism between finite coproducts. Further, given that  $\text{Ext}^l(E_i, E_j) \cong k$  when  $1 \leq i < j \leq 2n - 1$ , or j = i and j is odd, and  $l \in \mathbb{Z}$ , and also when i = j and  $l \leq 0$  for j even, and is trivial otherwise, then any  $f_{i,j}^l$  corresponds to some element of k, and thus we can say that  $f_{i,j}^l = \alpha e_{i,j}^l$  for some non-zero  $\alpha \in k$ . Hence we have f is equal to a finite sum of  $\alpha_{i,j,l} \cdot e_{i,j}^l$  for some scalars  $\alpha_{i,j,l} \in k$ .

To show that  $\{e_{i,j}^l\}$  is a basis, we must show that it is linearly independent. To do this, consider the morphism  $e_{i,j}^l$  and say that

$$e_{i,j}^{l} = \alpha_{i_1,j_1,l_1} e_{i_1,j_1}^{l_1} + \ldots + \alpha_{i_p,j_p,l_p} e_{i_p,j_p}^{l_p}$$

As each morphism  $e_{i',j'}^{l'}$  does not have the domain and codomain as  $e_{i,j}^{l}$ , then this sum cannot be equal to  $e_{i,j}^{l}$  unless  $\alpha_{i_q,j_q,l_q} = 0$  for all  $q = 1, \ldots, p$  thus the collection  $\{e_{i,j}^{l}\}$  is a basis of  $\text{End}^*(E)$ .

We may view  $\operatorname{End}^*(E)$  as a graded k-algebra, where multiplication is defined via composition of the basis morphisms, i.e. we have

$$(\alpha \cdot e_{i,j}^l) \cdot (\beta \cdot e_{i',j'}^{l'}) = \begin{cases} \alpha \beta \cdot e_{i,j'}^{l+l'} & \text{if } j = i', \\ 0 & \text{if } j \neq i', \end{cases}$$

for non-zero morphisms  $e_{i,j}^l$  and  $e_{i',j'}^{l'}$  and scalars  $\alpha, \beta \in k$ . This is as a result of [39, Lemma 2.4.2], and [58, Proposition 3.14] (see Lemma 2.4.2) for limit arcs, which state that any morphism between objects corresponding to arcs  $\ell_X = \{x_1, x_2\}$  and  $\ell_Y = \{y_1, y_2\}$  factors through the object corresponding to  $\ell_Z = \{z_1, z_2\}$  such that  $x_1 \leq z_1 \leq y_1$  and  $x_2 \leq z_2 \leq y_2$ .

As a result, the identity morphism  $e \in \text{Hom}(E, E)$  is given by

$$e = \sum_{i=1}^{2n-1} e_{i,i}^0.$$

We now construct a graded matrix ring that we later show is isomorphic to the graded endomorphism ring of E, by forming a bijective morphism on the basis elements  $e_{i,j}^l$ .

**Definition 4.3.8.** Let  $R_n^*$  be an  $(2n-1) \times (2n-1)$  matrix ring such that

$$b_{ij} \cong \begin{cases} k[x] & \text{if } i = j \text{ and } i \text{ is odd,} \\ k[x^{\pm 1}] & \text{if } i < j, \text{ or } i = j \text{ and } i \text{ is even,} \\ 0 & \text{if } j < i. \end{cases}$$

We impose a grading on  $R_n^*$  such that x is concentrated in degree -1.

*Example* 4.3.9. Let n = 3, then the matrix ring  $R_3^*$  would be

$$R_{3}^{*} = \begin{pmatrix} k[x] & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] \\ 0 & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] \\ 0 & 0 & k[x] & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & k[x^{\pm 1}] & k[x^{\pm 1}] \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & k[x] \end{pmatrix}$$

and the additive group  $R_3^i$ , for  $i \leq 0$ , would be

$$R_{3}^{i} = \begin{pmatrix} k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} \end{pmatrix}$$

and for i > 0 would be

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & k \cdot x^{-i} & k \cdot x^{-i} \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

We denote by  $I_{i,j}^l$  the element of  $R_n^*$  concentrated in degree l such that every entry is trivial, except the entry in the  $i^{\text{th}}$  row and  $j^{\text{th}}$  column which is  $\varepsilon \in k$ , the multiplicative identity. It is easy to check that the collection

$$\{I_{i,j}^{l} \mid 1 \le i \le j \le 2n - 1, l \in \mathbb{Z}, i \ne j \text{ if } l > 0\}$$
(4.2)

is a basis for the graded k-algebra  $R_n^*$ , where multiplication is given by

$$(\alpha I_{i,j}^l) \cdot (\beta I_{i',j'}^{l'}) = \begin{cases} \alpha \beta I_{i,j'}^{l+l'} & \text{if } j = i', \\ 0 & \text{if } j \neq i', \end{cases}$$

for some non-zero  $\alpha, \beta \in k$ . The multiplicative identity is thus given by

$$I = \sum_{i=1}^{2n-1} I_{i,i}^{0}$$

**Theorem 4.3.10.** Let E be the strong generator of  $\overline{C}_n$ , as in Proposition 4.4.7. Then we have an isomorphism of graded k-algebras,

$$\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^*(E) \cong R_n^*.$$

*Proof.* To prove this, we define a map  $\varphi$  from  $\operatorname{End}^*(E)$  to  $R_n^*$ , and show that this is an

isomorphism of graded k-algebras. Let  $\varphi$  act in the basis elements via,

$$\varphi \colon \operatorname{End}^*(E) \longrightarrow R_n^*$$
$$e_{i,j}^l \longmapsto I_{i,j}^l,$$

and let  $\varphi$  respect addition and scalar multiplication. This is a well-defined map, as there is a bijective correspondence between the basis elements  $e_{i,j}^l \in \text{End}^*(E)$  and the basis elements  $I_{i,j}^l \in R_n^*$  given by (4.2) and Proposition 4.3.7. We next show that  $\varphi$  is an homomorphism of graded k-algebras.

It is clear that the identity  $e \in \text{End}^*(E)$  maps through  $\varphi$  to the identity  $I \in R_n^*$ . Next we show that  $\varphi$  respects multiplication, let  $e_{i,j}^l$  and  $e_{i',j'}^{l'}$  be two basis morphisms in  $\text{End}^*(E)$ , and suppose further that i' = j, then we have

$$\begin{split} \varphi(e_{i,j}^{l})\varphi(e_{i',j'}^{l'}) &= I_{i,j}^{l} \cdot I_{i',j'}^{l'} \\ &= I_{i,j'}^{l+l'} \\ &= \varphi(e_{i,j'}^{l+l'}) \\ &= \varphi(e_{i,j}^{l} \cdot e_{i',j'}^{l'}) \end{split}$$

Now suppose that  $i' \neq j$ , then we get

$$\varphi(e_{i,j}^l)\varphi(e_{i',j'}^{l'}) = I_{i,j}^l \cdot I_{i',j'}^{l'}$$
$$= 0$$
$$= \varphi(0)$$
$$= \varphi(e_{i,j}^l \cdot e_{i',j'}^{l'}),$$

and so we see that  $\varphi$  respects multiplication. Finally, we must show that  $\varphi$  respects the grading of  $\operatorname{End}^*(E)$  and  $R_n^*$ , but this comes naturally from multiplication via

$$\varphi(e_{i,j}^l)\varphi(e_{i',j'}^{l'}) \in R_n^l R_n^{l'} \subseteq R_n^{l+l'}.$$

Hence  $\varphi$  is a homomorphism of graded k-algebras.

Next, we see that  $\varphi$  is an isomorphism because it is a bijection on the basis of  $\operatorname{End}^*(E)$  and  $R_n^*$ , and there exists an homomorphism of k-algebras,  $\rho$ , such that

$$\rho \colon R_n^* \longrightarrow \operatorname{End}^*(E)$$
$$I_{i,j}^l \longmapsto e_{i,j}^l,$$

which is an inverse of  $\varphi$ . Therefore,

$$\operatorname{End}_{\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n}^*(E) \cong R_n^*.$$

### §4.4 | Generation Time

The notion of a dimension on a triangulated category was introduced by Rouquier in [62] as a tool to help study the representation dimension of a finite dimensional algebra. Given an algebra A, Rouquier provides a series of lower bounds for various dimensions of A, whenever A satisfies a set of given properties. Notably, they provide a lower bound on the representation dimension of a finite dimensional algebra over a field, which is the dimension of the bounded derived category of said algebra. This allows them to provide the first known examples of algebras with representation dimension > 3, a long standing question at the time.

Throughout the rest of this thesis, we shall use Rouquier dimension to refer to the dimension of a triangulated category, with the latter term being preferred in [62].

**Definition 4.4.1.** Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be a triangulated category. If  $G \in \mathcal{C}$  is a generator, then we define the generation time of G to be the minimal integer m such that  $\langle G \rangle_{m+1} = \mathcal{C}$ . The set of generation times of generators of  $\mathcal{C}$  is called the *Orlov spectrum*, denoted  $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{C})$ , and the infimum of  $\mathcal{O}(\mathcal{C})$  is called the *Rouquier dimension* of  $\mathcal{C}$ , denoted dim  $\mathcal{C}$ .

If there exists no such G, then we say dim  $\mathcal{C}$  is  $\infty$ .

The Orlov spectrum, then known as the dimension spectrum, of a triangulated category was first introduced by Orlov in [56]. Orlov looks at the dimension spectra of bounded derived categories of various geometric categories, and asks the question of whether the Orlov spectrum of the bounded derived category of coherent sheaves on a smooth, quasi-projective scheme form an integer interval? It proves to be a difficult task to compute the Orlov spectrum for triangulated categories in general, and when it may not be possible to directly compute the Orlov spectrum, it may be natural to ask whether or not there are upper and lower bounds to the Orlov spectrum. We provide an interval bound for the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{C}_n$  in Theorem 4.4.11, and compute the Orlov spectrum for  $\overline{C}_1$ .

We present some previously known results about Rouquier dimensions that are of interest. Theorem 4.4.2 is a collection of theorems from [62], compiled in a manner as in [24, Theorem 3.2] which also includes results of Rouquier concerning algebraic geometry.

#### **Theorem 4.4.2.** [62]

- Let A be an Artinian ring. Then dim D<sup>b</sup>(A) is bounded above by the Loewy length of A; i.e. the minimal d such that (rad(A))<sup>d+1</sup> = 0.
- Let A be a Noetherian ring. Then dim Perf(A) < ∞ if and only if the global dimension of A is finite.</li>

The following two results may be considered more folklore, however both have proofs found in [24] by Elagin and Lunts.

**Lemma 4.4.3.** [24] Assume C is a Krull-Schmidt, triangulated category. Then dim C = 0 if and only if C contains only finitely many indecomposables up to isomorphism and shifts.

**Proposition 4.4.4.** [24] Let A be a Noetherian ring of global dimension n. Then

 $\dim \operatorname{Perf}(A) \le n.$ 

Ballard, Favero and Katzarkov study the Orlov spectra of triangulated categories arising from mirror symmetry in [9]. They develop techniques to associate a generator to any given object in the bounded derived category of coherent sheaves on a smooth Calabi-Yau hypersurface, and show that these generators are uniformly bounded in their generation time. More relevantly, they also compute the Orlov spectrum of the bounded derived category of the category of finitely generated modules of the path algebra of a quiver of Dynkin type  $A_n$ .

**Theorem 4.4.5.** [9] Let Q be a quiver of Dynkin type  $A_n$ . Then the Orlov spectrum of  $D^{b}(\mod kQ)$  is equal to the integer interval  $\{0, \ldots, n-1\}$ .

Our results begin by looking at a minimal strong generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

**Lemma 4.4.6.** Let G be a minimal strong generator of  $\overline{C}_n$ . Then the homological length of G is an upper bound for the generation time of G.

*Proof.* Let G have homological length l. We show that any object in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  has a generation time at most l.

Let  $X \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  such that  $\ell_X = \{x_1, x_2\}$ . As G is a generator, then  $x_1, x_2 \in \mathscr{M}_G$  by Theorem 4.2.11, and so there exists  $G_1, G_{d+1} \in \langle G \rangle_1$  with corresponding arcs  $\ell_{G_1} = \{x_1, z_1\}$  and  $\ell_{G_{d+1}} = \{y_{d+1}, x_2\}$ . Moreover, G is homologically connected, so there exists a minimal zig-zag

 $G_1 - G_2 - G_d - G_{d+1}$ 

with length d, and all  $G_i \in \langle G \rangle_1$ . Let  $\ell_{G_i} = \{y_i, z_i\}$  for all  $i = 2, \ldots, d$ . We claim that  $X \in \langle G \rangle_{d+1}$ .

By Lemma 4.2.3, there exists a series of zig-zags of the form

$$M_i - G_{i+1} - G_d - G_d - G_{d+1}$$

with  $M_i \in \langle G \rangle_i$ , and  $\ell_{M_i} = \{x_1, z_i\}$ . Importantly, there exists a zig-zag

$$M_d \longrightarrow G_{d+1}$$

with  $M_d \in \langle G \rangle_d$ .

The above zig-zag means that there is a morphism of degree 1 between  $M_d$  and  $G_{d+1}$ , and so at least one of the following triangles exists

$$M_d \longrightarrow A \longrightarrow G_{d+1} \longrightarrow M_d[1],$$
$$G_{d+1} \longrightarrow B \longrightarrow M_d \longrightarrow G_{d+1}[1].$$

The object X must be a direct summand of either A or B, as  $\ell_{M_d} = \{x_1, z_d\}, \ell_{G_{d+1}} = \{y_{d+1}, x_2\}$  and  $\ell_X = \{x_1, x_2\}$ . Therefore  $X \in \langle G \rangle_{d+1}$ , and so any object of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is generated in at most l steps, therefore G has generation time at most l.

Recall the object  $E = \bigoplus_{i=1}^{n} X_i \oplus \bigoplus_{j=1}^{n-1} \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  from Figure 4.5, where  $X_i$  corresponds to the arc  $\ell_{X_i} = \{a_1, z_i\}$  and  $Y_j$  corresponds to the arc  $\ell_{Y_j} = \{a_1, a_{j+1}\}$ .

**Proposition 4.4.7.** The object  $E \in \overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  has a generation time 1.

*Proof.* The object E is a generator by Lemma 4.3.2.

By Lemma 4.4.6 we know that the generation time of G is at most to the homological length of E. Given any two indecomposable objects in  $\langle E \rangle_1$ , we know by [58] that there exists a non-zero morphism space between them in one direction, hence the minimal zig-zag between any two indecomposable objects in  $\langle E \rangle_1$  has length 1, and so the homological length of E is 1. Moreover, the arc  $\ell_A = \{a_2, a_3\}$  corresponds to an indecomposable object  $A \in \overline{C}_n$  such that  $A \notin \langle G \rangle_1$ , and so the generation time of E is at least 1. Therefore E has a generation time 1.

The following is a consequence of Proposition 4.4.7 and Lemma 4.4.3.

**Corollary 4.4.8.** The Rouquier dimension of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  is 1.

Consequently, we can compute the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_1$ .

**Corollary 4.4.9.** The Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_1$  is

$$\mathcal{O}(\overline{\mathcal{C}}_1) = \{1\}.$$

*Proof.* We show that there is no minimal generator G with homological length  $l \ge 2$ , and so the generation time of G has an upper bound of 1. Let

$$G_1 \longrightarrow G_2 \cdots G_l \longrightarrow G_{l+1}$$

be a zig-zag with objects in  $\langle G \rangle_1$ . Corollary 4.2.12 tells us that all  $\ell_{G_i}$  must be limit arcs as G is minimal. However, Lemma 2.4.2 states that there is a non-trivial Ext<sup>1</sup>-space between indecomposable objects corresponding to limit arcs that share an endpoint at an accumulation point, which all  $\ell_{G_i}$  do as there is only a single accumulation point for  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_1$ . Hence there is a minimal zig-zag

$$G_1 \longrightarrow G_{l+1},$$

and so the homological length of any minimal generator G is 1, therefore the upper bound on the generation time of G is also 1.

We now look at the homological length of minimal generators in  $\overline{C}_n$  in an effort to find a bound for the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{C}_n$ . To do this, we show that for any integer lup to a given value, there exists a minimal generator with homological length equal to l.

**Proposition 4.4.10.** Let  $1 \leq d \leq 2n-2$  be an integer. Then there exists a generator M of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  such that M has homological length d.

*Proof.* We construct a generator  $M_d$  for each  $1 \le d \le 2n - 2$  using induction on the generator E.

We know that E has homological length 1 by Corollary 4.4.7, so we construct a new object from E, called  $M_2$  by replacing  $Y_1$  with the object  $Z_1$ , corresponding to the arc  $\ell_{Z_1} = \{z_1, a_2\}$ . It is clear that  $M_2$  is homologically connected and has a complete orbit in  $\mathscr{M}$ , and so by Theorem 4.2.11 we know  $M_2$  is a generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ . We construct  $M_3$ from  $M_2$  by replacing  $X_2$  with the object  $Z_2$ , corresponding to the arc  $\ell_{Z_2} = \{a_2, z_2\}$ , and again we see that  $M_3$  is a generator by Theorem 4.2.11. We repeat this construction for all  $M_d$ ,  $1 \leq d \leq 2n - 2$ .

Assume that  $M_d$  has homological length d, we show that  $M_{d+1}$  has homological length d + 1. By Lemma 4.4.6 we know that there exists at least one minimal zig-zag between indecomposable summands of  $M_d$  of length d. We have a minimal zig-zag of the form

$$H \xrightarrow{f_1} X_1 \xrightarrow{f_{d-1}} Z_{d-1} \xrightarrow{f_d} Z_{d-1}$$

where  $H \not\cong X_1$  is in both  $\langle E \rangle_1$  and  $\langle M_d \rangle_1$ . However, when we replace an indecomposable summand, say N, in  $M_d$  with  $Z_{d+1}$ , we only have length 1 minimal zig-zags between  $Z_{d+1}$  and  $Z_d$  and all other minimal zig-zags between  $Z_{d+1}$  and another indecomposable summand of  $M_{d+1}$  contain  $Z_d$  up to suspension. Hence we get a minimal zig-zag

$$H \xrightarrow{f_1} X_1 \xrightarrow{f_d} Z_d \xrightarrow{f_{d+1}} Z_{d+1},$$

which has length d + 1.

To see that we get no other new minimal zig-zags of length l > d + 1 between indecomposable summands of  $M_{d+1}$ , consider that any minimal zig-zag containing N in the middle will not be minimal as any sequence in a zig-zag of the form

$$X_1[j] \longrightarrow N \longrightarrow H$$

can be reduced to a sequence of the form

$$X_1[j] \longrightarrow H$$

by [58]. Hence a minimal zig-zag containing N may only contain N either at the start

or end of the zig-zag, and so by removing N as a summand of  $M_{d+1}$  means that no minimal zig-zag of this form has an increased length.

Therefore we see that the homological length of  $M_{d+1}$  is d+1. Thus, by induction, we see that there exists some object with homological length d for all  $d = 1, \ldots, 2n-2$ .  $\Box$ 

Here we see an example of one of the minimal strong generators constructed in Proposition 4.4.10.



Figure 4.6: The minimal strong generator  $M_5$  in  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_5$ .

Finally, we show that there exists no minimal strong generator of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  with a homological length greater than 2n-2, and so compute an upper bound for the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

**Theorem 4.4.11.** The Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{C}_n$  for  $n \ge 2$  is bounded above by 2n - 2. That is

$$\mathcal{O}(\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n) \subseteq \{1, \ldots, 2n-2\}.$$

*Proof.* By Proposition 4.4.10 we know that there is a generator with homological length 2n - 2 and so has generation time at most 2n - 2 by Lemma 4.4.6, so we only need to show that there exists no minimal strong generator with homological length greater than 2n-2. To show this, we consider two situations, one where some generator M has  $\geq 2n$  non-isomorphic indecomposable direct summands, and one where M has < 2n non-isomorphic indecomposable direct summands.

Suppose M has  $\geq 2n$  non-isomorphic indecomposable direct summands. Then if we consider each segment and accumulation point as a vertex, and each arc as an edge, then may construct each generator as a graph with 2n vertices. Basic results from graph theory tell us that if we have  $\geq 2n$  edges on 2n vertices, then we must have a loop somewhere in the graph, and this loop then corresponds to a zig-zag of the form

$$M_1[a_1] - M_2[a_2] - M_d[a_d] - M_{d+1}[a_{d+1}] - M_1[a_1],$$

such that  $\ell_{M_i[a_i]}$  either crosses  $\ell_{M_{i-1}[a_{i-1}]}$  and  $\ell_{M_{i+1}[a_{i+1}]}$ , or shares an endpoint at an accumulation point, and  $\ell_{M_{d+1}[a_{d+1}]}$  crosses  $\ell_{M_1[a_1]}$  or shares an endpoint at an accumulation point. Lemma 4.2.13 tells us then that the object M' such that  $M \cong$  $M' \oplus M_1$  is also a generator, and so M is not a minimal generator.

Now suppose that M has 2n-1 non-isomorphic indecomposable direct summands. If M has homological length 2n-1, then there must exist a minimal zig-zag of length 2n-1, let this zig-zag be

$$M_1 - M_2[m_2] - M_{2n-1}[m_{2n-1}] - M_i[j].$$

There exists some subsequence of this zig-zag

$$M_1 - M_2[m_2] - M_{i-1}[m_{i-1}] - M_i[m_i],$$

of length i - 1 < 2n - 1. Suppose that there exists no morphisms of degree 1 in either direction between  $M_i[m_i]$  and  $M_i[j]$ , then  $\ell_{M_i}$  is a short arc, and so M is not a minimal generator by Corollary 4.2.12.

Now suppose that there does exist a morphism of degree 1 between  $M_i[m_i]$  and  $M_i[j]$ , then we have a zig-zag

$$M_1 - M_2[m_2] - M_{i-1}[m_{i-1}] - M_i[m_i] - M_i[j],$$

of length  $i \leq 2n - 1$ , where the length is equal when  $M_i \cong M_{2n-1}$ . As we only need to consider zig-zags of length  $\geq 2n - 1$  we may assume that  $M_i \cong M_{2n-1}$ , and we need to show that the zig-zag

$$M_1 - M_2[m_2] - M_{2n-2}[m_{2n-2}] - M_{2n-1}[m_{2n-1}] - M_{2n-1}[j],$$

$$(4.3)$$

is not minimal.

Suppose there are two arcs  $\ell_{M_i}$  and  $\ell_{M_{i'}}$  that share  $a \in L(\mathscr{M})$  as an endpoint. If  $i' \neq i \pm 1$ , then (4.3) is not a minimal zig-zag. Therefore, suppose that i' = i + 1, then there exists a zig-zag

 $M_i[m_i] - M_{i+1}[m'_{i+1}]$ 

such that we have the zig-zag

$$M_1 - M_2[m_2] - M_{2n-2}[m'_{2n-2}] - M_{2n-1}[m'_{2n-1}] \cong M_{2n-1}[j],$$

which has length 2n - 2, and so the minimal zig-zag between  $M_1$  and  $M_{2n-1}[j]$  is at most length 2n - 2.

Now suppose that every  $a_l \in L(\mathcal{M})$  is the endpoint of exactly one arc  $\ell_{M_l}$ , for  $M_l$  indecomposable direct summands of M. Then between the n segments of  $\mathcal{M}$ , there are at least n long arcs corresponding to direct summands of M. However, again via seeing the segments as vertices and the long arcs as edges, there must be a cycle in the induced graph, and so M is not minimal as we could remove any of the arcs in the cycle, and the resulting object would still have a complete orbit and be homologically connected, and so M is not a minimal generator. Hence there are no minimal strong generators of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$  with a homological length greater than 2n - 2. Thus 2n - 2 is an upper bound of the Orlov spectrum of  $\overline{\mathcal{C}}_n$ .

# Bibliography

- [1] Claire Amiot. "Cluster categories for algebras of global dimension 2 and quivers with potential". In: Annales de l'Institut Fourier 59 (2009).
- [2] Ibrahim Assem et al. "Gentle Algebras Arising From Surface Triangulations". In: Algebra Number Theory 4 (2010).
- [3] Jenny August et al. "Cluster Structures for the  $A_{\infty}$  singularity". In: (2022). URL: https://arxiv.org/abs/2205.15344.
- [4] Maurice Auslander. "Representation Theory of Artin Algebras I". In: Communications in Algebra 1 (3 1974).
- [5] Maurice Auslander. "Representation Theory of Artin Algebras II". In: Communications in Algebra 1 (4 1974).
- [6] Maurice Auslander and Idun Reiten. "Representation Theory of Artin Algebras III: Almost Split Sequences". In: *Communications in Algebra* 3 (1975).
- [7] Maurice Auslander and Idun Reiten. "Representation Theory of Artin Algebras IV: Invariants Given by Almost Split Sequences". In: *Communications in Algebra* 5 (1977).
- [8] Maurice Auslander and Sverre O Smalø. "Preprojective Modules over Artin Algebras". In: Journal of Algebra 66 (1980), pp. 61–122.
- [9] Matthew Ballard, David Favero, and Ludmil Katzarkov. "Orlov Spectra: Bounds and Gaps". In: *Inventiones Mathematicae* 189 (2012).
- [10] M Barot, D Kussin, and H Lenzing. "The Grothendieck Group of a Cluster Category". In: Jornal of Pure and Applied Algebra 212 (2008).
- [11] Hyman Bass. "Big Projective Modules Are Free". In: Illinois Journal of Mathematics 7 (1963).
- [12] Karin Baur and Sira Gratz. "Transfinite mutations in the completed infinitygon". In: Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series A 155 (2018).
- [13] A.A. Beilinson, J. Bernstein, and P. Deligne. "Faisceaux pervers". In: Astérisque 100 (1983).

- [14] Arkady Berenstein, Sergey Fomin, and Andrei Zelevinsky. "Cluster Algebras III: Upper Bounds and Double Bruhat Cells". In: *Duke Mathematical Journal* 126 (2005).
- [15] Alexei Bondal and Michel Van den Bergh. "Generators and Representability of Functors in Commutative and Noncommutative Geometry". In: Moscow Mathematical Journal 3 (2003).
- [16] Thomas Brüstle and Jie Zhang. "On the cluster category of a marked surface without punctures". In: Algebra Number Theory 5 (2011).
- [17] Alsak Bakke Buan et al. "Cluster Structures For 2-Calabi-Yau Categories And Unipotent Groups". In: Compositio Mathematica 145 (2009).
- [18] Aslak Bakke Buan et al. "Tilting Theory and Cluster Combinatorics". In: Advances in Mathematics 204 (2006).
- [19] Philippe Caldero, Federic Chapoton, and Ralf Schiffler. "Quivers With Relations Arising from Clusters ( $A_n$  Case)". In: Transactions of the American Mathematical Society 358 (2005).
- [20] Ilke Canakci and Ralf Schiffler. "Snake Graph Calculus and Cluster Algebras From Surfaces". In: Journal of Algebra 382 (2013).
- [21] Ilke Canakci and Ralf Schiffler. "Snake Graph Calculus and Cluster Algebras From Surfaces II: Self-Crossing Snake Graphs". In: *Mathematische Zeitschrift* 281 (2015).
- [22] Huimin Chang, Yu Zhou, and Bin Zhu. "Cotorsion Pairs in Cluster Categories of Type  $A_{\infty}^{\infty}$ ". In: Journal of Combinatorial Theory, Series A 156 (2018).
- [23] Harm Derksen, Jerzy Weyman, and Andrei Zelevinsky. "Quivers With Potentials and Their Representations I: Mutations". In: *Selecta Mathematica* 14 (2008).
- [24] Alexey Elagin and Valery Lunts. "Three Notions of Dimension for Triangulated Categories". In: *Journal of Algebra* 569 (2021).
- [25] Anna Felikson, Michael Shapiro, and Pavel Tumarkin. "Cluster Algebras of Finite Mutation Type Via Unfoldings". In: *International Mathematics Research Notices* 8 (2012).
- [26] Anna Felikson, Michael Shapiro, and Pavel Tumarkin. "Skew-Symmetric Cluster Algebras of Finite Mutation Type". In: Journal of the European Mathematical Society 14 (2012).
- [27] Thomas A. Fisher. "On the Enlargement by Prüfer Objects of the Cluster Category of type  $A_{\infty}$ ". In: (2014). URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1411.4856.
- [28] Sergey Fomin, Michael Shapiro, and Dylan Thurston. "Cluster Algebras and Triangulated Surfaces. Part I: Cluster Complexes". In: Acta Mathematica 201 (2008).

- [29] Sergey Fomin and Dylan Thurston. "Cluster Algebras and Triangulated Surfaces. Part II: Lambda Lengths". In: *Memoirs of the American Mathematical Society* 255 (2012).
- [30] Sergey Fomin and Andrei Zelevinsky. "Cluster Algebras I: Foundations". In: Journal of the American Mathematical Society 15 (2002).
- [31] Sergey Fomin and Andrei Zelevinsky. "Cluster Algebras II: Finite Type Classification". In: *Inventiones Mathematicae* 154 (2003).
- [32] Sergey Fomin and Andrei Zelevinsky. "Cluster Algebras IV: Coefficients". In: Compositio Mathematica 143 (2007).
- [33] Sergey Fomin and Andrei Zelevinsky. "Y-Systems and Generalized Associahedra". In: Annals of Mathematics 158 (2003).
- [34] Michael Gekhtman and Michael Shapiro. "Cluster Algebras and Weil-Petersson Forms". In: *Duke Mathematical Journal* 127 (2003).
- [35] Sira Gratz, Thorsten Holm, and Peter Jørgensen. "Cluster tilting subcategories and torsion pairs in Igusa–Todorov cluster categories of Dynkin type  $A_{\infty}$ ". In: *Mathematische Zeitechrift* 292 (2019).
- [36] Sira Gratz and Greg Stevenson. "On the graded dual numbers, arcs, and noncrossing partitions of the integers". In: *Journal of Algebra* 515 (2018).
- [37] Sira Gratz and Alexandra Zvonareva. "Lattices of t-structures and thick subcategories for discrete cluster categories". In: Journal of the London Mathematical Society 107 (2023).
- [38] Thorsten Holm and Peter Jørgensen. "On a triangulated category which behaves like a cluster category of infinite Dynkin type, and the relation to triangulations of the infinity-gon". In: *Mathematische Zeitschrift* 270 (2010).
- [39] Kiyoshi Igusa and Gordana Todorov. "Cluster categories coming from cyclic posets". In: *Communications in Algebra* 43 (2015).
- [40] Peter Jørgensen and Milen Yakimov. "c-vectors of 2-Calabi-Yau Categories and Borel Subalgebras of sl<sub>∞</sub>". In: Selecta Mathematica 26 (2017).
- [41] Bernhard Keller. "Deriving DG Categories". In: Annales scientifiques de l'É.N.S.
   4th ser. 27 (1994).
- [42] Bernhard Keller. "On Triangulated Orbit Categories". In: *Documenta Mathematica* 10 (2005).
- [43] Bernhard Keller. Quiver Mutation in Java. URL: https://webusers.imj-prg. fr/~bernhard.keller/quivermutation/.
- [44] Bernhard Keller and Idun Reiten. "Cluster-Tilted Algebras Are Gorenstein and Stably Calabi-Yau". In: *Advances in Mathematics* 211 (2007).

- [45] Henning Krause. "Localization Theory for Triangulated Categories". In: Triangulated Catgeories. Ed. by Thorsten Holm, Peter Jørgensen, and Raphaël Rouquier. London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2010, pp. 161–235.
- [46] Daniel Labardini-Fragoso. "On triangulations, quivers with potentials and mutations". In: (2013). URL: https://arxiv.org/pdf/1302.1936.
- [47] Daniel Labardini-Fragoso. "Quivers With Potential Arising From Surface Triangulations". In: *Proceedings of the London Mathematical Society* 98 (2009).
- [48] Lisa Lamberti. "Combinatorial Model for the Cluster Categories of Type E". In: Journal of Algebraic Combinatorics 41 (2015).
- [49] Barry Mazur. "On Embedding of Spheres". In: Acta Mathematica 150 (1961).
- [50] Barry Mazur. "On the structure of certain semi-groups of spherical knot classes".
   In: Publications Mathématiques de l'IHÉS 3 (1959).
- [51] Greg Musiker, Ralf Schiffler, and Lauren Williams. "Bases for Cluster Algebras From Surfaces". In: Compositio Mathematica 149 (2013).
- [52] Greg Musiker, Ralf Schiffler, and Lauren Williams. "Positivity for cluster algebras from surfaces". In: *Advances in Mathematics* 227 (2011).
- [53] Gregoire Naisse. "Asymptotic Grothendieck groups and c.b.l.f. positive dg-algebras".
   In: (2019). URL: http://arxiv.org/abs/1906.07215.
- [54] Amnon Neeman. "Some New Axioms for Triangulated Categories". In: *Journal* of Algebra 139 (1991).
- [55] Amnon Neeman. *Triangulated Categories*. Princeton University Press, 2001. ISBN: 9780691086866.
- [56] Dmitri Orlov. "Remarks on Generators and Dimensions of Traingulated Categories". In: Moscow Mathematical Journal 9 (2009).
- [57] Yann Palu. "Grothendieck Group and Generalized Mutation Rule for 2-Calabi– Yau Triangulated Categories". In: Journal of Pure and Applied Algebra 213 (2009).
- [58] Charles Paquette and Emine Yıldırım. "Completions of discrete cluster categories of type A". In: Transactions of the London Mathematical Society 8 (2021).
- [59] Dieter Puppe. "On the Formal Structure of Stable Homotopy Theory". In: Colloquium on Algebraic Topology. Aarhus Universiteit Matematisk Institut, 1962.
- [60] You Qi. "Hopfological Algebra". In: Compositio Mathematica 150 (2014).
- [61] Yu Qiu and Yu Zhou. "Cluster categories for marked surfaces: punctured case". In: Compositio Mathematica 153 (2017).
- [62] Raphaël Rouquier. "Dimension of Triangulated Categories". In: Journal of K-Theory 1 (2008).
- [63] Ralf Schiffler. "A Geometric Model for Cluster Categories of Type  $D_n$ ". In: Journal of Algebraic Combinatorics 27 (2008).
- [64] Marco Schlichting. "Negative K-Theories of Derived Categories". In: *Mathematische Zeitschrift* 253 (2006).
- [65] Jan Štovíček and Adam-Christiaan van Roosmalen. "2-Calabi-Yau Categories with a Directed Cluster-Tilting Subcategory". In: (2016). URL: https://arxiv. org/pdf/1611.03836.pdf.
- [66] R. W. Thomason. "The classification of triangulated subcategories". In: Compositio Mathematica 105 (1997), pp. 01–27.
- [67] Jean-Louis Verdier. "Des catégories dérivées des catégories abéliennes". In: Astérique 239 (1996).
- [68] Charles Weibel. An Introduction To Homological Algebra. Cambridge University Press, 1994.
- [69] Jie Zhang, Yu Zhou, and Bin Zhu. "Cotorsion Pairs in the Cluster Category of a Marked Surface". In: Journal of Algebra 391 (2013).